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FOREWORD
ti

The negOive impact of plant closings and relocations on
individuals and communities is-of growing public concern as
the frequency of these phenomena increases. Joblessness
associated with plant closings now appears to contribute to
national unemployment statistics.

In this comprehensive review of the plant-closing research
undertaken over the past two detacles, the authors attempt to
identify conceptual and methodological limitations of past
research, areas where policy needy to be developed,
directions in which programming efforts should move. It is.
innded is a compendiuri3 of information which could pro-
mote the formulatiol of a new research agenda and assist
policimakers and planner; who might wish to review past ef.
forts in order to find directions for the present and future.

Facts.and observations as.Presented in this monograph are
the sole responsibility of the .authors. Their viev'points do
not necessarily represent positionS of the W. E. Upjohn In-
stitute for Employment Research.

E. Earl Wright
Director
1

Kalamazoo, Michigan
lsIbvember 1,981
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PREFACE

The purpose of this study is to summarize and synthesize
the results of the most significant plant-closirig studies
published during the past two decades. This review was
undertaken with two major objectives in mind. First, a sim-
ple summary of the literature and a convenient compilation
of research findings would be, it was hoped, helpful to those,
who wish to pursue research in this area as well as tb those
whO are doncerned about the policy and prograM
ions of industrial relocation. Second, and perhaps more im-

portant, we have attempted to review the literature in terms
of several critical questions, such as reemployment ex-
periences of displaced workers, community responses to
plant closings, and mental health outcomes of unemploy-
meJ , so as to identify what advances in our understanding

e been made over the past two decades. The, natural
results of that approach have been the ideritificAtion of areas
where research is either nonexistent or inadequate, sugges-
tions about the causes of these lacunae, and recommenda-
tions'about the conceptual and methodological approaches
which would be most productive.

,This review focuses upon the standard plant-closing study,
which is typically a case study or a collection of case studies.
The organization of this research summary follows the plant-
closing event in a chronological fashion. We proceed from a
first ,section, which considers the state of plant-closing
research and the concerns and options of the groups involved
in A`sbutdown, to a second chapter, which views the manage-

vii

k.)



ment decision in a series of economic contexts: international,
national and local: Next, the immediate and intermediate
responses of management, the union or unions, and the-com-
munity are considered,, together with pme related material

/about recent state and federal legislative initiatives and a ,
brief outline of how European .countries respond to
economic dislocation. The second half of this volume is con-
cerned with the experiences of the displaced workers, their
job' search behavior's and subgquent labor market ex-/ periences, .their participation in programs..., designed to

. facilitate reemployment and thee' outcomes of those pro-
grams, and the effects of job loss on mental health. A con-
cluding section reflects upon the aims and objectives set out
earlier and propo§,es concrete research projects as well as a
general res ch agenda. It also summarizes the research
findings and( outlines the implications for policy and prac -$
tice.

1

The studies we have selected for intensive review do not
represent, as noted earlier, the entire plant-closing literature
of the past two decades, although the vast majority \of
studies are included Also, some research repopts.w.hich; are
not standard plant-closing studies and therefore do not ap-
pear in our list of studies reviewed are cited extensively. This
research from more general areas, such as unemployment
and mental health, community and political action, and-the
impacts of shifts .in investment patt,erns, is interwoven with
the fesults of plant-closing studies to further validate, con-
firm, and illuminate those findings as well as to raise ques-
tionsabout them. Our analysis is heavily reliant on 27 plant
closings reported in 20 studies. These studies appear early, as
in Dprsey's study of the Mack closing in 1963. Others are
very recent, such as the Aronson and McKersie comparative
analyses from upstate New York'completed in 1980. Some of
the studies are accounts of industrial dislocatiorrin New
England, for example, the five studies of Devino,

viii



Raphaelson and Storer as .well as the Lipsky analysis of in-
terplant transfer, while New York" state is represented by
Foltmani4 study of the difference between blue-collat and
white/collar workers in response to job loss. All but one of
the studies are American. (We have included Portis and
Suy's study of the impact of early notification of the closing
at the Kelvinator plant in London, Ontario.) Several studies
of the midwestern experience, notably Aiken, Ferman and
Sheppard and Palen and Fahey, as well as Roo are included
and the South is represented by McCrea's study of Roanoke,.
the Shultz analysis of the Fort Worth'program, and Walter
Strange's study of Saltville, Virginia. Geographic diversity is
paralleled by industrial diversity: Aiken, Ferman and Shep-
pard as well as Palen and Fahey studied automobile
manufacturing; McCrea studied the fabric industry; and
Stern and others studied the transformation of the meat-
packing industry. More recent studies, such as Aronson and
McKersie, feature newer industries,television tubes and
photographic equipment.

It is important to note that there is little unity among these
studies. This diversity is. real. It does not s' ly reflect a dif-
ferent industry in a dittetent area studied fa i eren 'me.
Methodology and, conceptualization of the several studies
differ substantially. The approach and focus of each study is
differant. Several, such as Stern and Lipsky, are actually
program evaluations, while others, such as Root and
Strange, stress the-noneconomic consequences of- closures
but in -very different ways. While the unit isoften- more ap-
parent, because of similar subject matter, than real, the con-
sistent results or concerns that emerge are emphasized.

,

This review is, in several important respects, a continua-
tion and update of work begun by viilliirn A. Haber, Louis
A: rman, and James Hudson in the early 1960s and
pub hed by the W. E. Upjohn Institute for Employment
Resea as The Impact of Technological Change: The

_t ;
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American Experience in 1963. Like that volume; theikresent
study, concentrates upon the Standard plant-cloSing situation
captured at the time of the closure. It emphasizes the after-
math of the management decisigp, the-labor market ex-:
peripices of the displaced workers and the effectiveness of
programs mounted to assist with the transition. However,
the concerns of researcher's in this area have changed, and
the focus of the present review reflects that change. We see,
for examplt, a new preoccupation with community response,
with the unemployed family rather than the'unemployed

atone, and with programs which attempt to vary at
an early point.. Still,ince the general_ approach of plant- ,

closing studies has remained the same and since plant clod .

ins' have always. been diffitult experiences for individuals
and sollaitunities, it islzeassuring that the more recent studies
continue-to confirm earlier findings. On the-Vier hand, that
some similarities continue t&exist between this review and its
1963 ancestor is a matter for concern, especially since in-
dustrial relocation is no longer viewed as a .sporadic set of
events characteristic of a growing and expanding economy,
but rather as uncomfortably frequent symptoms of an
economy undergoing an uncertain period of transition.
Some of the same recommendations for research, policy
development, and program implementation found in thl
earlier,study are repeated in this volume. It is our hope that

.this volume will be gegerally useful and that the re§earch,
policy and TTogram recommendations which have become
even more important after more than 18 years will, at long

Ant.: be implemented.
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Chapter 1
,Igtroduction

.
The State of Plant-Closing Research

Until ,recently, plant closings 'have been- a relatively
neglected area of research. While several case Studies date
back to.the Great Depression'ana even before, and the threat
of automation aroused considerable interest in the field in
the 1960s, the fact that The national economy has been ex-

, pariding has made the problem or industrial relocation ap-
pear to be a temporary phenomenon. While industrial
relocation has meant disruption for individuals and com-
munities, ultimate benefit was seen in the industrial growth
that plant closings and relocations heralded. Considering the
quantity of research on other employment problems, the
literature on plant closing§ remains modest. Nevertheless
analysis of the findings we do have can pinpoint areas where
research is most urgently needed, areas whereepolicy needs to
be developed, and directions in which _programming efforts
should move.

There is now enormous public Concern about the problems
of plant closings, and this concern is reflected in the growing
need of workers for reassurance as to the- security of their
jobs.'Comthunities also are worried, especially those cities in
the Nortast and Midwest that are losing old industries
while failing. to attract new facilities. Indeed there is ap-
prehension on a national scale as an increasing fraction of
the world's manufacturing capacity is being locatedlbroad
because of the cheaper labor markets available there. In-,

1
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2 Introduction

terest his been keen in efforts by employees and/or ,corn,
munity members to purchase plants slated for closing and to
continue operations. At every level of government, serious
prol4lems arise as workers displaced by plant clksings move
to enroll in government programs that will comeensate them
for theit losses or prepare them for effective labor market
reentry.

fr

Two additional factors contribute.to the need for research
on plant closings. The United States lags behind the other in-
dustrialized nations of the world in to development of a na-
tional employment policy, particularly of a policy directed
toward the orderly management of The investment and
disinvestment process. VariOus propOsals have been brought

. befOre Congress and legislative initiatives on, the local level
are moving rapidly in some areas. Maisties are consider-
ing bills requiring plants to give advance notice of closings.
This legis'lati've action is, howeve0aking piece without ade-
quate knowledge of the scope of the plant-closing problem

*and its lOng term effects, still less the appropriate strategies
for reducing the, costs incurred by industrial and economic
dislocation.

Furthermore, we- are still without information that is
critical, not just to formations9f national policy, but to ef-
fective development, ini'plernentation, and administration of
ad, hoc programs designed to .conftont economic emergen-
cies. We do not have data on the preyalence of plant clOs-

onhow many facilities shut dawn during any given year
or for what reasons. We do not know the number of workers
affected or the scope of the effects on communities. We do
not know to whAt,extent companies that move benefit from
this investment strategy, and we Aave no clear idea of the
available interventions or of their aist-effeCtiveness.

While.. the negative impact Of plant closings upon in-
dividuals and communities has seldom been dismissed light-

r,



Introdudtion .3.

ly, it, has . been possible. .to. develop, an argument that
,

unemployment associated. with plant closings is a relatinly,
insignificant portion of the total national unemployment pic-
ture. Cross-sectional data to document the reasons why in-
dividuals are unemployed at 1 a particular time are not
available. 'Case study data, the staple of plant - closing
research, qv/ea' a great deal .about unemployment in par-
ticular instances but have no wider applicability. There have
been assertions that research, policies, and programs need
not be dqeloped especially for plant closings since the exten-
siveness of the problem does not justify widespread concern,

I' but arguments as to the permanence of the termination'
associated`owith plant closings have been stressed to justify
concern. Data are still not available to indicate clearly what,
percentage of those unemployed a't any specific time art
jobless because of pla shutdowns, but recently collated in-
direct evidence shows blessness associated.with plant dos- r%
ings now contributes significantly to the statistics on national
unemployment. Business Week' estimates that two million
,ipbs hasie been lost as a result of plant closings. over the past

"rive years. Bluestone and Harrison' examine the National .

Longitudinal Sample (NLS) and cite the findings of Parnes
and King over the 7-year period 1966-73 for 4,000' males over .

the age of 45. Men were selected who had served at least five
years with their employers and their' employment histories
were followed. About ,4.6 percent of the sample, repLesent-
ing men over 45, experienced permanent,involuntary separa-
tion from employment during the study period. These data,
while fax from comprehensive, confirm that plant closings
provide a substantial part of the total unemployment figures.
Research in plant closings has been con-fined to the case

1. Business Week, March 12, 1979, 'p. 41.

2 Barry Bluestone and BertnedHarrison,"Caprtal and Communities The Causes and Con-
.

sequences of Private Disinvestment (Washington, DC. Progressive Alliance, 1980),
p. 19 ff.

1
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4 Introduction

study and evaluation tradition and that as a consequence
there is no comprehensive listing of plant closings and no
statistics concerning the extent of unemployment directly or
indirectly attributable to plant shutdowns.

While we have come to understand some of the conse-
quences of plant closings for individuals and communities
better than we did some two decades ago, we are copin4 with

f these consequences in much the same ways that were/com-
mon then. The earlier solutions were designed. as stop gap
measures for victims of short-run problems created by an ex-
panding economic, system ultimately expected to benefit all.
Even these limited goals were not met with a 'high degree of
success; but this was nal considered a serious deficiency, for
this was a period when economic 4rowth and job oppor-
tunities were expected to be in an upward spiral that would
go on indefinitl.

Research on plant closings has always been undertaken
with a strong orientation, toward policy and program
development. In fact, the litefature is primarily concerned
with the evaluation Of programs. It is therefore partiplarly
striking that in the years between f 963, when the first series
of plant-closing studies were analyzed, and 1980, no really
new approach,has been tried. Benefits paid are higher, more
attention is given to various provisions of collective bargain-

.
ing agreements designed either to assist with plant7closing
problems or to be adapted to meet that situation, And early
retirement options have increased, but all these responses
were available in one form or another in the early 1960s.
thus the past two decades have seen program amplification
rather than program change. Despite the fact that these
measures were never designed to attack a problem at its'root,
but simply to ease the difficulties in a transition period, they
were not particularly effective in achieving even their stated
And limited goals. Over the past' two decades, they have been
elaborated, extended, afid elkaluated. During the same period
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the plant closing, often a healthy sign of growth and change,
has become a symptom of a stagnant economy; measures
designed to ameliorate the negative impact of plant closures
have become less and less well adapted to that end.

Plant closings have a widespread rippling effect, and par-
ties concerned have a repertbire of responses available to
them. once the decision to close has been made, manage-
ment, unions, individuals, communities, local agencies, and
elements of the government all have their own particular in-
terests an priorities. If these parties view their problems as
similar and agree on strategies for coping with them, a clps-
ing can take place with minimal difficulty. Yet; even in the
best' circumstances; it is clear that each of these groups will
perceive a different part of the problem or often a different
problem altogether, agd: that no single framework for
understanding the full implications of plant closings current-
ly exists. It is scarcely surprising then that no coherent
policies or programs have been developed.

The design and implementation of policies and programs
to de 41 with problems associated with plant closings in-
evitably promote suggestions about th development of a na-
tional policyin fundamental op6Osition to the basic
assumption that a capital market operates perfectly and that
to intervene in this process risks serious disturbairce of the.
market. This conflict, which is seldom made explicit in the
plant-closing literature, is at the root of most of the observed
inadequacies of research, policy development and program
design, implementation and evaleuation.

Although the 'national economic cliAte, the general in-
dustrial environment, and local realities and constraints are
all significant both to the plant-closing decision and to its
aftermath, plant- closing studies tend to be focused on the
aftereffects of the decigion. The decision in'its general and
specific context will be considered below at some lengthl\but
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:

the emphasis in this review,vyoill.be plated upon the actors in
the plant- closing .sctuation, the repertoire of responses
available to meet their concerns, whether and in what ways
these" concerns and responses are conjoined, and how this
conjunction or lack of its affects final outcomes. The actors
in a plant-closing situation' are usually (1) management,
(2) the union or Unions, (3) the individual workers, and
(4) the community. Within the idea of community, it is ap-
propriate to group the local population in the most general'
sense: merchants whoge sales will drop off; teachers whose
jobs may be -eliminated as the tax base is reduced; peisons
who provide services to affecred workers, as well as those
who join in a community effort to take action that may be
deemed_ appropriate to the crisis:`'Iocal government, in-
cluding both the service sector and industrial development,
can also be assigned community membership, despite fre-
quent strong links between local, state, and federal agencies.
The fifth actor, often intimatelyinvolved with some or all of
the others, includes state or federal agencies. Each actor h4
a specific set of concerns and a number of possible responses.
from which to draW actions Chat may be considered ap-
propriate to the particular situation. It must once again be
stressed that plant-closing research continues in the case
study tradition and that the'time dimension of these studies
seldom extends beyond a year or two at most..SuCh studies
never assess the problems beyond the narrow scope of one
closed plant, because there are thedretically numerous /ways
in which the closineof a plant can proceed. Thus we can
draw only upon limited evidence for a limited number of
closings, but that evidence does suggest that certain
responses by the several actors involved can minimize the
costs associated with economic dislocation, while other
responses can exacerbate the initial disturbance.

a



Introduction 7

.ManagementoPost-Decision Concerns I

Whatever- reasons are advanced for plant closings,
management will have much the same concerns during the
shutdown period, whether the action is a closing or a' reloca-
tion.

k One major concern is to keep productivity as high as possi-
ble from the time the decision is announced until the time of
actual closing. During the phase-out period, another.
management concern is to.avoid public opprobrium. While
this concern is directed chiefly toward workers, it includes
the community at large, and to both groups managenient
wishes to validate its cotlipeterice in decisionmaking, It is im-
portant for management to avoid court suits that may be in-
itiated by workers or the community. This priority is close to
another management concern: thatisjdeeping industrial and
local peace involves both avoiding local disapproval and
restricting" costs. Maintaining the physical integrity\ of the
facility is crucial; a building must be in gobd repair if
management plans to sell it. Maintenance of equipment is
also important, whether' that equipment is .to be moved to
another location or for the use of an eventual purchaser:

.Good relations must be maintained between manageRient
and the community to avoid possible tax penalties and to
enlist the cooperatidn of local leaders in the sale of the facili-
ty. If the prlant is moving to a new location, management
must regard a smooth transition as one of its prioritig, for
such a transition will be obviously less costly. It is at this
point that-encouragement is given to certain key personnel to
transfer with the plant, while inducements areroffered to less
valued workers'to remain behind.

Union Post-Decision Concerns

A major priority of labor unions is to maintain the viabili-
ty of the organization in the face of loss of membership. To

tr



8 Introduction

some degree this priority is consonant 1,04h labor's other
aims during the phase -out, most if not all of which concern
the affected, workers. First, the unions attempt whenever
possible to delay closings or to avoid them completely. Since
either attempt is usually futile, the unions then move to
maintain job security for members through fraMfer.
Whether or not such transfers can be arranged, labor tries to
maintain the income level of members as far as possible.
Labor also is concerned about the trauma inflicted on
unemployed and employed_meRbers of the union'alike, step-
ping in to assist with problems associated with unemploy-
ment. Labor is concerned, as a first priority, with obtaining
formembers all the benefits to which they are entitledand
additional benefits if possible. 4

Community Post-Decision Concerns

Local communities faced, with the prospect' of a closing
Nant look first to maintaining the population and industrial
base of the area. In one sense, this concern is closely tied to
that of maintaining the ,tax base at its preclosing level:Often
communities, like management, wish tcrtielay the closing to
insure a smooth change and avoid the flare-up of conflict
and hostility that might endanger life and property.. Local
communities also hope that the physical plant and its equip-
ment will remain intact and so they also wish to'maintain a
high level of services in the community for,. even though the
tax base may be jeopardized by the announced closing, com-
munities are keenly aware of the important role that good
services, roads, public safety, and schools can play in at-
tracting and retaining industry.

Inflividual Post-Decision Concerns

Individuals wish above all to maintain economic and
social security during the phase-out period. they need infor-
mation about a range of issues bearing on job security and

#

is



I a I

Introduction' 9

income maintenance, as well as a sense of certainty about
what plans are and are not feasible under the circumstances.

i
Governmental Post-be cision Concerns

Concerns of local, state, and federal government and the
various agencies specifically mandated to respond to
employment-related crises are roughly similar, although dif-
ferent levels of government and government agencies un-
doubtedly have different priorities depending upon the situa-
tion at hand. However, most levels of government would
agree that, if.possible, the ideal solution would be to prevent,
delay or at least minimize the effects of closings. Failing
that, concern shifts to recompensing workers for lost in-
come, and to efforts toward their reemployment, such as
training or retraining. However, local, state; and federal
agencies have recently become aware that the problem of
unemployment encompasses more than income maintenance
and reemployment; the entire area of physical, emotional,
and social consequences of employment and a changing
tridusttial environment li become a matter for serious
discussion. Finally, a timing concern is to rebuild the
economic base of the ommunity after the shutdown.

Each group hffected by, a plant closing has at hand a reper-
toire of responses. Which responses are selected by any one
group depends in part upon the choices of the other groups.
The responses settled upon by the different groups and their
interaction determine the nature of the plant-closing' ex-
perience. .... 7
Management Repertoire of

Post-Decision Responses

Management may elect to provide the workers and the
community with advance notice. Early notice is required by
law in some areas, and many states have legislation now
pending that would require a substantial payment to be made

J,



10 Introduction

if insufficient notice is given. Often management refuses to
pr,ovide much if any advance warning, lest property damage
be done to the facility and its equipment. Management may
delay closing to permit certain community actions to take
pldce, or it can stagger layoffs,so that the labor market is not
flooded with jop seekers at any one time. Union collective
bargaining agreements often insist that management provide
transfer rights, and in some cases management is willing to
give active help with transfer. For workers who do not
transfer, management 'can offer placement assistance.
Severance pay, Which may or .may not be required by con-
tract, may have various conditions attached to it. Post-
closing "negotiations with labor and the community will be

,smoother if management elects to parti'cipate in the transi-
tion from full production to closing. Management can also
inform the community about plans for the facility and can
solicit help ''viith the sale of the plant: _

Labor Post-Decision Responses
7

The unions affected by a closing can respond in a variety
of vaysedepending often upon management's post-tecilion
actions. Responses to iVanagement can rante from strik &ac -

tivity at one end of the spectrum to a position where virtually
no contact with management Is maintained. Often at a mid-
point in this spectrum, ad hoc bargaining is tried. Going over
management's head by invoking political power is a response
occasionally found, 'but recourse to political initiatives is
usually considered a strategy by a union rather than a tactic
by a local. In addition to seeking all possible benefits for
members, unions respond externally with strenuous efforts
toptiild coalitions.

Community Post-Decision Responses

A community faced with an imminent plant closing has
available to it a wide range of activities that can minimize the
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impact of tie closing upon the economic and social well-
being of community members. While one group or
anotherThe mayor's office or local social service agencies,
for examplecan accomplish limited objectives, com-
prehensive actions can be taken effectively only by a well-
organized, carefully.coordinated effort involving represen-
tatives from many sectors of the community.

Fundamentally, there are only five areas in .which
responses can-be made by a community. The first priority is
commonly an attempt to prevent the closing or, in the event
that the shutdown is inevitable, to vary the conditions and
timing of the closing in order t9 minimize its impact. orn-
munitY assistance here is peripheral, although cities. and
counties are occasionally eligible for certain kinds of federal
assistance that may be of help to the workers. The second
important community response is directed to reemployment
of laid-off workers. Community leaders and agencies can
often cooperate with other local groups to provide job refer-
ral services or can work with local employers to this'end.
Third, training and training-related assistance are areas in
which communities often take an active role and inventories
may be made of local' training institutions. Fourth, informa-
tion about present and future labor needs may be gathered
and m tdhed witI the abilities of the displaced workforce.
Fun for such can be acquired from several federal
so rces. Finally, the assembling of such labor market infoD.
mation often becomes the basis for a continuing effort to
monitor the-loeil economy in order to maintain the stability
of local employers and, to rebuild and develop the economic
base of the community.

Individual Post-Decision Responses

. In theory, a whole range of responses is available to those
individuals who are thrown out of work by a plant shut-
down. Depending upon personal characteristics, the actions
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of other workers, I and the state of the labor market,
however, the unemployed worker may in fact-have a, limited
range of options. At one extreme, the worker may im-
mediately become reemployed at a similar job or, at the
other extreme; may enter upon a period of prolonged and/or
recurrent unemployment. Intermediate responses include.,
retraining, , relocation, temporary ,employment, or the
developinent of a new strategy to maintain family income. In
some cases response include retirement or early retirement.
Economic .deprivation is' associated with prolonged and
recurrent joblessness, and a wide range of physical and men-
tal health problems may be the outcome of the plant shut-
down.

For th se workers more seriously affected, response to,the
closing c n be ,seeri as a process, beginning perhaps with
denial of t ct of the closing and continuing with vain
hopes of a reopening of the facility and a recall to the ,old
.job.. There is some evidence to suggest that many workers
react- passively after this initial phase and begin seriously to
rook fora job only after benefits have been exhausted, a time
when the labor market is apt tckbe at its least receptive. Con-
tinued unemployment or, perhaps even worse, intermittent
employment marked by the adceptance of jobs at lower pay
and lower status may ultimately leave these workers at risk
for mental and physical illness.

Government Post-Decision Responses

The plant Shutdown is a classic situation in which income l'
security, a major'goal in American society, is no longer pro-,
vided by private enterpri`ge;.khe government response is a
patchwork of ihcome supports. When plant shutdowns are, ' 1

particularly threatening to localities already suffering high
rates of unemployment, the federal government accepts
residual responsibility on an ad hoc basis for assisting com-
munities with special grants and for dispersing certain sorts

e) ,1

\
..)

...



. '

Introduction 13,

of income assistance accompanied by retraining and reloca-
tion assistance. Attempts to pass.legislatiOn on the federal
level to prevent or delay plant shutdowns or t6 levy fines, for
late notification have not been successful. To some degreet,
federalftinds provide income for fatnilies with no means of
supPorrafter 'Unemployment benefits have been exhausted.
Both state aud federal agencies Support a certain amount of
intervention as well as research directed toward *determining
the most advantageous depldyment of intervention funds.
There has been no continuity of effort in this area, mostly
because the'iiegative effects of economic. dislocation were,
until recently, considered 'mince in "comparison to the
benefits associated with economic change.

This inventory concerns and post-decision responses to
plant shutdoWin sets out th imits within which intervention
may be designed to minimize the impact of plant closings
upon individuals and communities. That these concerns,
responses, and potential interventions exist should, not imply
that informed and active programs are commonly initiated'
or that even_those_that are undertaken are documented and
analyzed. Still less should there be any implication that the
literature suggests the costs of economic dislocation should
be borne by any parties other than the affected individuals
and the local communities, supported in part by some
federal assistance. But it is now generally recognized in the
policies-, programs, and litehtiire since 1963 that con-
siderable costs are associated with plant closings, and accor-
dingly attempts will be made to spread these costs across
society.

Most responses of the groups concerned in a plant closing ,

are rational ones when considered in the light of each
group's speciarconcerns. Some responses,, like the call of a
strike by a union, arecinly marginally helpful, while others
(the rapid and early formation of a community coordinating

et ci3suncil, for instance) serve the purPoses of several groups

`t-
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well. It is imporlant to note, -however, that the concerns and
the responses of any one grOUp may conflict with those of
another grOup or may simply 'not seem worthwhile. What
this indicates, in addition to the usual adversary process at
work between management and labor, is a fundamental
disagreement about the relations between these groups and
their place in the larger economy.

Inevitable conflicts accompany industrial relocation, and
nearly every plant=closing study will resound Ath one or
another of them. For example, while arrangements are
necessary to provide an acceptable level of, subsistence dur-
ing the adjustment period, it is equally necessary to motivate
Workers to seek employment and return to work as rapidly as
Possible. These goali are. sometimes contradictory.
Moreover, it is equally difficult to balance the competing
claims of management to the rights to.which it is entitled and
of social responsibilities toward workers and communities,
which management is sometimes expected to assume. The
problem lies in the belief that intervention'in other than a
superficial ameliorative fashion would inhibit the operation
of a free capital market.

These conflictt surface frequently in debates about
specific policy suggeStions. For example, requiring advance
notice of plant closings may be supported by individuals and
community groups on the grounds that their joint interests,
such is rapid reemployment, retraining, relocation, or
emPloyee-community attempts to purchase the plant, can
thus bt dealt with more expeditiously...Management, on the
other hand, may object to providing any substantial period
of at notice on the grounds that productivity might
drop efore closing or damage be done to The physical plant
and equipment. Yet a more profound disagreement may
underlie this dispute. Advance notice may be perceived by
community, unions and individuals as indicating that the
closing decision could yet be reversed, while management
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may feel that 'both the decision and the timing of its an-
nouncements are rights inherent in ownership. On another
level, those favoring advance notice may argue that it acts as
a brake on industrial movement and support this as a
favorable Outcome, while those who oppose it may also see it
as a brake on industrial mobility but as therefore destructive
to the functioning of the capital market.

This study will follow the plant-closing experience
chronologically. First it will explore the international, na-
tional, and i'rulividual environments in which the plant-
closing decision is made. Then the post-decision experience
will be analyzed in terms of the responses discussed above.
Specific issues will receive attention. Severance pay, for ex-
ample, is part of the industrial context in which the decision
is made; it is also both a management and a union response
to the plant-closing decision, and it has an impact upon the
individual and the community alike. Throughout, the con-

.

cerns and responses of the major actorsmanagement,
labor, individuals, communities and governmentwill be
shown as interacting, sometimes in conflict and sometimes in
cooperation, to result in that complicated phenomenon, a
plant closing.

1
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Chapter 2
Economic Contexts and

Management Decisions in
Industrial Relocation

and Plant Closing

r, Reasa ns for Industrial Rea'cation
A

P.' The relocatiOn -of industrial, 'facilities, and the permanent
closing' of plants features of the American
industrial scene. There have been many reasons for reloca-
tion. For example, the movement of the textile industry from
New England to the South befdre and during World War II
is usually thought to have been impelled by,the search for
nonunion labor. Historically, management has sought to

. 'reduce costs in order to maximize profits, and numerous fac-
tors other than cheaper labor can contribute to that end.
Transportation costs, incurred in the acquisition of raw
materials and the marketing Of finished products, have
become an increasingly important determinant Of plant loca-
tion in the' face of energy shortages and increased. energy
costs. Shifts in dethand Or changes in production patterns
may, bring about the closing ,of a-facility or its reduction in

'size. Changes in consumer preference are rapidry-translated
into shifts in the labor market. Technological change, rang-

: ing from the limited introduction of 'new machinery or new.

..t
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systems of management to the transfcirmation of an entire
production process, often means industrial dislocation.

Very seldom are all the factors involved in a specific deci-
sion to close a plant or move an industrial facility known
outside the managerial cadre'in.which the decision is made.
The objective of management is to improve the company's
competitive position and, since some factors clearly are con-
ducive to that improvement while others are not, it can be in-
ferred which factors areinvolved in a given decision. But it is
often impossible to know .how much weight was assigned to
each element. Plant-closing research has tended to focus on
.events that occurred after the closing decision, so that the
literature on dislocation neither emphasizes the decision-
Making prOcess not analyzes the reasoris for it.

The 27 plant-closing cases covered by the 20 studies
analyzed in this report reyeal aNvi,de range of reasons given
for closings; in a number of cases, 00 _reasons whatsoever
were given. For two major aiitoinobile company clos-,,
ingsStudebaker and Packardthe cause was clearly the
failure of the firm. At least three closings were related to
shifts in product demand or demand reduced by competi-
tion. Technological change was"implicated in six studies that
dealt with the meat- packing iridustry in the period of the
Automation Fund's Work.' In two of those cases, consolida-
tion combined with technological change to cause the clos-
ings. In the Mack case, technological change was also a fac-

f tor, as was the recognition that an outmoded wage structure
could be replaced by one more advantageous to management
in another location. ReaSonS cited in other clogings included

I. In the late 1950s and early 1960s, fears that automation would cause large-scale
unemployment in areas ill-prepared to deal with the ,consequpces of joblessness were
widespread. A tripartite committee wasi developed including management, labor and
government representatives to assess the problems, to devise solutions and to monitor the
resulting programs. While the apprehension was premature and the results were mixed, the
Automation Fund remains a model mechanism for creating a climate in which programs
can be developed.

A
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1

proximity to markets, union discipline, inability to, meet
man-dated pollution standards, and the takeover of-Itte facili-
ty by another enterprise. While this spectrum. of causes was
given for 17' closings, ten of the closings studied cited no
reasons at all. Considering that studies associated with the.
Autorriation Fund form the core of plant-c-losing researt
during the 1960s, it is probably fair to say that a randoe
sample of plant closings Might show that few managementi:.
ever make.public their reasons for closing. Even in this array
of studies, enriched as they are by Automation Fund pro-
gram evaluations, 37 percent of the plants studied gave the
researchers no reasons for closing. The absence of infortna-
tion tends to mask the differences among closings. A failure
is a very different matter from a situation where consolida-
tion of three facilities into two, for example, is perceived to
be the optimal management strategy.

Some of the elements in plant-closing decisions can be
identified only by going beyond the standard plant-closing
literature, such as the case studies below. Other literature,
while scarce, can still be divided into three categories: inter-
national economics; the individual location decisions; and
the prevailing labor-management climate. These categories
are only general guides to the primary emphases of the
studies. The fact that investment floors away from the older
industrial areas of the United States into less industrialized
centers in this country or abroad is closely related to the local
labor-management climate and to the developmental stage of
the establishment concerned.

International Economic Context: Capital,
Production and Technology Transfer

Various approaches can be discerned in the "flow of in-
vestment" literature: the transfer of capital; the transfer of
.production; the transfer of technology; and the displacement

)
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cost of foreign competition. The recent Bluestone and Har-
rison study, Capital and Communities,' views the sift of
capital from the older industrial areas of the United States as
less striking than the shift of investment by Ainerican con-
glomerates to enterprises abroad. From this perspective, the
highly visible plant closing is the final phase of the
disintegration of va facility from which capital has been
withheld by a conglomerate, or as Bluestone and Harzison
phrase it, "a corporation exhibiting conglomerate
behavior." The capital no longer 'invested in obsolete .
facilities is being invested in Ainerican branches of foreign
companies or in foreign enterprises. Such large-scale enter-
prises may also display a pattern of facility coexistence,
wheie{a newer plant or operation outside the older industrial
areas continues 'operation while another facility in the older
area declines gradually. In contrast, smaller comp*ies
display what Bluestone and Harrison call a "sequential pat-
tern," as an old facility is shutdown and a new one opened.
In addition to li king American investment abroad to plant
closings in the N heast and Midwest, Bluestone and Har-
rison also point to t e findings of David Birch, who main-
tained that "the rate at-which large established manufactur-
ing establishments have shiit down was actually higher inlite
South than in any other part or the country."3 A case in,
point is the textile industry. While the initial shift in textile
manufacturing from New England to the South was spread
over several decades, the later shift, mostly. from the South
to overseas, has taken place much more rapidly.

While some objections can be raised about the interpreta-
tion of data presented by Bluestone and Harrison, the invest-
ment shifts, that they identifS, undoubtedly have had enor-

2. Barry Bluestone and Bennett Harrison, Capital and Communities; The Causes and Con-
sequences of Private Disinvestment (Washinffln, DC: Progressive Alliance, 1980), pp.
19-61. .
3. David Birch. The Job Generation Process (Cambridge: The M.1.T. Program on
Neighborhood and Regional Change. 1979), pp. 7-9.

..,
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mous'impact on plant closings. Their work also draws atten-
tion to a critical point in the decision-Making process; the ac-
tual ownership of the business in qu stion. Small indepen-
dent businesses are more vulnerable to the business cycle and
may fail more frequently than large corporations. The clos-
ing of a branch plant is often part of a corporate strategy to
improve profits or to eliminate subprofitable plants.

Other research that addresses the problems encountered
by American business in international economic change is
'found in The Impact ofInternational Trade and Investment
n Employment, proceedings of a 1976 conference published

1978.6 A maizarticle by Robert H. Frank and Richard T.
Freeman, in

ma,

a 1970 input-output table was used,
'estimates the indirect manufacturing job loss due to multina-
tional overseas investment as some 105,000 jobs.' Indeed this
micro- and macroeconomic analysis was used extensively by'
Bluestone and Harrison. Frank and Freeman note: .

In all cases, direct fortign investment produces a
. decline in both the real wage and the share of na-

tional income going to labor. . . . Even by relative
conservative estimates, however, the wage income
is reduced '63, more than 3 percent.6

,
Frank and Freeman assume that the origina motive for

direct foreign investment was to procure a higher return on
capital, and in fact their analysis demonstrates that Nthe in-
come accruing to dapital is significantly increased by foreign
investment. Frank and Freeman present their findings
cautiously, since they and their discussants note that a

4. William G. Dewald, ed., The Impost of International Trade onchnvestmenton Employ-
ment (Washington, DC: Bureau of International Labor Affairs, U.S. Department of
Labor, 1978).

5. Robert H. Frank and Ri ani T. Freeman, "The Distributional Consequences of Direct
Foreign Investment," in W1iam G. Dewald, op. cit., pp. 153-170.
6. Ibid., P. 164. b. .
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satisfactory model for . the distributional consequences of
direct foreign investment has not yet been developed.
Moreover their calculations show that in 1970 indirect
unemployment associated with overseas transfer of 'produc-
tion activities lasted between four and eight weeks. It is clear
that the acceleration of overseas investment when added to
other factors make 1970 and,1980 years in which widely dif-
ferent situations obtained.

Technology is anotherfaCtor only recently receiving atten-
tion for -its role in the impact of international trade and in-
vestment on domestic employment and plant closings. What
is meant* here, however, is not robotization or other
automated equipment to replace human labor, but the
transfer of technology: Jack Baranson reported at the same
conference that several levels of concern have-been expressed
about the release of proprietary technology.' While refusal
to release. technolOgy may safeguard Anglican industry,
multinational corporations Can minimize l&sses in income,
trade, and employment at home by judicious licensing and
investment in foreign facilities. To ignore this ,opportunity
may close those markets completely to American suppliers.
Giving foreign enterprises access to American technological
advances assumes that the United States holds a significant
lead in these areas, that investments will continue to be made
in research and development to maintain and lengthen the
lead, and that there is little antiqration of competitive
threats from newly industrializing countries. On the other
hand, arguments have been made that American firms have
contributed to the deterioration of the trade balance of
America and to the loss of its technical leadership by the
licensing of technology to foreign manufacturers. Baranson
analyzes technology, transfer in relation to 25 case studies in
five industriesaircraft, automotive,. computers, consumer

7. Jack Baranson, "Technology Transfer. Effects on U.S. Competitiveness and Employ-
ment." in William G. Dewald, op. cit., pp. 177.203.
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electronics, and chemical engineeringand stresses that
American industry owes' some of the cliff hies under which
it is now laboring to a lack of available dot stic investment
capital.

, i. ,

While Baranson acknowledges that his case studies Ray
not adequately emphasize the short run benefits to the U.S.
economy of technology transfer, he concludes that such
transfer to noncontrolled foreign enterp.rises may:

cause' erosion of job opportunities in key American
industries; and
weaken the competitive position of United States sup-
pliers of technology over the long term. Such effects
are particularly significant: ,

(a) under adverse domestic economic conditioni (low
growth rate, high unemployment, inflation, declining
productivity, balance of payment difficulties); (b) in
the absence of substantial improvement in labor
market adjustment mechanisms (to relocate and
retrain displaced production workers); and (c) in an
economy where technologically dynamic industries
(or services) are not expanding at a rate sufficient to
absorb labor displacement from declining industrial
sectors.'.

While realizing that prohibition of technology transfer
would be counterproductive, Baranson finds it essential to
view such transfers in terms of their domestic economic im-
pact and argues for an early warning system of adverse
econo is impact so that a smooth adjustment can be made.

Sti another major element of the international economic
context is .the effect upon employment and earnings caused
by increased sales in the United States of foreign goods.
While it has been generally agreed that, the American

" 0

8.4Ibid., p. 206.
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economy benefits from relatively unrestricted trade, quotas
and tariffs have become a particularly delicate political issue
as more and more American industries encounter stiff com-
petitiOn from foreign makers and resulting job displacement .

occurs.

Louis S. Jacobson's article in the conference proceedings
deals with earning losses of workers who have been displaced
from manufacturing industries, drawing in part upon data
specific to the 1960s, for example the steel industry in Penn-
sylvania from 1962 to 1965 (report completed 1976).9 Using
the Social Security system's Longitudinal Employee-
Employer Data (LEED) file to examine both earning loss
and number and characteristics of displaced workers, Jacob-
son studied 11 industries: petroleum refining, aerospace,
electronic components, television- receivers, steel, autos,
meat packing, toys, women's clothing, shoes, and cotton.
weaving. Some of these industries display high average earn-
ings as well as a relatively stable work force. Fundamentally,
the study measured the earnings of workers permanently let
go during an employment reduction and compared them
with the earnings' of those not so displaced during the cut-
back. Since the sample was chosen to provide national
representation, the study provides a comparison of workers
unemployed after a plant shutdown with wOiters sharing
similar demographics in the same industry who were not in-
volved in a shutdown. Similar comparisons were made for
those caught in a large contraction resulting in permanent
layoff and those not laid Off.. The differences were substan-
tial. In the case of steel workers, the difference amounted to
about $17,000 (in 1964 dollars) over the affected workers'
lifetimes.

While transfers of capital, production- and technology
abroad, currently contributing to permanent workforce
9. Louis S. Jacobson, "Earning Losses of Workers Displaced tom anufacturing In-
dustries," in William G. Dewald, op. cit., pp. 87-98. ,
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reductions and plant closings, are relatively recent, the harm-
ful effects of foreign competition upon domestic manufac-
turers' have been felt for at least two decades. Foreign com-
petition was not cited as a reason for closing in any of the
studies reviewed here, yet it could clearly play a majo'f role,
directly or indirectly, in decisions to relocate domestically.
Baranson argues that technology transfer often occurs
because venture capital is more readily available abroad than
at home, while Bluestone and Harrison and Frank and
Freeman would point to increased levels of American invest-
ment abroad productive of high return on capital. The incen-
tive provided by cheaper labor in areas outside the northeast
or Midwest, as well as increased competition, would pro-
mote a larger capital investment in the form of new
technologies and new plants to house them. Expanding pro-
duction and production facilities that take advantage of
economies of scale become more important during periods
of heightened competition. Consequently, international
economic conditions influence relocation decisions made
within the United States.

National Economic Context: The
Location Decisions of Firms

The plant - losing decision, as Roger Schmenner points
out,'° often rests on the search for the least expensive site,
and an ill - advised decision can be as disastrous for the. com-
pany in the long term as it is in the short term for displaced
workers and the community. Commonly the search for a
new site, plans for relocation, and the final closing of the old
plant are undertaken because of the needs of the company
for, or because a change in production techniques requires, a
new facility, Therefore, a closing because of relocation is
most apt to occur when the company is thriving or when new

10. Roger W. Schmenrier; "Look Beyond the Obvious in Plant Lteation," Harvard
Business Review, January 1979, pp. 126-132.
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technology adopted in a timely and orderly fashion prOmises
continued and increased profits. Schmenner's study involved
interviews with 30 companies and surveys of over 1,000
facilities; more than 200 had recently relocated and about
150 were new plants. The evidence i,ndicates that, despite the
oommon perception that plants are moving and closing con-
stantly, only about one-third of the moves contemplated are
finally undertaken. Actual relocation occurs (or did occur
through 1978) at a rate of only 3 percent per year in
manufacturing establishments of all sizes, and less than 1
percent per year in plants employing more than 100
employees. 4

Schmenner's data also indicate that larger companies tend
to establish new branch plants; undoubtedly some of them
are the "parallel facilities" identified by Bluestone and Har-
rison." Each year between 3 and 6 percent of the existing
stock of plants is added as branch, plants.

There are five identifiable strategies for'plant locations. In
a product plant strategy, a facility concentrates on a product
or a narrow range of products. This offers a simplicity and
an economy of scale not obtainable in a multiproduct facili-
ty, but such facilities often find themselves in difficulty if
they continue to expand. A market area plant strategy
responds to consumer needs and minimizes transportation
costs. Some corporations are so large that they can utilize
both strategies, developing product anti market area-specific.
manufacturing facilities, generally in industries that make
poducts that are consumed everywhere. Some large cor-
pbrations use either market areaor product strategies,
depending upon` the subsidiary involved. Yet a fourth
strategy, one commonly associated with complex industries,

,.is the process strategy, used where individual facilities make
one or another component of a finished product and are

II...Bluestone and Harrison, op. cit., p. 27.

"or
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therefore a kind of supplipr or feeder plant. Finally, the
general purposes strategy, usually associated with defense
contractors, demands a high degree of flexibility in the
change of product demands, plant configuration and
employee assignment.

The availability of cheaper land, lower tax rates, better or
cheaper materials, and lower wages often provides incentive
for the corporate decision to move South, to Mexico or Latin
America, or to the Far East, but the contribution of these
new benefits to the corporate balance sheet must be corh-
pared with the possidle costs associated with diverging; 11
that is required by the move, from the current plant location
strategy. Moving a process plant too far from other plants
within the same production system, despite savings from low
wages in the new site, may prove costly in transporting the,
products of that process `to the final completion site.

Finally, Schmenner points out that plant relocations are
difficult for management and, according to his data, will be
avoided if at all possible:In respect to plant closings or
relocations, he has found that:

Oyerwheliningly, it is the sit-nail, growing plants,
often independent of particular suppliers, markets
or labor sources, and pressed for more production '
space, that move to larger, more modern quarters,
and in the process alter their production
technology, sometimes in fundamental ways. The
vast majority of reldcations are over short distances .

(less than 20 miles) which helps ensure continuity of
labor force 'and retention of customer and supplier
contacts. To a lesser degree, relocations also occur
to consolidate two or more plants into. a new single
facility and to escape from high site. costs (wages,
lknd values, taxes).
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O

It is the plants whose profits are hurting the most
that see relocation 'chiefly as a means of lowering
costs. These plants are also the ones most likely to
move distances of greater than 20 miles in search of
these lower costs.".

It is important to note the decision to close a plant in order
to move to a new facility or to consolidate production is
seldom made lightly or in haste. It is the lad in a stream of
decisions.

Plant-Closing Dicisions and the
Labor-Management Climate

The labor-management climate is a major factor in the
decision to close or move a plant. One codification of this
employment relationship may' be found in the collective
bargaining agreement in force at the time of the decision. At
this point, two kinds of provisions become important both to
the decision making process and to the affected workers:
those designed specifically for the shutdown situation and
those designed for other eve9lities which can be adapted
to the problems associated with a closing.

. .

As Stephen Mick notes:

Analysis'of data compiled by.the Bureau. of Labor
Statistics ori ,823 'contracts applying to collective,
bargaining units with at least 100 employees shwa
that most contracts contain very few proviskinstt
relatgl to plant shutdowns and movement. .In

- desceRding order of percentage of,specific contract
__-,provisions related to plant shutdowns are interplant

'transfer to another plant or cdmpany (32.1
percent), severance or layoff pay (29.6 percent),
relocation allowances (11.1 percent), transfer of all

0

12. Schmenner, op. cit., p. 129.

-
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or partial ,seniority (9t9 percent), income
maintenance (5.1 percent); advanced notice of
move (3.7 percent), union notification or participa-
tion-lar management decisions to move plants (3.3
percent)."

Mick also points out that less than one- fourth of organad
labor seems to be Covered by such provisiops. Since less_ than
one-fourth of the American labor force is organized, it is
li eky that the provisions apply to only about 6 or 7 percent
I the workforce.-"Because all the studies analyzed in this

report are concerned with plants having union representa;
tion, many of them in major unions, such provisiOns_are im-
portant here.

-
Other proviiidn9 not originally designed for 'post-

dovin adjustment, can be applied: supplemental
uTrmployment benefits (SUB), individual account security
plans, and regular or early retirement,. SUB, now a major
feature of many callective bargaining agreements, were
designed to help smooth out income in industries 'where
seasonal and short term layoffs were common. Today SUB
no longer etain their purity of purpbse and have come.to be
used for 1.`a' variety of purposes . including, severance pay,
health insurance during layoffs, relocation allowances, and
even supplemental pay for wOrkdrs transferred to lower-
rated jobs. Both SUB- and individual account security' plans,
often are transformed into severance payments if the

zewssary -funds do in fact exist at the time of closing.

Provisions designed for the shutdoWn situation are un-
doubtedly considered in the decision-making, process:
Management can influence how union members participate
in job security proviiions by the timing and style of the

13. Stephen S. tylick, "SoC1a1 and Personal Costs of Plant Shutdowns," Industrial Rela-
tions, Vol. '14, No. 2,)May 1975, p. 205.
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plant-closing announcement. The Mack case" is an example
in which interplant transfer was an option available*.to
workeri whom the company did not wish to retain. Manage-
ment made a series of announcements 'regarding the im-
plementation of the transfer provision in a manner which
deterred those workers from taking the transfer option. In
contrast, workers in Lipsky's study's were encouraged to ac-
cept the interplant transfer option by the timing and style of
manalgement's announcements. However, the fact that, the
way the decision is made and announced can have a substan-
tial effect upon the participation rate in interplant transfer
programs is not direct evidence that the presence and condi-
tions of such transfer rights have a direct effect upon the
shutdown decision itself.

Severance payments, a form of compensation, for perma-
nent job 'loss after protracted employment, is a collective
bargaining provision, particularly sought by unions whose
workers are threatened by.continuing technological change.
Audrey Freedean, quotes a letter from Joseph A. $eirne,
President of Ne Commlinications Workers of America, In
1956:;

however,' ,because of intensive and extensive
mechanization constantly taking place and
resulting layoffs, we have carefully negotiated,
over the years, a well-defined system of termination
benefits. . .

Mick's analysis, of over, 1,800 collective bargaining
agreements indicates tat about 30 percent included some
fOrm of severance payment. The studies we reviewed in this

14. J.W. Dorsey, "The Mack Case: A Study in Unemployment." in Studies in the
Economics of Income Maintenance (Washington: The Brookings Institution, 1967).

15. David B. Lipsky, "Interplant Transfer and Terminated Workers. A.Case Study," In-
dustrial and Labor Relations Review, Vol. 23, No. 2. January 1970, pp. 191-206.

16. Audrey Freedman,' SFcultry- Bargains Reconsidered: SUB, Severance Pay, and
Guaranteed Work, Report 736, The Conference Board, 1978.
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report do not always emphasize all points of interest in plant
closings. Only four studies mention collectively. bargained
severance paymenrs, while twelve studies how that such
benefits were available, whether specifically noted as
bargained or not, ,arthough it is more than likely that all.such
provisions.w,ere.bargained. Eight studies record that workers
participated in this benefit, most of them rece"' ing payments
between 1,500 and $2,000.
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Severance payments have- usually been designed for
precisely thosOistuations to which the Communications
Workers were responding: permanent layoffs of individuals
rather than plant closings. So,. despite the rather low levels of
payments, the presence of a severance payment clause can
help to postpone or even prevent a plant shutdown. If a plant
is closed as a result of serious financial difficulties and it is a
single facility, severOce payments maY. simply not be forth-
coming or may be much reduced,beapse .of the financial
condition of the company. As
that closes a facility of 500
hour with an average senior
relatively stand form
payments may It all
for those pay
higher, ths senio
generops d th
ed in a sever

Freedmah shows, a company
Ployees, averaging, $5.60 an

,y of nini years; and 'that has a
r distributing modest severance

have a liabllitr for about $1 million
nts. More ,Gomitibrtly, the" wage rate is
ty is longer, the 'se'V'7611nce Payment more

liability larget,..*Clearly.the liability involv-
nce payment, a 'type of 'plan that is almost'

always unfunded, can have a major effedt.On the decision to
close a piant.,An attractive ekritcorifor management would be
the immediatiale of the facility to a buYer who would rehire
the workforce. \ Indeed the atiraliveness of employee
buyouts may be relatep the liability represepted by
severance payments. Nevertheless', there is no evidence of the
precise role that a severance payment provision plays in the
decision to .clde a plant. ,"

/4.
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Other types of provisions described by Mick include

relocation allowances and transfer of all or partial seniority.
These are associated with interplant transfer rights and rein-
force the attractiveness of, that option, for workers. Once
again, as the contrast. mentioned above ,between the Mack
case discussed by Dorsey and the GeneraleFoods case analyz-
ed by Lipsky shows, such considerations must bear on the
decision-Making process and may alter the manner of the
decision. Still other provisions, such as some forni of income
maintenance and union notification or participation in
management decisions, would undoubtedly influence the
decision, although no studies (with the possible exception of
Stern) have addressed that point except tangentially." Ad-
vance notification of closing, if required,by union contract,
is normally accompanied by other provisions such as the
Tight: to interplant transfer.

Influencing the Decision to Relocate

At least two major groups involved in a plant-closing have
a substantial interest in influencing the decisionthe
workers and the local communityfor both have a great
.cleal at stake. The struggle over advance notification re-.
sounds less with concerns about timing and its impact on`ad-
justment'cosis than with the poisibility of reversing the aeci-,
sion. Obviously those groups who hope to influence the deci-
siond must know that such a decision is under consideration.
While there is no exhaustive list of management actions to
enlighten a concerned group about impending closure, Julius.
Majoros" 'provides valuable insights into some of, the steps

17. James L. Stern, "The Consequences of Plant Closure," Journeil of Human Resources,
ti Winter 1972, pp. 25-31.

18. Julius Majoros, "Early Warning Signs of a Plant Closing. One Worker's Views," in
Industrial Exodus, Edward Kelly, ed. (Washington. The Ohio Public Interest Campaign,
1978).
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taken by management prior to closure that. may furnish a
clue.

1) Company may make-changes in key personnel in the
higher echelons of the plant. Younger workers may be
moved to company headquar4ers and repladed with
men-near-retirement.

2) Discipline is relaxed.
3) Maintenance policy can become of the patchwork

variety.
4) Maintenance personrfel may not be replaced.
5) Rumors of an impending shutdown may increase.
6) Company may be slow in announcing a negotiating

team for normal contract talks.
7) Non-hurry-up policy during negotiations may be

adopted.

It is not clear what actions-by workers or the local com-
munity might conceivably alte the decision. Theoretically,
labor subsidy or capital subsidy could reduce the costs of re-,
maining at the original site and expanding it to the point at
which other options become less attractive. Although labor
subsidies have not yet been. documented in the literature, the
wage concessions made by Chrysler workers are a firm of
labor subsidy, applied here to a situation far more serious
than a .threatened plant closing or relocation. Recent
research at a Michigan manufacturing facility includes con-
sideration of the entire closing negotiation process. In the
end, the local union bargaining team offered to accept a con-
siderably reduced wage level as an incentive for the plant to
remain." But, the management. -decision was to consolidate
operations in another state, despite the fact that the wage bill
proposed by the Michigan facility was much lower-than the
wage bill at the relocation facility. In general, labor subsidies
are not a common form of incentive.
19. Transcript of February 18, 1981, interview with Bargaining Committee, AP Parts,
Grand Haven, Michigan, by Sean P. McAlindeti:
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Capital subsidies, on the other hand, which have been
available through a series of federal programs mounted in
association with urban areas, primarily the Urban Develop-
ment Action Grant Program (UDAG), may have some im-
pact on location decisions. If, for example, UDAG
assistance with land clearance and infrastructure was made
available, capital subsidy might be an appropriate
mechanism for the local community to use in coordination
with the federal government in order to influence a reloca-
tion decision.2° Further, since Schmenner has found that
firms prefer on-site expansion,21 capital subsidies for such
expansion in urban areas might well have to central
cities by providing incentives for new construction at lower
costs. Since the future of UDAG is uncertain, no assessment
of its potential for altering or influencing a relocation deci-
sion can be made.

Another strategy, that of local tax subsidies, is in the
hands of the local communities and may appear at first sight
to be an effective method of influencing a relocation deci-
sion. However, Harrison and Kanter have found that local
tax subsidies have little influence on the location of firms,
except perhaps in the case of small businesses." Their work
indicates that large scale, technologically oriented firms are
not sensitive to local tax subsidies and that tax abatements
(given either together with or without other federal grants)
are questionable in any case. They do not significantly affect
a relocation decision, yet they rob the focal municipality of
badly needed funds. But it is quite possible that bapital sub-
sidies could promote more rapid chinge to new technologies

20. Susan S. Jacobs and Elizabeth A. Roistacher, "The Urball Impact of HUD's Urban
Development Action Grant Prograni or. Where's the Action in Action Grants," in N.J.
Glickman, ed., The Urban Impacts of Federal Policies (Baltimore. The John Hopkins
University Press, 1980), pp. 335-362.

21. Schmenner, op. qt..

22. Bennett Harrison and Sandra Kanter, "The Political Economy
Business Incentive," AIP Journal, October 1978, p. 23 ff.
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within firms that are, in contrast to present technologies,
capitals rather than labor-intensive.

Summary,
Business failure, the search for cheaper land taxes and

labor, the introduction of new technology, changes in
market, products and processes all continue to play impor-
tant roles in a management decision to cliise or reloCate a
manufacturing-facility.

As the American economy becomes' increasingly in-
tegrated into a developing world economy, the contexts in
which relocation decisions are made are accordingly expand-
ed. Substantial transfer of capital, the production process,
and the impact of technology upon management now loom
larger than could have been imagined when most of the
plant-closing research reviewed in this study was done.
Foreign competition made for significant reductions of the
workforce and an increase in plant closings more, than 15
years ago, and that trend has not only continued but has in-
creased markedly. But it is important that a relocation deci-
sion conform with the firm's location strategy,, since even the...
most attractive wage bill cannot compensate fOr increased
costs associated w an ill-designed plant location.

Early notification about moving a plant, whether required
by law or by a collective bargaining agreement, or inferred
from warning signs at the threatened facility, provides an op-
portunity for a possible reversal of the decision. The scant
literature indicates that capital subsidies may be able to alter
some decisions, but that tax subsidies are seldom successful
and are at the same time very costly to local economies.
Finally,' while considerable attention has been paid to
legislative initiatives requiring early notification and some
combination of other provisions favoring a more equitable
distribution of the costs associated with closing, no legisla-

4 i
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tion has been enacted except in Maine and Wisconsin, and
the Wisconsin legislation has yet to rbe. implemented, Few
collective bargaining agreements contain an early notifica-
tion provision, and fewer still require any consultation dur-
ing the decision-making process. Finally it is instructive to
note that, despite the complexities associate.d.With capital,
shift and technology transfers, when prants are opened in
new locations they are less likely to be unionized than their
sister facilities. The decision to close or relocate a manufac-
turing facility is a private decision based on economic effi-
ciency. The responses to the decision are/generally attempts
to reduce the social and public costs of these private deci-
sions and to introduce some social equity.

I



Chatter 3
Responses to Plant

Shutdowns and Relocations

While the decision to shut down a plant or to relocate is a
unilateral one, it creates a situation to which several-groups
must respond. Management, unions, social service agencies
and local community leaders all have available to them a
wide range of options for dealing with shutdown problems,
some of which can help to reduce the accompanying social
and psychological difficulties and minimize the economic
costs involved..

Assumptions, Perceptibns, and Rold
in Plant-Closing Responses

Each group. that responds to a specific plant shutdown or
to the prospect of one tends to respond ina generalized man-
ner, based upon assumptions concerning its rights and
obligations and, on perceptions as to the appropriate; per-
missible, or feasible point of intervention.

Management maintains that capital mobility is essential to
the survival of certain enterprises,andihat efforts to restrict
mobility and to intervene in the decision-making process are
inappropriate, Management has the right to make its own
decision and publicize-it at its own discretion. Accordingl, it
is difficult to pfrodkt_what steps management will take,
although the most benevolent managements will Probably

37



1

38 Responses

take only those steps that will both safeguard corporate in-
terests and ensure an orderly transition for workers and com-
munities.

The unions have, at least theoretically, the option of
negotiating during each contract round for shutdown provi-
sions. They may_attempt_to,sectire access _ta the _decision,
making process, although these attempts have so far proved
unsuccessful. Union officials also assume that -management
has, in most cases, the right to a closing decision, and are apt
to concentrate upon a favorable closing process, including
early notice, employment continuity, income maintenance,
adjustment assistance, and pension protection. The union
response may be seen as an ongoing response to the closure
threat and the appropriate intervention point may be seen as
the immediate post-decision period.

Communities have traditionally responded to plant clos-
ings well after the fact. The initial post-decision period is
usually filled with discussion and concern with various at-
tempts to determine what can be done with the resources
available. Generally, the appropriate, permissible, nd feasi-
ble time for communities to intervene is after e decision
has been made. Intervention focuses on wor er and com-
munity adjustment assistance and occasionall on attempts
to develop or enhance already existing forms of economic
development. Once again, it is assumed that the decision is
the province of management and that the communities are
constrained to adopt reactive roles.

If the assumption of all the actors affected by a plant clos-
ing is that management as the initiative and other groups
can respond only after he fact, post-decision intervention is
obviously the only appropriate reaction. Since the interests
of the reactive groups can best be served just after the deci-
sion.and 'before the closing, pressure has often been brought
to beat-to move the time of diSclosure as close as possible to
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the time of decision. This pressure from unions and from
community agencies and groups has not usually had a
decisive impact,

Legislative initiatives constitute yet another group of ac-
tivities that aim to facilitate community and worker adjust-
ment through early notification, provisions for continuity of
empiiiint, maintenance of income, and the offering of
services that will make for a smooth transition and rapid
reemployment. Legislative initiatives stem in part from a re-
jection of the 'argument for capital mobility, and so they at-
tempt to constrain unilateral investment and disinvestment
decisions on the part of management, as well as its tradi-
tional privilege of convenient, and often late, notification. Ij
is in this context that new efforts to provide subsidies and
technical assistance for community- employee buyouts have
surfaced. While numerous members of this broad coalition
will continue to accord management the prerogative of
closure decision, there is a strong movement to restrain
management's modes of disinvestment and the timing of
disclosure.

1It will become clear below that new responses to plant
closings have appeared only recently. Few new responses
have been studied, thus few evaluations are available. For
example, the traditional plant-closing literature reviewed
here contains no information about management-spogsgred
private sector employability development programs, and lit-
tle research on the intervention efforts of public interest

.groups or on employee buyouts.. Consequently, while a cen-
tral focus of this chapter is the standard plant-closing
research literature, emphasis will also be placed on other
analytical and descriptive, and even legislative, literature.

uanagement Response to Plant Closings

Once the decision has been made" to close or relocate, the
policies chosen by management can either facilitate or hinder
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the successful adaptation of employees and communities.
Two major studies, Portis and Suys' and Shultz and Weber,'
emphasize the importance of early notice as a necessary in-
gredient of any successful attempt to reduce the negative im-
pact of the closure. In certain situations, it is argued, such
advance notice is crucial. In plants where- the educational
level of the tvOrkfgrce is low, workers will be at a con-
siderable disacRantagiin the labor market. Consequently,..extensive retraining to prepare these displaced
workers to compete. Advance nod* provides time, for such
training to take place. Where jobs are not easily available or
where openings are clustered in certain occupational areas
that require previous training, advance notice provides time
to assess the current labor market, to mount counseling pro-
grams (within the plant to be closed and elsewhere) so that
workers can find the most advantageous training and enter
these- -programs. Portis and Suys' indicate that advante
notice provides workers with an opportunity to search for a
job while still employed, with the obvious benefits of addi-
tional time for the search. Advance notice permits unions to
lake an early and active role in advising their members on the
options available to them, minimizing confusion an_ d hard-
ship.

Management can also play an important role in
cooperative efforts by unions and communities to enhance
the effectiveness of'assistance programs offered to displaced
workers. The most significant analysis of a positive effort by
management is the study of 'the Omaha plant closing by
James L. Stern.4 An advance notice provision had been a
1. BernardPortis and Michael Suys, The Effect of Advanced Notice in a Plant Shutdown.
A Case Study of the Closing of the Kelvinator Plant in London, Ontario (London, Ontario.
School of Business Administration, The University of Western Ontario, 1970).

2. Geoige r Shultz and Arnold B. Weber, Strategies for the Displaced Worker (New York.
r, Harper and Row. 1969)1

3 Fortis and Suys. op. cit., p. 27.

.4 James I.: Stern, "Evoltincin of Private Manpower Planning in Armour's Planf
Closings," Monthly Labor Review, December 1969, pp. 21-28. 4

,
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feature of the collective bargaining agreement between Ar-
mour and the Amalgamated Meat Packers since 1961, a pro-
vision that had been extended from 90 days to 6 months in
1967. When the plant finally closed, the 6-month period had
been extended by 3 months at the request of community
leaders. The role assumed by Armour during that period was
extremely helpful, and a compreherfive private manpower
training program was developed. Not only did Armour pro-
vide a company assistance office and permit inplant counsel-
ing, but it participated in the trainingrand subsequent place-
ment of former employees and took the initiative in gaining
the cooperation of other Omaha businesses who might ab-
sorb the displaced workers. Frequently, severance pay
schedules are such that workers find them a disincentive' to
early job search. The ArMour plan," in contrast to most
management strategies, gave workers who found- employ-
ment elsewhere or who wished to enroll in federal training -71-
programs the opportunity to start their new ventures before
the plant closed without the loss of severance pay. But the
Armour case is by no means typical. Moreover the generally
good outcomes for Armour workers were undoubtedly
related to local labor market conditions; unemployment
stood at about 3 percent in the Omaha area at the film.

A very different management-response and one disadVan;
tageous to the workers can be found in John Dorsey's study
of-the Mack case.' It is plant that the management at-Mack
did not wish their prodtkion workers to transfer to the new
facility-. The initial announcement was made over a year
before the actual closing, and during that tint management
sought to design a workforce that it wanted to,keep at the
new fa4ty. Production workers were discouraged from
transferring,' while supervisory and white-collar employees

5. kihn W. Dorsey, "The Mack Case: A Study in Unemployment," in Studies in the .-
Erotiomics of Income Maintenance, Otto Eckstein, ed., (Washington, DC: Brookings In-,
stitution, 1967).
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were encouraged to do so. Those who did not transfer had
considerable loss of earnings; about 23 percent of the sample
Were still unemployed 10 months after the closings, despite
the advance notice. There is some reason to believe that the
length of post-shutdown unemployment is positively
associated with the size of the separation payment, although
the age of the worker and the size of the separation payment
are so closely tied that di anguishing between them is im-
possible in this study.

The role played by early no we in alleviating problems of
workers was also investigated indirectly in several studies.
Lipsky's study of General Foods emphasizes transfers and
their outcomes, but it indicateskhat even a drawn-out period
of advance notice (here more than two years) did not affect'
the duration ofaemployment because the time Was not used
effectively by Trikars foP job sea'rch.6 Indeed few sought
jobs seriously at all. Foltrnan' noted that ,white-collar
worlds take Much greater advantage of the advanced notice
period for job search than do blue-col ar worketi;Portis and
Suys make the same point:

Macagenvent can also elect' to pr ide opportunities for
workers 11) transfer to another plant. fuller discussion of
this strategy, /developed through n collective bargaining;
is included i i ater s c ion. In gperal, workers who
transfer d m to,undergo the same difficulties 'as their
co-wot rs who do not transfer. Yet, as the Lipsky study

, many workers are reluctant to move despite e*
couragement to Aster. Other skudies, including Foltmala,
emphasize the reluctance of blue-collar workers in particular....

B. Lipsky, "InArpSt Trarisfer. and Terminated °ricers. A C. ase Study," In-
dustrial any Labor Relations Review, him 32-38.

7. chcian F. Foltman, While and Bluelt rs in a kill Shutdown (Ithaca, NY. New York
'State School of Industria clarions, 1968).
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(_s

ove. Strange' and Levinson9 both, in differ ways,
asize the ties to locality and communityr-fat bind

workers to areas whereq,ob possibilities are not promising.

Returning to the Stern study, it .is clear that any one
management strategy for reducing the impact of plant clos-
ings upon workers is often ineffective. Some combination of
early notice, inducements to transfer for those who wish it,
companY intervention in the.,4ocal community on behalf of
displaced workers, and opportunities for counseling, retrain=
ing, and job search must be provided to achieve positive
results. Generous' severance payments and benefits also seem
to be necessary to ease the transition, although these ar-
rangements can actually work to delay labor force reentry
for some workers.

For industries undergoing technological change, especially
those with relatively .favoratosle labor relations, possibilities
exist for creative, inexpensive, and helpful programming.
Currently, as business Week" reported, efforts are being
made by Goodyear to use the services formerly reserved for
professional and supervisory personnel to assist permanently
displaced rubber workers in two site The prbgram has just I
*become active, and data are not avaftaMe for blue-collar
workers, although such assistance has apparently helped
white-collar and professional workers. Documentation ancl,,,
analysis of these new outplacement programs, especially in
comparison to performance for upper-level workers, willine
_important in dezmining which variables,are crucial in the
reemployment of'' emi-skilled workers and others who have
historically borne the brunt of plant closings.

8 Walter Strange, Job Loss. A Psychosocial Study of Worker Reactions ta Plant Closing
inos Company Town in Southern Appalachia (Springfield, VA. Nationjjjechnical InCor-
-mation Service. 1977)

9. David Lesinson, "Displacedo'ottery Workers' Adjustment to Layoff,14 in Weathering
Layoff in a Small Community, BLS Bulletin 1516, 1966.

IQ Business Week, February 4. 1980, p. 86
b

/
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A facility with a hostile labor relations cliniate, a seriously
failing industry, or asmal) facility with virtually no resources
might be unwilling,11nd in some cases unable to provide
assistance to di workers. But overall, management
policies before, during and .after the closing can make a
significant difference in.the shutdown experience.

Union. Response to Plant Closings

"The union response to economic dislocation and plant
closings is a direct outgrowth of the difficulties inherent in
labor's position as a conservative force industrial change.
As indicated earlier, proviiions of the ba "ng agreemdnt
are an importaht consideration in the decision to close a
plant. The decision, therefore, means that 'whatever
payments are specified in the event of shutdown are regarded
as acceptable costs to management, or at least as ....

unavoidable losses as in bankruptiy, Management ca of
course come tit bargaining table aware of the pos i ility
of a closineduring the life of the contract, and can therefore
make concessions about certain issues in exchange for pro-
tection in case of shutdowns. The unions' concern is to be
sure that workers do indeed enjoy those benefits secured by
bargaining. Bin if labor is not informed about the possibility
of closing, it may not engage in hard bargaining concerning
that possibility or concerning the security provisions that
might be called for in that eventuality. On the other hand, in
those industries where technological change is common and
jobs' often threatened, job security bargaining is a first
priority. Such industries and agreements can be found
throughout labor history: in the railroads, the press rooms,
and among the communication workers. The great problem
is that a union faced with a glosing often has a contract that
does not address the i.ssue at all. This is apparent in the
literature, with the exception of the Automation Fund Com-
mittee work.

.,,
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In the standard literature, the usual closing occurs in a
unionized= plant. Certain closings are chosen for study
because' access can be gained to, bath plants and woitersa.
Unions are usually cooperative, seeing that much can be
gained, for the membership at large if not for.the affected
Workers, by suck a study. Large unions are particularly at-
tracied tb research projects, partly 'because they support
substantial research effofbs in similar areas themselves and
see researchers as powerful. advocates.

All plants in the studies revyed were unionized (although,
not all unions are named} and 'major unions such as the
United Automobile Workers, the Textile Workers, the
Amalgamated Meat Cutters, and the United Steel Workers
predominated. An independent union, the United
Automobile Wo kers (with- one exception) either did not
have a plant-c ng provision in their bargaining agreement,
or such a poov ion was not mentioned, indicating that,any
provision tha existed must have been weak. FiVe studies in-
dicated special early -retirement provisions. Only in those
cases in which lite Automation Fund Committee was active
had pro-visions been routinely included for early notice, in-
terplant, transfer, relocation assistance,' and retraining. At-

, tention will be directed in chapters 4 and 5 to the translation
of these provisions into pOst4hutdown benefits. Never-,
theless, it is fail' to say that collective bargaining has not been
successful in providing adjustment assistance to displaced
workers.

While organized labor seeks in the collective bargaining
process to provide the basis for a proactive positi rt if and
when the plant closes, such bargaining is not always suc-
cessful nbr does it always receive high priority in negotia-
tions as compared with other issues. Although most collec-
tive bargaining agreements do not contain provisions' re-
stricting plant closings, the National Labor Relations Board
and the courts have extended to unions the right to such
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bargaining in some situations. A case in point is a recent
study by the Illinois AFL-CIO Manpower Assistance Pro-
gram;

An employer only has to bargain over a relo'ca-
tion decision that does not change the basic scope

. or nature of the business. Such a decision usually
will involve a prop 'sal to subcontract part of a
plant's operation, of relocate operations to other
plants producing the same products with similar
equipment. In some cases, unions have argued iC
although specific provisions that prohi it an
employer from moving are not coned in the
contract, an implied prohibition_exists based on the
substance of other related_cla-uses in the contract.

[The National Labor Relations Act] requires the
employer to bargain over the effects of a planned
move or shutdown, even if no specific clause in the
contract has anticipated this situation. The
employer must negotiate, should the union request,
over issues such as severance pay, pensions, and
transfer rights. Failure by the entpitiyer to bargain
in good faith over these issues constitutes an Unfair
Labor Practice u(er Section 8(a) (5) of the Act.
The request by the union must however be timely,
and should the union fail tb make a request, it gives
up, the right to bargain over these issues. An
employer is further _required,to pro'ide the union
with details about the relocation of bargaining unit
work, including 1) where the work is to be transfer-
red. 2) the job classifications at the new site, 3) the
number .of jobs at -the new site, and 4) the com-
parative costs of the operations. Should the
employer refuse to bargain, or only. bargain in
superficial fashion over these areas, the union can
file a charge with the NLRB, whO Will then conduct
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a thOrough investigation of the matter. HOwever,
should an employer be found in violation of the
Act, remedies are seldom stringent enough to pre-
vent aremployer from shutting down, and indeed-
the gcision may well support the union and
workers, but come long after the plant in question
has locked its gates. Even where an employer's ac-
tions are found by the Courts to be unlawful, vin-
dication rarely comes vtithout years of litigation.
Most Often however, negthiation over the closing is
common and occurs fairly routinely."

Recently it has become clear that the existence of a provi-
sion requiring ad hoc bargaining in the closing situation can
help to bring about a favorable closing bargain. Indeed; a
new militant attitude, including threatened and actual resort
to the courts, has pervaded plant-closing bargaining, and
som-ebenefits Mire accrued fo Workers as a result.'Thefe'is a'.
dearth of evidence about ad hoc bargaining at the time of
closing, which may reflect the lack of bargaining or of
results. Research priority should be given to the investigation
of agreements concluded at the time of closing, to a close
analysis of their relationship to the contract in force at the
time, and to the process involve, since this type of bargain-
ing, will surely become more common and more militarit.

Within the literature reviewed there4s also a lack of
evidence (indicating lack of activity) in respect to union sup-
port services. In two cases, placement programs were begim.
In some °thy- cases,. notably the Automation Fund studies,
the unions were represented, if not heavily involved, in the
program.1-19wever, recent discussions with union represen-
tatives indite that the union representative can serve as a
facilitator, counselor, and a support system to laid-off
workers. Once again, this matter requires further .study.

Preliminary Report on Plant Closings, 1,11inois State AFL-C10 Manpower Assistance
Program, 1980, p.
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. What the .literature does indicate is significant for
American experience with plant closings in the past.
However, the future, with the new attitude toward closing
bargainihg, may ,be different. But the changes which are oc-
curring in the area of community response, and which are
sometimes effective, highlight the fact that one new role of
the union is that of partner to ,communit members and to
local groups and agencies. In two cases :w the union pro-
vided facilities for One community program and 'coOperated
with another. Labor has also undertaken continued and
heightened involvement in legislative and other political in-
itiatives.

Only a little evidence of thiS heightened activity on the part
of organized-labor has surfaced in print. One example of
where tabor took the leading role in the coordination of
available resources can be found in the Illinois State AFL-
CIO Manpow' er As Lance Piogram associated with the
closing of the Rochelle, Illinois, Swift Meatpacking Plant."

In summary, when confronted by a plant closing, unions
react by referring to the bargaining agreement in force, by.
engaging in ad hoc bargaining, by forming coalitions within
and outside the community, and by pushing toward
legislative enactment of those provisions that have not been
achieved through collective bargaining. These reactions cor-
respond closely to the range of activities that organized labor
normally undertakes. The new rolt taken by some groups in
organized labor, and the degree to which that role reflects
organized labor's interest in and talent for building coali-
tions, is the most positive element in the union's reponse to
plant closings.

,

12. Ibid.. pp. 31-37.

. ..
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Community Response to Plant Closings

In contrast to the roles of management and labor, which
have remained relatively unchanged over the past several
decades, communities beset by plant closings have taken
some new steps in recent years. Two decades ago, com-
munities were mentioned in the plant-closing literature only
in reference to such variables as community size, local labor
market conditions, and the community's history of job loss.
In other word's, communities were affected by plant closings
but remained relatively. passive.

The recent active measures taken by communities in
response to economic dislocation are reflected in a certain
amount of the research, although this does not always ap-
pear in the literature. Most of the material upon which the
following section depends comes from research reports,
lengthy memoranda, and other unpublished materials. There
are three general areas of community-centered studies. The
first focuses on community costs and the associated question
of what should properly be considered within the community
cost-accounting system. There is, therefore, some continity
between studies of actual dollar amounts lost by com-
munities through a closing and increased costs generated by
sponsoring services for a growing number of unemployed. A
second type of study reports on what happens after a closing
and can include discussion of worker-ownership and other
less developmental interventions. What distinguishes such
studies from standard plant-closing program evaluations is
the emphasis on the community as adjustment agent, rather
than the displaced workers, and on the programs designed to
assist them. Finally, a major study on the coordination of
community services after a shutdown is reviewed. While the
emphasis of this study is on interorganizational linkages and
the barriers to effective resource utilization, the underlying
problem is, of course, financial. Effective coordination of

4
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services is vital when resources for all services are increasing-
ly constricted.

P olicies and programs developed to assist the temporarily'
unemployed and to aid disadvantaged groups in general have
not, for the most part, relied on local monies. Hsowever, the
increased demands on local services of all kinds during times
of high unemployment and economic dislocation places
communities and agencies within communities in a vise; just
as demand for services increases, funds to provide such ser-
vices are cut. Kopolow and Ochberg spell out the conse-
quences of this situation with respect to mental health ser-
vices.' But the problem encompasses several other losses to
the communities as well. Jobs from the plant are lost and,
depending on the type of facility, a greater or lesser number
of other jobs in supplier plants may quickly folloW. Should
the crisis last long enough, and the displaced' workers'
residences be concentrated within the community, a
downfall in local commercial and business establishments
will also follow. A final ripple can occur in public sector
emp loyment as lowered tax revenues force the layoff of
public employees.

Assessing community costs of plant shutdown is a research
area only now opening up. Although the complexity of the
research and the lack of precision to be expected in early
pilot studies are discouraging to deal with, two valuable
preliminary studies have been completed. In one, Carlisle
and Redmond" outline the ipdicators by Which they measure
community costs of plant closings; and jri a companion piece
they present methodology, sources of data, and preliminary

13 L C. Kopolov. and Frank M. Ochberg, "Spinoff From a Downward Swing,- Mental
Health, National Institute of Mental Health, 1976

14 Carlisle and Redmond Associates and C & R Associates, Measuring the Community
Costs of Plant Closings Oeniew of ,Methods and Data Sources, Federal Trade Commis-
sion Report, May 19-9. and Indicators for Measuring Community Costs on Plant Closings
FTC Report, 1978.
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findings about the effect of plant closings on the cities of
Bridgeport, Connecticut and Durham, North Carolina.
While they do not attempt to estimate all the costs, they have
developed methods and indicators for this purpose. Current-
ly, three research efforts are underway to assess total
costsin New England, in Youngstown, ;Ohio, and in
several Michigan communities." None of These studies has
progressed beyond the data collection and analysis phase,
but it is expected that they will be developmental in nature
and that their publication will stimulate further work on the
costs to communities of plant shutdowns.

From the community perspective, services to assist in
worker reemployment and to smooth the transition period
are important in the short term, but community economic
development is obviously a long-term strategy to be prefer-
red to adjustment to community reduction. Worker-
community purchases of industrial facilities threatened with
closing have, during the 1970s, given many communities
hope, for keeping a plaht open obviates the need for dif-
ficult, painful, and costly adjustment.

There is substantial literature on worker ownership; Stern,
Wood and Hammer," and Whyte" concentrate upon this
process, while Conte and Tqnnenbaum" continue to
monitor the fiscal health of employee-owned enterprises.
Three brief case studies suggest that the new tr.nd toward

15 Elliot Sdar at Columbia is completing one study while Jemadan larnara is conducting
a cost study as part of dissertation research in Theniversity of Michigan's Urban and
Regional Planing Program Data are currently being analyzed by Sean McAlinden on the
costs of human services provided after a dosing in Grand Haven, Michigan.

16 Robert N Stern, K Haydn Wood. and Tove Helland Hammer, Employee Ownership
in Plant Shutdowns. Prospecu for Employment Stability (Kalamazoo. MI. The W.E. Up-
john Institute for En(aloyment Research, 1979).

17 William Foote Whyte. In Support of Voluntary Employee Ownership,- Society,
September/October 1978, pp. 73-82.

18 Michael Conte and Arnold Tannenbaum, "Employee Owned Companies. Is the Dif-
ference Measurable," Monthly Labor Review, vol. k01, No. 7. July 1978, pp. 23-27.

U
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employee ownership depends upon the local community and
upon the formation of a coalition of community members,
workers, local banks, federal agencies and scholars involved
in research in the area. An employee buyout of South Bend
Lathe (South Bend, Indiana) survived the first stage after
buyout, that is, the demonstration of sufficient continued
profitability. But, as William Foote Whyte has remarked,
there are two stages to such development, and all too fre-
quently managers, in their effort to establish and maintain
_profits, neglect labdr-management relations just when such
relations should surpass ordinary corporate efforts at
cooperation." At South Bend-,Lathe, problems mounted
over several years and have resulted in a well-publicized
strike, seen by many as one in which' workers were striking
against themselves. With the settlement of the strike, steps
are being taken to reduce labor-management problems. A
similar disillusionment has occ#rred at Sarat1LKnitting
Mills and the Mohawk Valley Community Cbrvbration's
venture at the Library Bureau at Herkmer, New York, both
of which' are reviewed by Zwerdling." In neither case were
labor-management tensions eased by the buyout. After an
initial period of euphoria, management continued to func-
tion as before while workers, sometimesin conflict with their
union and sometimes in concert with it, expressed discontent
with a system fundamentally unchanged. These situations
have convinced some observers that worker-ownership
should be accompanied by greater worker participation in
decision-making, if not by worker-management. Conte and
Tannenbaum have given support to those who see worker-
ownership as mesponse that saves communities from the
losses incurred when a major manufacturing facility closes
by 'toting that profitability, at least on a modest scale if not
on the scale of a multinational corporation, is maintained by
19..Whyte4op, at_ pp. 78-80.

20. Daniel Zwerdhng, Workplace Democracy (New York. Harper Colophon Edition,
1980), pp,65-80.
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employee-owned businesses.21 It is not clear what impact bad
labor-management relations characteristic of the second
stage of employee buyouts will have on profitability. Fut-
ther, there is little as yet on the few situations in which
employee buyouts are combined with increased levels' of
worker participation. Finally, as the section on legislative in-
itiatives explains, employee buyouts, formerly funded in part
by federal agencies, will probably ha* to depend in the,
future on state government or the private sector or both for
financial and technical assistance.

While it can be assumed that all communities are concern-
ed about a shutdown and its consequences, not all com-
munities respond in the same way. In the economic disloca-
tion impact inventory, the U.S. Department of Labor's Of-
fice of Trade Adjustment Assistance studied three cities after
shutdown: Talladega, Alabama; Horseheads, New York;
and Mansfield, Ohio." Although the differences are strik-
ing, certain similarities dictated the choice of study sites. The
plant closings were all removed from large labor markets and
were in cities of 100,000 population or less,. where the
workers lived nearby. We closings resulted in unemploy-
ment higher than the national average, for each location was
an established manufacturing area currently experiencing
long-term decline and stagnation. In each case, a significant
portion of the local population was heavily dependent upon
the affected industry. Further criteria for selection involved
eligibility for Trade Adjustment Assistance and the presence
of collective bargaining agreements with major national
unions, including contracts with seniority provisions inap-
plicable elsewhere. All had health and pension plans and the
plants in Horseheads and Mansfield had both SUB and ter-
mination benefit plans. The displaced workers were mostly
21. Conte and Tannenbaum, op. cit., pp. 27-28.

22. Economic Dislocation Impact Inventory Study. A Pre-Test in Three Cities
(Washington, DC' Office of Trade Adjustment Assistance, Bureau of International Labor
Affairs, U.S. Department of Labor, November I971).
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unskilled and had a limited education, and the manual skills
they did possess could not readily. be transferred.

The studies sought t9 identify individual needs not met by
traditional forms, of assistance, to obtain assessments of the

roblems specific to the locale of the displaced workers, and
to is utify local resources and explore whether these could
be mobile to assist workers and the community. Despite
some diffic ty in collecting data, the studies did present a
clear pictu o conomic dislocation in three cities, one par-
ticularly importa t here in relation to the community's
responses.

The study team's interviews in Talladega revealed that in-
dividuals and groups within the community expressed con-
cern, but that practical results were limited. Local economic
development effort was stepped up, but the results of that in-
creased actity, if indeed there ,were results, could not be
observed by the team in a short term investigation. Either the
nature of this increased activity was not explained to the
team, or the efforts had not taken shape by the end oche
study. There appears to have been no important community
agency, group or institution that did not express verbal sup-
port, but there were limits to community action, and no
fruitful community response was observed.

In Horseheads, New York the impact on the ommuniti
was not especially severe, except for the loss of e ployment
and earnings. The secondary impact was li ed, partly
because many workers commuted fifty or sixty miles to work
and the economic dislocation was spread outside the im-
mediate area of Horseheads. While there were reports of the
usual social problemsdivorce, depression, and substance
abuseconsequent upon unemployment, free counseling
waS a help in alleviating them. The negative impact was also
minimized because some families had savings and some
workers were married women and thus secondary wage
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.
earners. The workers were reemployed eventually. Skilled
workers relocated, others retrained, and during the period of
adjustment the community expressed a sense of support. The
study team felt that the experience of recovery from the 1972
floods in the area may have 'helped the community to
organize for economic dislocation. Operation Help, organiz-
ed by ajoint effort of the union and thelocal community ser-
vice groups, provided information oh available .assistance
programs and arranged for family and financial counseling.
The Chemung:County Chamber of Commerce took an active
role in assisting workers with their creditors and helped to
identify possible jobs. The local community college organiz-
ed a program to prepare workers to enter apprbpriate ad-
vanced training program even before trade adjustment
assistance certification was issued, with the understanding
that if certification was not issued, the program would pro-
teed without charge to the unemployed workers. Unfor-
tunately a dispute arose, primarily jurisdictional in nature,
with the New York Department of Labor. General com-
munity response in this -situation was properly directed, and
difficulties arose only because of limited coordination ef-

. ford among groups who were involved in the plant closing
but outside the immediate community.

Mansfield, Ohio exhibits certain features of a classic plant
closing. The community is contracting by some 3.6 percent
each year. While younger workers in the area, which had an
unemployment rate of 7.9 percent when the closing was an-
nounced, decided to leave Mansfield, many older workers
did not. A significant portion of the workers were in their
forties or fifties, and their adjustment became a matter of
concern for the community. Even before Trade Adjustment
Assistance became available, the community responded with
counseling, training, and job placement services, while-other.
agencies were mobilized and coordinated to offer special ser-
vibes.

4,-
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The'lylansfia experience has received attention beciause .

emphasis on retraining. The proposal that a program
developed was Made by Henry F,allerius, President of

North Central Techtcal College, and from that pror*1
came Project Care;directed to the.rubber workers,arfecced
by the plan; closing but open ti5 all the unemployed in the
county. C6unseling, training, and job placement were all
gathered, under the Project Care umbrella. Centers were set
up -throughout 'the area in schOols and .post-secondary in-
stitutions and the union hall. Local schools, contributed the

K. services of, their counselors and the spate and facilities for
igses. The Project appears to have been designed for the

skill leNel and-career aspirations of the unemployed workers
andothe needs of the local labor market. The first objective
for the retrained workers is to acquire jobs, and it is
understood that some may be'obliged to leave the area to do
SO,

- -The study of these three communities suggests that a sense
of concern is the first response of community menthers,
groups,, and agencies to a plant closing, but that it cannot, in
itself, accomplish a great deal. The mobilization of groups
and resources to provide tang3le support is the next essential
step, and communities that have had experience in previous

a disasters, such as Horseheads, fare well in this phase of
response. Perhaps the question should be asked whether a
community should, wait until disasr strikes to develop coor-
dination and mobilization capacities. Finally, the key to suc-.
cess in Mansfield was a combination of concern, coordina-
Non and mobilization, augmented by a realistic plan to solve
qkblems and a determination to use the resources of several
agencies of' government. The study showed that even. long
term government support, especially if uncootinated, is no
answer for any community.,It also showed that a community
with its own goals and objectives can use resources available
from local, state, and federal agencies to make, the adjust-

,
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Nment easier for workers, and the corknunity'and to imple-
ment an appropriate long term development plan.

To plead for increased coordination of services in the
aftermath of a plant closing has become a cliche. To praise
those communities that have developed coordinated
responses is common. What this indicates is that community
coordination, which mex..,ts improvieel, communication and
relaxation of territori11 rensioni, combined with planned
organizational and social change is a tough task. While we
know from organizational behavior research that a crisis
often produces such coordinated responses, only recently has
an action research projeCt focused on a plant closing. In a
study which is already a classic, a team from the University
of Michigan's Institute for SoCial Research developed ,a
community-based program for reducing the social impact of
a t closing." While the authors, Taber, Walsh, and
Cooke, cognize that the,inipact of the effort cannot be ful-
ly evaluat d,,thelf experiment drew together management,
the unionand community representatives into a temporary
inter-organizational m desigked to mobilize available
human services. Afte plant shutdown, the coordinating
effort in which the research team took a facilitating role as
change agents increased-find enhanced the competence of the
community. However, the difficulties 'encountered and the
lack of total success reported provide evidence that, even
with the provision of skilled assistance in a major crisis,
communities a m unity agencies are not equipped to
identify and ordinate all available resources.

In summary, communities are as vulnerable to the plant-
closing crisis as the displaced workers. The costs to com-
munities have not been adequately assessed,-but those costs
are considerable. Communities can respond pasgively to the

23 Thomas D Taber, Robert A Cook, and Jeffery T Walsh, "developing a Community-
1;iased Program for Reducing the Social Impact of a Plant Closing," Journal of Applied
Behavioral Science. Vol 15(2). W79.

101
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crisis, but if they take an active 'role in assisting those cam-
munity members most affected and thus reestablish,the com-
munity's vitality, they provide relief to those in need and a
central focus for the community itself. Communities must
perceive the problem, must mobilize and coordinate
resources, must form a plan best adapted to that
community's situation, and must win the support of com-
munity members in implementing that plan. Difficulty can
be expected at every stage of the process, as the evidence in
respect to coordination of community services shows. Yet
communities that have excerienced crises and developed cop-
ing skills are far better prepared to meet future. crises.

k

Legislative Initiatives in
Response to Plant Closings

bVer the past decade, a great deal of political activity has
centered on the issue of plant closings. This activity has not
been able to, promote legislation on the national level,
although 'workers have been enabled to buy facilities
threatened with closure through legislation originally
developed for rather broader reasons. Efforts at the state
level have been somewhat more successful, but most of these
are too recent for studies concerning them to have appeared
in the literature. What'does surface are studies of employee-
owned M-ms, displaying a strategy to combat plant closings
favored by a significant group of scholars, political activists,
community leaders, and growing nurritor labor leaders.

Much of the legislative activity and, even more of the
literature concerning the politics of, plant closings question
whether capital mobility should rem in unrestricted. Despite
its underpinning of a significant ,research effort, the
q,uintessential political document embodying the pefspective
is\ the Bluesto/ne and Harrison study, Capital and Corn-

I
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munities." It is, however, ionly one of the studies now being
made by 15 or 2Q individuals or groups who are concen-
trating on plant-closing problems and the development of
political action to combat them. These researchers come
from unions, universities, and nonprofit social action or
research groups.

a

It is probably appropriate to identify the most radical
critics of the status quo with 'objections to unrestricted
capital mobility. However, the radical critics- are joined in
their intervention efforts by other groups less obviously
critical of the disinvestment process. Despite differences in
political orientation and economic philosophy, the beginning
of a national coalition could be discerned in the early 1970s.
Efforts to save jobs for the Youngstown steel workers
enlarged and strengthened such organizatibns as the Ohio
Public Interest Campaign as well as the wider network of
persons and groups concerned about economic dislocation.
This alliance includes individuals who have held either con-
servative or liberal positions on other matters but who have
been drawn to the plant-closing campaigns through cir-
cumstance or, as in the case of several major academic
figures, because of a long-standing interest in research on
employee-ownership, employee-participation in deCision-
making, or the overall effects of plant closings. Whatever the
political and ideological shifts and compromises that have
been made' over the past few years, it is clear that groups
once committed to simple community organizing efforts
have been transformed into political action groups, Further,
because of their diligent efforts to clarify the probleins and
issues for themselves and because of their abilities to build
networks .with organizations sharing some similar concerns,

24 Barry Bluestone and Bennett HaInson, Capita! and Communities. The Causes and
Consequences of Private Disinvestment (Washingl)n, DC. Professional Alliance. 1980),
PP. 16-55
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the informal and unofficial plant-closing network is not in
itself a major research resource.

The major product of this network, its associates, and its
political allies has be& proposed legislation that has subse-
quently appeared on both the state and federal level." State
legislation currently exists in, Maine, Michigan and Wiscon-
sin. All three statutes are considered relatively weak, but for
different reasons. Michigan Public Act 44 requires notifica-
tion so that assistance to those firms where an employee
buyout is possible can be offered by the Michigan Depart-
ment of Labor. Maine's law simply requires that severance
benefits be paid to displaced workers. The Wisconsin statute
(109.07), enacted in 1975, requires 60 days' notification for
establishments having more than 100 employees and man-
dates a fine of $50 per worker for noncompliance, but this
statute has not yet been implemented. It is significant that
new and stiffer legislation has been introduced in both Maine
and Michigan.

Other states currently contemplating legislation include
Ohio, Delaware, Oregon, New York, New Jersey, Illinois,
California, Rhode Island, and Pennsylvania. Legislation
may also be introduced in Montana, New Hampshire, and
Indiana within the next year or two. These legislative in-
itiatives face great opposition; some of them have been in-
troduced in different forms on several occasions, only to die
in committee or suffer defeat. However an important
phenomenon is increasingly associated with these proposed
bills: the grow and development of new plant-closing
public actioniro) . Patterned in part upon the Ohio Public
Interest Ca ; :n a adopting its strategies, new groups,
such as the Pen lv nia Public) Interest Coalition, the
Illinois Public Action Council, and the Oregon Plant

25 William Schwckc, Plant Closings. Issues, Politics and Legislation Briefing Book
(Washington. DC Conference of Alternato.e State and Local Policies. 1980), pp. 42-52.
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Closure Organizing Committee, have been formed. Public
hearings, such as those in Rhode Island, New York, and
California, continue to focus public attention on these
issues.

The state-level legislation can be very simple, requiring
only some advance notification to workers,the community
and the state and setting a major or minor penalty for non-
compliance. Maine, for example; mandated% severance
benefits of one week's wages for every year worked by those
employed for more than three years. Only civil damages are
countenanced by this bill. Ohio's proposed legislation, on
the other hand, includes a full range of provisions.
Employers not facing bankruptcy and falling outside certain

.other acceptable levels of business contraction and employ-.
ing more than 100 persons in an establishment that has been
more than five years in operation are subject to several re-
quirements. In one proposed version, advance notification
of two years is required, while a bargained-down version re-
quires only one year. Severance benefits similaitto those of
Maine, one week's wages four each year of employment, are
mandated. A community assistance payment is also part of
the proposed Ohio legislation, requiring the payment of 10
Percent of the total wages of employees who lose their jobs
because of closing. Willful failure to comply can result in the
issuance of an injunction'.prohibiting closure. othq states,
New York for example, propose criminal sanctions and
punitive fines. New York, Oregon, Pennsylvania, Rhode

-Island, and California also include emitoyee-buyout provi-
sions in their proposed plant-closing legislation.

As the political action side of this network gains ex-
perience with plant closings and with the legislative process,
there is a tendenCy for proposed legislation to become more
comprehensive and to include shcet-range remedies such as
community action assistance as well as long-range options
such as employe-cctrnmunity purchase of the plants. Occa-
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sionally, as in Michigan, an exception can be observed;
political consideration made a simple bill providing minimal
assistance for employee-ownership options feasible at a time
when other measures were unlikely to be passed.

The same mix of concerns and strategies is seen in national
legislation. Since 1974, Representative William Ford of
Michigan has introduced successive versions of a National
Employment Priorities Act. In the *most recent version,
unlike earlier formulations, the emphasis,is on financing of
severance pay by the employer rather than by federal funds.
Communities would betthe beneficiaries of a mandated pay-
ment to the local municipality of 85 percent of their tax loss.
Another feature of the current bill would establish a Na-
tional Employment Priorities Administration within the
Department of Labor to conduct investigations of planned
closings and to offer financial and technical assistance to
prevent them. Othe,r bills that have been introduced and have
died in comrrtittee have focused more narrowly on one issue
or another. For example, the Employee Protection and
Community Stabilization Bill of 1979 would have called for
the continuation of employee health benefit plans but would
have restricted federal financial and technical assistance to
employee-buyout situations by denying them the assistance
offered by the Ford Bill to ailing industries.

The only'legislative victory the plant-closing coalition can
claim on the national level is the Small Business and
Employee Ownership Act of 1980, Title V of Public Law
96-302. By this Act the Small Business Administration is
given authority to make loan guarantees to employee trusts
for the purchase of a business or expansion of' a business.
These trusts4rnay be part of an employee stock ownership
plan (ESOP) or come from another type of employee owner-
ship. At present, the Administration is entitled to guarantee
uP to $500,000 in loan authority. The possibilities involved
in the Title I enactment, taken together with financial

I. ,
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assistance available from the Economic Development Ad-
ministration of the Department of Commerce, the Urban
Development Action Grant Program of the Department of
Housing and Urban Development, and the activities of the
National Consumer Cooperative Bank, made the prospects
for a continued trend toward employee buyouts seem
favorable in late 1980. The current climate in the new ad-
ministration and Congress hardly seems conducive to con-
tinued development in this direction for the next several
years.

The future of the plant-closing coalition is uncertain. Its
past, brief as that has been, is an interesting example of
coalition formation. The themes that draw individuals and
groups together are often superficially similar but fun-
damentally different. A major concern with employee par-
ticipation in decision-making predates the association of
plant closing with employee-ownership, yet at several points
these concerns have coalesced, as the viork of William Foote
Whyte shows. Early notification, for Aich many could lob-
by, often concealed fundamental differences about what
should be done during the time gained and even whether
mandgement should have the right to make the decision
without constraint. Should the plant- closing coalition sur-
vive:and thrive, it will surely move more forcefully into-eke
toral politics.

A major conclusion of this chapter, indeed of this volume,
is that very little that is new has been recorded in the plant-
closing literature since 1963. That is not to say that nothing
new has happened. The newest program, and program is
meant here in the largest sense, has been political. Although
the goals of the supporters of the plant-closing coalition dif-
fer markedly, and indeed are in direct contradiction at times,
a resource Network has been assembled. A priority for plant-
closing research must be the ,continuing study( of the political

a-,
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action and community organizing groups that have mobiliz,
ed around this problem.

1

European Responses to Plant Closings

While thins volume is concerned exclusively with the
American experience in plant closings and industrial disloca-
tion, the new directions in the area of political initiatives
have led the plant-closing research and action community to
look at the European examples ai . While numerous
scholars have followed Europ n employment.and training
programs and effoils to promote job security and occupa-
tional mobility, theta has been a recent resurgence of interest
in European policy. Two studies in particular, a report to the

, Federal Trade Commission by Carlisle and Redmond in
1979" and the joint Report of the Labor Union Study Tour
in the same year" illustrate the new tendency to acquire
useful program and policy models. Carlisle and Redmond
made an extensive search of the literature and initiated con-
tacts with individuals and jorganizatiois active in policy
research on plant closings and plant-closing legislation
throughout Western Europe, including France, Sweden,
Germany, Belgium; and the United Kingdom.

Most European countries, in contrast to the United States,
do have some form of legislation' intended to mitigate the
hardships following a plant closing. Job training and job
search assistance is available in all countries; France and
Sw-eden have the most extensive programs, with relocation a
focus of Stvedish policy. Compensation payments are.
widespread throughout Europe, again as a matter of public
policy enforced through legislation, in contrast to the United

26. Carlule and Redmond Associates. PI;n1 Closings Legislation and Regulation in the
United States and Western Europe. A Survey, Report to the FederaL Trade Commission,
Januaryki1979.

27. Economic Dislocation. Plant Closings, Plant Relocations and Plant Conversions, Joint
Report of Labor Union Study Tour Participants, May I, 1979.
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States where such payments are matters for collective
bargaining agreements. European payments are justified
either by the conviction that worker transition should be eas-
ed or that compensation to the worker for loss of his invest-
ment in the job should be made. Pre-pension programs, the
early retirement option, are particularly important in the
French scheme. There is little evidence in European legisla-
tion of penalties for companies that move, although in some
cases there are national funds.to ensure payinent to workers
in case of noncompliance or company default on severance
payments. In Great Britain, an attempt at locational regula-
tion is made through incentives apd disincerAtves to induce
new industries to locate in certain affected areas.

Those who have studied European legislation tend to con-
clude that European countries generally have adapted,
through a variety of approaches, an active' and helpful
posture toward displaced workers. The keystone of these ap-
proaches continues to be early notification, which enables
workers to make the necessary adjustment more easily and
enables government, which plays atmajar role, to provide
compensation, services, and transition assistance effectively.

Summary

The management role in plant cloings, with the exception
of some emplizAability development programming, remains
one in which management attempts to minimize the costs
associated with closing. The role of organized labor, con-
strained as always by the :relative failure of collective
bargaining tprovide job security and/Or substantial adjust-
ment assistance, has recently moved toward a closing-
specific posture. New attitudes and capacities are generating
aggressive bargaining that seeks to extract as much adjust-
ment assistance as possible. Unions have also became, in
some cases, leaders or partners in community coordinating
groups. Communities, once the passive element in the plant-
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closing process, are demonstrating concern and are showing
success in coordinating services and in new capabilities for
organizing campaigns to retrain workers and channel
econOmiC development. 6.

Legislative initiatives, a new category of plant ;closing
responses, have not yet proved very successful. But in the
process of developing such legislation, an active network of
plant-closing research and action specialists has d6veloped.
Although its'future is uncertain, this plant-closing communi-
ty could become increasingly visible as it .provides training,
technical assistance, and support to groups who hope to pro-
mote legislation and community initiatives. The successful
management of plant closings in some European cases con-
tinues to be a leading source of policy and program models
for the increasing number of labor leaders, researchers,
political fiAres, officials, and activists who feel that the
American response to plant closings has been too little and
too late.

i
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Chapter 4
Labor Market R6-entry

and the Reemployment Experience

Without question, the vast, majority of 'Plant-closing
research has centered on the displaced worker. The
demographics, job search methods, resources, and needs of
the displaced have all received attention. Yet research, into
the displacement experience can be separated into two broad
concerns: while most of the literature since 1963 has focused
on' program impacts, a significant portion of plant-closing
research has continued to examine the job search methods
and reemployment experience of those workers who either
chose not to participate in formal programs or for whom no
intervention was initiated. This chapter will examine the sec-
ond group, reserving a study of program participants for the
following chapter.

Workforce Demokraphics

The following examination of the demographics of
workeronsidered in the literature under review is designed
both to present a vivid picture of the worker faced with a
plant closing and to provide a basis for comparison with the
program participants.

Althougfi plant-closing research has been concerned with
different industries and geographical regions, a number of
common characteristics of the workforce emerge. First,..the
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age of the displaced worker is quite high, ranging from 53.8
years at Packard' to about 40 at the Armour site,' due in part
to reverse seniority layofr*When a firm fails, or when pro-
duction has been gradually cut back before an announce-
ment of closing, reverse seniority layoff may mean that the
average age of, the workforce. at the time of the closing has
risen. Since age is often associated with high seniority and
since case study participants had an average seniority rang-
ing from 11.3 years at Omaha' to 30 at Roanoke,' it seems
likely that the younger, less senior workers were the first to
lose their jobs. Indeed, many of them had been released long
before the research team ever entered the plant.

Given the high age and seniority of the Plant-closing
workforce, theli, low educational attainment comes as no
surprise. '.Formal education was as low as 7.2 years at
Packard,' while averaging as high as 10 years at a number of
other 'sites. Obviously such low educational levels have a
severe impact on retraining and development.

The tendency among plapt-closineresearchers to examine
only male-dominated, heavy manufacturing industries has
resulted In an underrepresentation both of racial minorities
and of female workers. While'racial minorities constituted
45,percent of the Packard Woi-kfoice,' 7 of the remaining
studies reported that minority workerS comprised less than

Michael Aiken, Louis A. Ferman, and Harold L. Sheppard, Economic Failure. Ahena-
lion and Extremism, (Ann Arbor: The University °Michigan Press, 1968), p. 178.

2 Jalnes L. Stern, Kenneth A' Root, and Stephen NI_ Hills. "The influence of Social-
Psycbologic.al Traits and Job Search Patterns on die Earnings of Workers Affdtted by a
Plant Closure," Inchi4trial and Labor Relations Review, October 1974, p. 112.

'3. Stern, Root. and Hills, op. cu., p. 112.4.

4 Joan M McCrea. The Reemployment Experiences of Workers Displaced in the Closii
of the American Viscose Plant al Roanoke (Virginia Bureau of Population and Economic
Research, University of Virginia, 1968), P. 7.

5. Aiken,,Verman, and Sheppard, op. di P. 178. - -

6 George P. Shultz and Arnold B. Weber. Strategies for the Displaced Worker (New York.
Harper and Row. 1969). p. 102.
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10 percent of the workforce; 8studies made no mention of
race at all. The findings for females were similar. Although
females comprised as high as 56 percent of the workers at
West Warick,' most of the studies (19 out of 27) dealt with
femdle participation of less than 10 percent or made no men-
tion of the sex distribution: Therefore, it is difficult to draw
valid conclusions about the employment and job search ex-
periences of womn or of minorities. Yet certain Conclusions
can be drawn from the few studies that do show significant
levels of both groups.

Job Search

Where the labor market assistance programs are
unavailable or have been refused by the worker, announce-
ment of closing means a return to the job market. Between.
announcement and closing the worker must plan a job search
strategy. The basic questions are when to begin a job search,
where to look, and how to look. Plant-closing research of- ,

fers substantial findings bearing on each of these decisions,

The decision to begin an early job search appears to be
'associated with the worker's occupational status And the
availability of severance benefits. Portis and Suys,8 in study-
ing the effects`of early notice at the Kelvinator plant in Lon- 4,
don, Ontario, note that while only 26 perCent of theproduc-
don workers left Kelvinator before the closing, no more than
one-quarter of the office, managerial, and exgcutive staff re-
mained until the shutdown. It was found that 82 percent of
those staying until the shutdown date listed "to get all
severance benefits" as a cause, while 31 percent sai& they
had looked for a job but could not find one, and 22 percent
7 William Devino, Arnold A Ataphaelson, end James A. Storer, A Stky of Textile Mill
Closings in Selected New England Communities {Orono, ME. Univemay of Maine Press,
1966).p. III.

8 Bernal* Portis and Mictiael Suys, The Effect of Adv9;iced Notice in a Plant Shutdown.
A Case StistAof-the ,dosing of the Kelvinator Plant in London, Ontario. (London, On-
tario. School of Businessinistration. The Univers4 of Western Ontario, 1970), p. 8.
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4s

said that they had been assured of a job after the terminativ
dateipf those leaving early, 83 pernnt had a good job offer,
while 17 percent saki, they did not know that severance
benefits were being offered. Thus Portis and Sti'ys_conalude:
41t is difficult to NI whether employment opportunits,Or

"severance benefits were really the more important in keeping
workers at Kelvinator.",

A more staking difference in the way the job search was
condu5ted was found by Foltman' in polling the workers at
Wickwire, There only 41 percent of the respondents had
tried tolind another job before termination. Only 19 percent
had made "modest or diffident probes of the labor market,"
while an additional 19 percent engaged in a serious and ex-
tensive search. However, of much greater interest was the
apparent dichotomy between white-collar and blue-collal
workers. While, half the white collar' workers undertool?
either 'modest'or intensive job search before termination, on-
ly 35 percent ofIChe blue-collar workers chose t9,do-so. Again

issues of 'seniority, se.erveebenefits, and lack' of available
-Jgbs Were given as. reasons for staying, while a godd job offer
constituted the primary reason for leavipg:

; These two st s offer three possible reasons for the ap-
. parent dichotomy. Nrst, the much higher percentage of

workers receiving "good job offers" appears to be directly
related to their occupational status, a fact that implies that
fewer#plue-collar workers would leave the combany. before
shutdown because they-had .received fewer offers. On the
other hand, it is quite possible that white-colfar workers may

Ahave, undertaken a more rigorous search pi may simply have
° develdped superior techniques for finding new.employment.

The latter possibility is favored by Foltman, Nt ho points out.
that white collar workers are usually -able to take time off',
r

.,
9 Fekcian F Foltmtn, While and Noe Collars in a Mill Shut flttiaca. N'Y New

0, iLatio School of Industrial And Labor Relattots, 1968). pp. 45-44.
t.
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from work to search for empl mei, and that they are apt to- ,

!De in touch with better infor ation channels than their blue-
collar counterparts.

Leaving the job for job hunting is, of course, not
easy, for blue-collar workers in factories. To be
sure, some employers sent ....s.resentatives to
Wickwire where some blue-collair employees were
inter tiewed on company time, but otherwise, these
workers made their employment forays on their
own time. An employed white-collar respondent
who found a job in another state remarked: "Due
to my management position my feelings would
naturally be different from others who were in the
union rank and file; however, 1 feel that it would
have helped- all types of personnel -to have been
alerted to the gravity of the 'situation at a much
earlier date. Even though 1 felt certain that a shut-
down would occur (as early at the fall of 1962) 1 am
sure that the, local management was not actually
aware of the exact situation until June 1963.'0

Finally, the high percentrge of workers listing severance
pay as their reason for remaining to the end leads ,one to
believe that severance benefits may have a negative effe
blue-collar job search. If the employee mist remain:: Ast
layoff in order to become eligible for AZ:eratitelpOgfits,
such benefits may actually slow down the job search Of these
workers. By reducing the sense of-urgenCy and creating in its
place a false sense of security, the additional income provid-
ed by severance payments may encourage the worker to act
against his/her eventual best interests. And if the blue-collar
worker, as Foltman suggests, has in any case a poorer
perception of the labor, market than does the white-collar

10. Ibid., p. 40,

J14, .
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worker, the lure of severance pay may prevept the realization
that early.job search is necessary."

The decision about where to look for a job has recelyed.,
more extensive attention in theliterature. Unlike researcTon
when to begin looking, studies on job search mobility havp

A had a wider scope than just the impactof occupational status
and severance benefits. Unfortunately, with the exception of
Foltman,-we have only quantitative results rather than- actual
search patterns. Therefore, many of the characteristics
outlingd below are associated only.with actual relocations
and not with those workers who looked for a job that would
require a move. As a result, we risk repotting associations
between demographics and job search mobility when we fhay
actually have been observing an associatiod6etween worker
demographics and reeeployability.Wet the; are theoretical,
reasons for believing that such demographics may have an
impact on both reemployability and job search, mobility.
Thus, we present the association below, fully aware of the
danger of establishing a spurious relatiOnship. When a
characteristic is associated only with job search results, the.
accompanying theoretical arguments for an association with
job search mobility will be irovided- as well.

Occupational status appears to have an impact on job
search mobility. Foltman, in studying the mo y terns
of while-collar and blue-collanteelworkers, not that hile
only 22 percent of the blue- collar -workers at Wic ire
sought jobs more than 50 miles froth the plant, 33 per of
the white-collar workers did so." He asserts that oc pa-
tional status, which forms one of, the strongeSt associa oils
between4an individual labor market trait and job se rch
mobility, affects the climpte of the worker's job sea h
White-collar workers have the better informational chann

II. !bid

12. Ibid.. p? 66.

140



Libor Market Re-entry
.

and job search opportunities. As FO man notes, be
market information makes the w te-collar ,wor e yolore
.aware of actual lbor market co itions so that e i better
qualified to market his skil High occupational-status
workers, because their acquain ances are more geograph01-
ly diverse and because they njdy search time allowance
along with general preferentia treatment, are able to "scout,
out" new 'localities and empl ers and to reduce the uncer-
tainties involved in relocation. urning Foltman's argument
around, if can be argued tat blue-collar workers lack vital
informational channels and thus find it more difficult to
properly appraise the potential costs and benefits of job
search mobility. Faced with a higher degree of uncertainty,
the blue-Collar worker may actually perceive the net benefits
as insufficient to warrant the effort or simply choose,not to
explore the unknown.

A worker's sex has also been linked to geographic rrAbili-
ty. loan McCrea" his observed that Only 15 percent of the
displaced female workers at American Vkcose, as compared
with 24 percent of the males, relocated. While McCrea offers
no data on the characteristics of the female relocation par-
ticipants, David Lipsky," treating relocation patterns of
workers in General Fodd's transfer prograni, describes the
'small percentdge of women participants as "single career
woken" or women with husbands who were relocating.

t Secondary incorree status of females, if can geed,
reduces the opportunity fol. relocation and thus reduces their
job search mobility. Risking a primary income source to en-
sure a secondary one is simply not a rational choice, and.as a

= result the job search mobility of secondary income earners
may be limited to the local labor market. Indeed, secondary
income statuNnay explain the. actual disparity in relocation

13 McCrea. op. ea p 20

14 David B Lipsky. -Interplant Transfer and Ternunated.Workers. A Case Study." /n.

ditstrial and Labor Relations Review, January 1970. p 194.
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rates and a potential disparity inmobility between males and
females. But other scenarios are poible. Women may be
more sensitive risk factors, or they may value family or
community ties ore than men-and thus wish to remain in
the same I rcali . But until the data to validate any of these
hypotheses are obtained, no conclusions are possible.

/lege is another relocaticip barrier mentioned in the
literature. While several plant-closing studies have noted the
negative effects of age on the worker's propensity to relocate
(i.e., Lipsky, Aiken, Ferman and Sheppard), McCrea gives
an especiak vivid account." While 32 percent of those

.` under 45 moved out of Roanoke, only '18 percent of those
over that age difiloo.rA primary determinant of such im-
mobility on the part of those over 45 at Viscose, and an ex-
planation common to most research on the subject, was the
high level of Community attachment of this group. About 75
percent of the Viscose workers had been amployed at the
plant for more than 30 years and half the workforce had kept
the same residence for more than 20 years. Such commit-
ment to the community-inCreases the-costs of relocation. The
costs of leaving hpme, family, and friends after two or three
decades is often prohibitively* high. It must also be
remembered that for the vast majority of. Older workers a/
any plant, t& potential benefits are low. For the aver'age
displaced worker over 30 years of age, future working lire is
short. This decline cuts down the potentialincome dispaiity
between moving and successful or unsuccessful local lab&
market search, thereby reducing the benefits of relocation.
High community attachment and low income disparity be-
tween local and nonlocal employmentxertainly would reduce
the job search efforts of older workers ()inside the commUni-
ty. A4ivity outside the local labor market would thus be ex-
pected to be minimal, bul here again theories must remain
speculation uptil proper"(a-ta aro available. A

15 McCrea. op. eit , p
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A final demographic associated with the relocation deci-
sion is education. Lipsky' observed a sought tendency among
the more educated to move more readily than their less
educated co-workers. While Lipsky does not offer any
theoretical explanation for this result; education may be
linked to relocation in an indirect manner. Since higher
education is often a valuable prerequisite for advanced oc-
cupational status, the asstciation between education and
relocation may be governed by the fact that a higher status
position carries with it more company-assisted relocation op-
portunities and better information channels to conduct a
wide job search, Educational attainment is also a function of
a worker's age. Higher educational attainment may be
associated with younger workers (up to a point) and it may
be the worker's age and not his/her education that is the
critical factor. Whether the correlation between education
and relocation is indeed a spurious one has not been tested
by plant closing research.'7

Job Search Media(/'

Finajly research has examined-ac ual lob search methods
of the displaced. While most methods appear to be informal,
'a small group of displaced workers has utilized placement
agencies. In this 'section, we shall attempt to, differentiate
between forriial and informal job search patterns by the
demographic features of the workers and to etTphasize thd
apparent superiorit9 of informal job se)rch meehods.

Nine of the twenty plant-closing studies provided informa-
a tion on the workers' propensitic, to utilize public or private

placement agencies as a meads of supplementinpor sup-
.

16 Lipsky. op crt p. 195,
a

l' Two other stud letern. Root and Hills, op crr. ind James I_ Stern, "Consequences
of Plant Closure." _Thuml of Human R;uourres, Winter, 1972, report that the company
transferred workers had slightly lower educational leseks`tfian those wNo remained behind. -
However, such differences were very small

I
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planting their'individual job search efforts. Sill but two of
the pine studies focused on the worker's response to aid of
fered through the local employment service or through a
joint effort between the Armour Automation Committee
and the appropriate state unit. The percentage of workers
responding to such assistance ranged from a meager 1 per-
cent at Fort Worth!' to a healthy 70 percent at Plainfield.'
Stern, Root, and Hills"- provide some information on who
these people are and why they chose to enlist the servitesof a
placement agency, For the workers in Omaha, the average
age of the displaced worker who used a publicvlacement,
agency was higher than that of the worker entering the
market on his own. The former had a mean age of 39.2,
while the latter ,had a mean age of only 37. This mpderare
difference suggests that the age variable may have some ef-
fect on the worker's decision to seek institutionalized
assistance. Constantly reminded of the difficulty that older
workers can have in finding adequate employment, the older
labor rnarkeLentrant may -perceive an advantage in enlisting
the help of a third party in dealing with poteitial employers.

The placement-as,sisted workers at Omaha also had greater
seniority than their unassisted counterparts, averaging 11.3
years of company service compared to only 10.8 years for the
latter.'' This slight.difference in mean seniority could be in-
terpreted as-a tendency for long-time workers, who have not
had to seek work over a long period of time, to%,seek
assistance when --necessary; tang absence from the job hunt
makes them thmost likely candidates to benefit, from
assistance. Workers with recent success in finding employ-

18 George P Shultz. "Thc Fort W3r-th Protect of rthe Aimot0Automation Committee,"
Monthly Labor leesiew, Januar) 1968. p 55 ,*
19 John '1 Dorsey. "The Mack Case A Study in Unemployment," in Studies in
Economics of Income Wainrenance. Otto Eckstein, ed (Washington, DC Brookings in.
stitution, 196"k p 189

20 Stein. Root and Hills. op' cif p 112

21 Stern. Root *and H ll. op, cii . p 112
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ment are more apt to be confident of their own job-finding_
skills and thus less likely to feel that they need formal
assistance. Again, this theory has remained untested by the
current research.

Finally, 61 percent of the workers who sought formal
assistance were unskilled," and it can be hypothesized That
they also were tiTing to offset a negatively correlated
reemployitnent characteristic by formal assistance. In fact,
the 40 percent minority composition of the assisted group,
the .9 year differential in their educational attainment, and
the $151 yearly salary disparity at Armour may all be-
evidence supporting the view-that workers apply.to place-
ment agencies as a way of compensating for perceived disad-
vantages with respect to reemplOyment.

If the workers.rreOcrapplypg to a placement agiency do in-
deed possess charactei-istics that put them at a di advantage,
this may partially justify the 4,, succe rates of placement
program in general._ Excludhig ths_ Sioux?. City _program_
where'450 out_of 6ki0 workers we\re placed," placement has
ranged from one-third of the paLltiei is at the oil firm in
Harrfinerman's study" to a meager 5 pAwn it Plainfield."
If no other efforts had been made by the/pi5jlicards, 66 to 95
percent of the job seekers dealt ith ih these, studies would
have remained unemployed. While we have no employment
data on .those workers the employMent service failed to
place, it is fairly safe to assume that a substantial number of
them fountl employment without Formal assistance or in
spite of the placement program. It is alto worth noting that,
in one study, those reemployed through a placement service

22. Stern, Root and Hills. op crL, pi 112.

23 Eaton H Conant, "Report and Appraisal. The Armour Fird's Sioux 61), Project,"
Monthly Labor Review. September 1965, p 1300.

24 Herbert Hammerman, "Five Case Studs of Displaced Workers," Monthly Labor
Review. June 1964, p 664.

,25 Dorsey, op cu.. p 189.
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&

have had lower post-shutdown earnings than,the unassisted
Workers. Stern, Root, and Hills" note, in the only study

I comparing the postkshutdov.n earnings of these groups, that
assisted workers averaged $7,120 per year while unassisted
workers averaged $7,875 per year. While it is true that the
assisted workers also had lower pre-shutdown earnings than
the unassisted, the disparity has grown since the.shutdoWn
(from $251 before closing to $946 by 1971). Given the low
participation rates among displaced workers in agency pro-
grams and the low rates of agency 4uccessgenerally in
lower-paying jobsone can only conclude that public and
private employment agehcies play a relatively minor role in
finding jobs for the displaced.

For most job I 'koters, informal methods have proved
relatively successful.\Rorti's and Suys2'note that 3S percent of
the displaced,,Kelinator workers found new employment
through direct application, 21 percent through a lead provid-
ed by a friend or relative, 9 percent through newspaper ads,
and 8 percent through-company contacts. Only 19 percent
found employment through a placement service. While all
displaced workers use inforrpal channels to some extent,
Foltman notes' a significant difference in job-seeking
behavior between blue-collar and white-collar workers:

From the responses on job hUnting before termina-
tion it appears that white-collar respondents ap-
proached their problem in a more logical and
systematic fashion than the blue-collar
respondents; they [white-collar workers] embarked
on a job search, sent letters and resumes of ex-
perienceto employers, and used other public and
private services. On the contrary, many of the blue-
collar respondents, rather than determining_ in ad-

26 Stern. Root and Hills. op ca., p 112

V. Ports and Suys, op. cu., p 19
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vance what employer needs actually were, applied
in person, knocking on doors almost at random to
indicate their availability."

Rittman also notes that while white-collar workers tendetht
2 maximize their efforts to find the best job available, blue-

collar workers, faced with the prospects of continued
unemployment, tended to take the first job offered them.
This was especially true of blue-collar groups who were
older, less educated, and whose finances were severely

i

strained. ,
.

. \Palen and Fahey in comparing the job search efforts of.
displaced' workers under and over the kge of 50, note a
decreak in effort among older rkers. ire 40 percent of
the displaced Studebaker workers had appl ed for 5 or more
jobs and 25 percent had applied or fr m 10 to 20 jobs;
workers over 50 generally made fewe 'ob applications. The
authors contend that this tendency on the part of the older
worker is not due to a lack of interest, but rather to his ac-
ceptance of the situation; it is unclear whether or not this is
indeed the case, for both factors could be involved here.

Joh.Seareh Summary

In summary, the white-collar worker, presumably better
informed about the labor market and one"' able to loOk for a'
job on "company time," may concentrate search activities
into a period shortly before or after aniuluncement of ,im-
pending closure. In contrast, the blue-collar worker, less able
to search while still employed and presumably strongly
.motivated by a desire to secure severance pay, is less likely to
lOOk seriously for another job before ,termination. In addi-

.

28. Foltman. op. rit..p. 68.

49 J John Palen and Frank 1 Fahey. "Unemployment and Reemployment Success. An
Analysis orthe Studebaker Shutdown?' Industrial and Labor Relations Review. January
169,, p. 239. .

.
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tion, some displaced groups seem more likely to step outside'
the local lab6r market for employment. We have a little data
on job search mobility, but there are strong theoretical
grounds Tor arguing that white-collar, young and _male (or
primary income) workers are the most far-ranging in their
.search. Finally, displaced workers have the oppounity to
use formal emploS,InT oraanizations, but participation has
remained small for the most part and shows a slight tendency
to be comprised of older, high seniority; minority, low-skill
workers with inferior education. If the data on"the Omajta
workers can. be generalized, it appears that workers with
some disadvantage as compared with others are more likely
to_choose formal assistance as a way of compensating. While
such assistance has provided a modest number of the ap-
plicants with jobs,, a majority Of workers find jobs through

-other means. While all workers make applications in person
. and/or rely on friends for leads, white-collar workers under-

take a more systematic and organized job.search than do
their blue-collar'counterparts, and older workers appear to
;flake tbe-fewest contacts of all in their efforts to find ajob.

Reemployment Experiences -

The measure of, a successful job search is employment.
While.we have noted that several worker demographics ap-
pear to have an impact on jOb search, it isequally important
to remember that the characteristics'of a worker also have an
impact on the opportunity for stable employment with corn-
parable income. This section outlines those environmental
and personal charapterfs4d that relate to 'the worker's
reemployment opportunities, and deseibe the quality of''the
worker's post-closing employffient.

Other factors besides job search Methods and intensity
play a large role in the reemployability ofdis'placed,wqrkers.
Of primary importance is the condition of the local la'bdr
market. When demand for labor is high, the diWlaced
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work, can of course secure a new job much more easily than
in times of scarcity. In many cases the .closing Of a large
employer in a relatively small labor market, nay mean that
the number of displaced 'workers far exceeds the number of
available local jobs. As a case in point, Dorsey" reports that
the number of workers displaced (as a r enrage of the total

"s. nonagricultural employment in the loca bor market) was
determinant in the duration of the une ployment of Mack
workeil. The worker, ,no matter how intensive or resourceful
his job--tearch, may fail to find a job if few are availabl .

The strongest association established in the literature b
tween a worker demographic and reemployability has been
that of age. In virtually all the studies to date that examine
the determinants of reemployability (Dorsey; Aiken, Ferman
and Sheppard; Hammerman; McCrea; Shultz and Weber;
Turner and Whitaker; Stern; Portis and Suys) the conclusion
has been the same: age is negativelyrelated to reemployabili-
ty: Hammerman' notes that, in fouroute9f five case studies
he undertook, workers over 45 years of age-had significantly
higher unemployment rates thin did thoie below that age. In

. the fifth case, many of the-laid-off older workers voluntarily
retired, only' to reenter the labor foice byithe time the survey
was taken. Where narrower age breakdowns were available;
1-lammermanfound the highest unemployment rates in the
55 to 59 age group: Similar findings were noted by Lipsky:
workers over 55 'displaced; from the plant were
unemployed for an averige23.6 weeks, while the average
worker remained without work for 18.6 weeks..

Several explanations have been Offered, one of the most
common being discrimination. Turner and Whitake'r" could
O. Dorsey. op., qt. p. 199.

31. Hammerman, op. cit , p. 667.

32. Lipsky. op. cm, p. 1997

33 Rhert 0 Turner and William M. Whitaker, "The impact of Mass Layoffs on Older
Workers," Inchistnal Gerontology, Wi,nter 1973, p. 21,
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Summary Of Atttmpts to Quantify the Impact .
of Selected Demogriphics on Unem6loyment

.

. 7
.,- . Palen &

Variable ..Lipskya .Dorseyb Fahey c L

Age . .3331 .291 f
(.1246)

,,1.514
(.0235)

t Sex (I = female) 4.2261
''(2.9696)

Race -.085
Seniocity -.2655 %

(.2635) -

Skilled - 3.9408
(1.9133)

Semiskilled -1.8621
(1.7703)

Unskilled -2.3444 ,

(1.8338)-
1

Number of -1.0547
dependents (302)

Other weekly .0196 .005
income (.0227)

Wage before -.0448
,.termination (.0791)

*Education -.5553 -1.5809
(.4850) (.6402)

Severance pay .0003
(.0018)

White collar -1.2467
(1.8054)

Foreman -1.4032
l (2.3444)

Area impact 57.3002
(21.6100)

Single female -5A254
(1.9553)

Occupation
Married female - 2.,7719'

-.079

husband not
working

(.9371)
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Variable Lipsky Dorsey('
Palen &

Faheyt

Single male -2.7340 .

(1.3194)
Married male -4.9338

wife not working (1.2002)
.19 .248 .132

SOURCES: David B. Lipsky, "Interplant Transfer and Terminated Workers: A Case.
Study," Industrial and Labor Relations Review, January 1970, p. 204.
John W Dorsey. "The &fah Case: A Study in Unemployment," in Studies in the
Economics of Income Maintenance, Otto Eckstein. ed. (Washington, DC. Brookings In-
Ititution, 1967), p. 199s

J John Palen and Frank J. Fahey, "Unemployment and Reemployment Success: An
Analysis of the Studebaker Shutdown," Industrial and Labor Relations Review, January
1968, p. 242.

).11.a. Dependent Variable is--,number of weeks unemployed. Standard errors are in paren-
theses.

b Dependent Variabk-is number of months unemployed. Standard errors are in paren-
theses.

c Dependent Variable is the probability of being unemployed. Regression coefficients are
beta weights. Standard errors were not given.

4
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findlo significant difference ip the education or training
backgrounds of displaced workers within the 55 to 70 and '
the 45 to 54 age groups that could account for the differences
in theit_respective employment rates. They conclude that ay
discrimination is still a leading problem for older job
seekers, and that it may take several forms. First, employers
commonly see the older worker as less productive than a
younger one. While several interest groups and a small body
of research have come to theuconclusion that this is a N
misconception on the part of the employer, many employers,
perceive increasing age as a signal of reduced productivity
and are unwilling to hire an older worker. Even if the older
worker escapes the unproductive label, he may still have to
contend with the stigma of being "urrtrainable." While
Whitaker and Turner" and Conant" point to the willingness
of older workers to undertake retraining, many employers
and administrators still believe that "you can't teach an old
dog new tricks." ,

Furthermore, an older worker may be perceived by the
company as a "poor investment," The older worker lacks

. the long-run potential of the younger, and may be denied a
job on that grourld alone. Financially, the older worker will
cost the company in pension contributions and accident in-
surance coverage-rates. Al Slote is concerned with this finan-
cial perspective in his book,' Termination, based on personal
interviews with workers displaced in the 1965 closing of the
Baker paint plant. Here he speaks of Henry Burns, a healthy
58,- year -old dikplaced worker, who is looking for a new job:

"The first place I went to was another paint planto
Riis-Moran. i~ figured they could use a man with
paint plane experience but they were all fill' up,
they said. Over at Fisher Body I saw they had an

34 Ibrd_. pp. 14-21

35 Conant. op cat , pp 1300-1301.

h
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opening for a jitney driver. Well, if anygne was .
qualified to drive a jitney I was the man. I drove

. jitneys at Baker for almost twenty-five yeirs. . . .

They read over my record and told me to come in
and take a medical test. The M.D. gave me a test
and said my blood sugar was too high. They
wanted to know whether l had a history of
diabetes. I told them no, but they said.they couldn't
take a chance on me because of my blood
sugar. . . ." One Saturday shopping with his wife;
he ran into a .guy who used to work at the Baker
plant. The guy told Burns he ought to put in
another application at Riis-Moran. They were hir-
ing more guys. "Call them again," he said. "It
won't cost you anything to Call them." Burns
decidedfi iis friend was right, even though it had on-
ly bees two months since he'd inquired at Riis-
Moran and they had checked over his twenty,six
years put in Baker and felt sorry and didn't have a
job for him. Still he had nothing to lose, so he
telephoned down there Monday morning and talk-
ed with the personnel man. They pulled out his old
application and after 'a few minutes studying it,
told hint to come down .and see them. . . . To his
amazement they hired him on the spot. . . . When
he reported to work the next day there wer more
papers to sign. And among the things he had to sign
he found a waiver of an'y claims to a pension at
Riis-Moran. It was in their labor contract that a
man had to, have at least ten years' seniority to be
eligible for a .pension. And compulsory retirement
was sixty-eight years of age. "I had just turned
fifty-nine two weeks before. So I would just miss
out on ten years if I worked to sixty-eight. I'd miss
out by two weeks. After twenty-six years I missed
out on a pension at Baker by one year, and now if I

=
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live that low,- I'll miss out by two weeks on a pen-
sion at Riis-Moran." Burns, who prides himself on
planning carefully, on. thinking things through,

.does not see any connection between Riis-Moran
turning him down two months ago when he Was
'fifty-eight and signing him on now that he's fifty-
nine."

While such a scenario may help to explain part of the
discrepancy found between certain groups of older workers,
it does not entirely account for the disparity. Yet in some
situations, union-negotiated benefits may'hurt the older job ito

seeker: pension-and medical benefits make the older worker
a greater risk or increase his cost to the employer, who ac-
cordingly finds him a less attractive candidate for employ-
ment.

4

An increasing number of researchers, especially Lipsky"
and Portis and Suys," find that seniority may also have a
negative effect on the workers' reemployment opportunities.
Not only does high seniority imply that a long time has elaps-
ed since a job search, as mentioned before, it may also pre-
vent the worker from looking fora job at the most advan-
tageous time. When a plant closes, the last workers to be laid
off are those with the highest seniority. By the time they are
released, many lower-seniority workers have already covered
the local job markets and taken many of the available open-
ings While this is a plausible hypothesis, it can also be
argu)d that since the younger, low-sieniority workers have
mbre education and other attractive labor market qualitiesf
they might have secured these jobs in any case. If this is true,
releasing high-seniority workers first may not help offset the
problems they encountered in finding new employment.

36. A. Stoic, Termination. Tlte.closing of Baker Plant (Indianapolis. Baths-Merrill,
1969), pp. 191-194. .

37. Lipsky. op. cit., p. 202.

8. Portis alidSuys, op. cit., pp. 13.14.
,
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An association has also been established between educa-
tion and reemployability. While Aiken, Ferman and Shep-
pard," and Turner and Whitaker" find no association be-

. tween these two variables, primarily due to the unusually
similar educational levels among the workers at these two
plants, other researchers haVe found a_ positive association.
In their study of the unemployment determinants of displac-
ed Studebaker workers, Palen and Fahey" noted that the
greatest portion of the Studebaker unemployed had only a
grammer school education. Similar findings were reported
by Hammerman,'" Lipsky," and Fortis and Suys.;" Ham-
merman noted that displaced workers who had., completed
high school had substantially lower unemployment rates
than those who had not, but observed only a slight difference
in the unemployment ratesNamong those who had noffinish-
e

While educationaleducational attainment is obviously associated with
many other variables that affect reemployability (i.e., age .

and occupational status), Palen and Fahey" draw some con-
clusions as to the effect of education that are consisrant-with.-
their own findingg and those of Hammerman as well. Since a
-high: school diploma is of/en used as a screening device by
employers to weed out workers perceived as untrainable,
undesirable, or underqualified, filmy workers may be ex- .

cluded without careful consideration being given to their
abilities. Thus lack of a formal education may greatly reduce
the reemployment opportunities of the displaced worker and
increase his length of unemployment. ",

39. Aiken, Ferman and Sheppard, op. cll., pp. 31.32.
40. Turner and Whitaker, op. cit., p17. .
41. Palen and Fahey, op. cit., p. 240.

42. Hammerman, op. crt., p. 667.
43. Lipsky, op. cit., b. 199.

44. Portis and Suys, op. ca, p. 15.
45. Palen andFahey, op. crt.,-p. 240.
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A worker's `ra4e may also have a critical effect on his
reemployment potential., Palen and Fahey" note that at the
Studebaker plant intiSouth Bend, Indiana nonwhites had
significantly higher Unemployment rates than whites. While
39.9 percent of the whites were unemployed four months
after the shutdown, 60 percent-of the nonwhites were still,
looking for employment. Aiken, Ferman and Sheppard"
note a similar result: althost 40 percent of blacks were
unemployed 19 months after the closing, compared with
only a quarter of the white workers. Almost twice as many
whites as bla&s obtained jobs immediately following the
closing of the Packard Plant.

Themost common explanation here is racial discrimina-
tion. According to Shultz and Weber," several well-qualified
black welders were unable to find employment in the Fort
Worth area, although white welders of equal training had lit-
tle difficulty in doing so. Shultz and Weber could only Con-
clude that racial discrimination was still prevalent in the job
market. While one might contend that differences in job-
search techniques exist, both Ferman and Harvey" and
Shultz and Weber" point out that minority workers are
usually more willingtto accept lower-paying or part-time jobs
immediately following the shutdown than are whites. This
would account for a possible disparity in post-shutdown
earnings betvieen whites and blacks, but not a significant
employment disparity in favor of whites, given the abun-
dance of low-paying jobs found in the-American economy.

46, Palen and Fahey, op. cif., p. 238.

47 Aiken, Ferman and Sheppard. op. cit., p. 133

48. Shultz and Weber. op. cit., p. 168. _ ,

49. Louis A. Ferman and Scott Harvey. "Job Retraining in Michigan," in Retraining the
Unemployed, Gerald Somers. ed. (Madison. University of WiscOnsin Press, 1968), pp
213-253. ..

50. Shultz and Weber, op. cit., pp. 97-125.
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Racial minorities often carry, with them the same stigma as
older workers, Many minorities are thought to be less pro-
ductive than whijas by misinformed employers. Also, racial
minorities (like older workers) .tend to be cast as hard to train
or "untrainable," and employers choose white applicants
under the assumption that they will avoide excessive training,
costs. Both these beliefs are sheer illusions, but they can be
difficult. obstacles to a minority worker ,seeking reemploy-
ment.

cn Despite the of plant-closing research to center on
ale-dominated industries, differences in the post-dosing

employment status of men and women have been observed.
In two of the five case studies 9f displaced workers where
meaningful comparisons were pOsSi6le, Hammerman'
found female unemployment rates almost three times as high
as, those of men. In one case, seven out of eight women had
been out of work six, months or more, compared with one
out of three men. In another case, two out of three women
were unemployed as compared to one out of four men. And
such findings are not unique to Hammerman. Lipsky" notes
an equally clear disparity at General Foods, where
unemployment lasted on the average 24.8 weeks for females
and only 16.5 weeks for males. Robert Brandevreiti,"'inlifs
study of displaced defense workers, reports the average
length of unemployment as 14.3 Weeks fOr men and 23.4
weeks fdr women.

Whether females carry the.same stigma with them as the
older or minority'worker has not been explored by plant-
closing research. It is'also possible that supplementary in-
come status may affect. job search intensity and thus
reemploymeht success. However, this seems Ruch less likely,
51. Hammerman., op. cit., p. 667.

-52. Lipski, op. cit., p. 199.

53 Robert Brandewein, "Employment Experience of Discharged Defense Workers,"
Monthly Labor Review. October 1555. p 1211,
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since one would assume that the same factors that led these
workers into the labor market initially would remain un-
changed by the closing of the plantand may indeed inten-

, sify if the woman's spouse was also employed at the plant.
On the other hand, women may halie less information about
the local labor market and may be experiencing disadvan-
tages similar to those experienced by blue-collar worker
relative to their white-collar counterparts. Until plant-
closing r ;search deals with these problems directly, we can
only conclude that females do experiente some form of sex
discrimination in their search for post-shutdown emplyp,
ment.

Not only do women experience longer periods of
unemployment than men, they appear to be discriminated
against on the ground of age at a much earlier point in their
lives. Hammerman" records that the highest level of
unemployment reached by men was between the ages of 55
and 59, but that women experienced peak unemployment
between 45 and 54.

Another important characteristic in the search for
_

reemployment is the possession of a transferable- skill or
skills. In Foltman's study of displaced steel workers," $1,
percent of the professional and other white--c-otraT
respondents obtained jobs, against 56 percent of the blue-
collar workers. Of the latter gPoup, 36 percent of the skilled
respondents found employment as opposed to only 20 per-
cent of the unskilled. Hammerrnan56 also found a higher
ukemployment rate among the less skilled workers in each of
1-ffl five case studies. When hourly earnings.were'based on
skill, it was found that the workers with the highest
unemployment rptes were those with the lowest earning

Labor Market Re-entry

54. Hammerman, op, cit., p. 668

55. Foltman, op cif Q 1 10

56. Hammerman, op. ea p 608
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levels. Aiken, Ferman and Sheppard" found tirat skilled
workers averaged seven months unemployment, as com-
pared tod11.5 months for the semi-skilled ana.13_.8 'months
for the unskilled worker.

While such employment differentials maybe a fuliction
the different occupational status groups, there is no denying
that the possession of a transferable skill, in and of itself is a
great 'asset to the displaced worker. Such qualities tend to
reduce'the on-the-job training. time necegary for these
workers to begin producing on a profitable basis for their
employer. This obviously- ptits the skilled or high occupa-
tional status workers in an advantageous position relative to
their unskilled counterparts. It should also be noted that
skilled workers qualify for both skill-related and unskilled
employment thus increasing the changes of their reemploy-
ment relative to the unskilled workers.

In conclusion, it is again worth noting that these distinct
demographic characteristiCs are interrelated. Older workers,
simply because of their birth dates, are likely to have less
education than their younger co-workers. BecaUse they are
also likely to have,more seniority, they are abt to be among
the last to be-released frqm their job. Thus more than one
deterrent, to reemployment may be exhibited by a single
worker. Such multiple characteristics may also exist for
racial minorities, who may not only confront labor market
discrimination but may also have received less *education
than their white co-workers. Females {nay face sex
discrimination in the labor market, and have often been
denied access to ,valuable manufacturing trade skills as well.
Such multiple disadvantages 'undoubtedly reduce ttie
reerhployability for each group.

In evaluating the overall economic consequences of loCal
' Tabor market re-entry, it is worth noting that the average

5). Aiken. Ferman and Sheppard. op. cit., p. 32.

t
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length of unemployment for all demographic groups is
substantial. In the closings surveyed by this review, the 1

average length of unemployment ranges from 22 weeks for
the American Viscose worker tocsome 16 weeks for workers
in the Hammerman study," while Aiken, Ferman and Shep-
pard found that the average white Packard worker had 10
months of unemployment in the two years following closing.
These statistics are in,part a reflection of the state of the local
economy during the shutdown period. Uneinployment was
as high as 8.8 percent of the Roanoke workforce during the
closing, while Hammerman notes a substantial unemploy-,
ment rate of approximatety 6 percent in all five SMSA's
related to this study. Yet, even in tirnes of prosperity, many
displaced workers have had difficulty securing employment.
Palen and Fahey write that while unemployment in South
Bend was only 2.4 percent at the time of the first layoffs, 42
percent had not found work four months after the closing
and the unemployment rate had climbed to 9.1 percent:"
Clearly, unemployment is a possibility for all displaced
workers.

If the displaced worker is fortunate enough to secure a
job, it is often in a different industry or occupation. Stern6°
notes that,only 24 percent of the Armour workers found jobs
in the meat industry, while iht. rest 'found employment in
other areas; 'McCrea" notes that about, two-thirds of the
Viscose workers found a job in another industry. Such find-
ings are expectable since both studies deal with closings in
contracting industries virtually disappearing in this country,
many of the displaced workers had little choice but to change
industries.

58. Hammerman, op. cit , p. 666.

59, Palen and Fahey, op. cit., p, 237'

60 James L Stern. "Evolution of Private Manpower Planning in _rmour:s Plant,Clos-
ings,' Monthly Labor Review, December 1969, p. 26.
61, McCrea. op. ctt., p. 19.
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-Yet, even when workers were displaced from industries
still dominant in the American labor scene; many -o.f them
changed occupations and industries. And, as. Hammerman

.(who echoes the findings of Aiken, Ferman and Sheppard;
and of Lipsky) points out, such changes, especially for un-
skilled and semi-skilled workers, were usually changes for
the worse:

Many of the displaced workers (experienced a
downgrading.of skills. Ttis was more true of semi-
skilled than of skilled occupations. While the
change in jobs fob a majority of Workers in the
more skilled maintenance, occupations generally
meant no change in occupations group, in no case
did as many as one-third of the machine operators
obtain jobs in the same occupational group.
Substantial proportions of the operators who were
reemployed were working as laborers or custodial
Workers."

A few studiesPalen and Fahey,,McCrea, and Portis and
Suyshave also found that some workers- became self-
employed. The most substantial 'movement of this sort was
at Studebaker, where 17 percent of the displaced workers
were self- empldyed for a time." The authcA found that self-
employment was no more likely among white-collar workers
than blue-collar workers, but that middle-aged workers as
.opposed to th'e younger ones were the most apt to go into
business . for themselves:. Unfortioately, we have no
docUmentation as to their relative financia\status.

Many displaced workers who secure employment not only
experience an occupational downgrading, but a significant
income loss as well, Stern, Root and Hills," note that while

62. Hammerman. op. cit.. p. 670.

63. Palen and Fahey, op. ca., p. 250
ti 64. Stern. Root and Hills, op. crt.'

1.1
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the average pre - shutdown. income for Omaha workers was
$8,003, by 1970 their income averaged, only $7,3591 As one
would suspect, the magnitude of a worker's post- closing
financial success is directly related to the demographics of
the worker. In attempting to quantify, the relati.onshipbe-.,
tween worker demographics and post - classing income, James
Stern" undertook a multiple regression analysis of the Kan-
sas City work(force. Age, sex, senio' rity,arrd rice were all
negatiVely correlated with post-closing earnings while educa-
tion, and skill level showed positive correlations. While each
additional }war of age cost the worker $50 a year, ,another
year .of seniority, meant a $63 loss,. while females made
$2,123 less than males with similak characteristics and blacks

`made'1294 -less than whites with the same characteristics.
EverY year of eduCation improved posl-closing income by
$i22, while skilled workers averaged $1,570 more per 'year
tharl'unskilled workers with the'saMe characteristics. Thus;
these characteristics are not only correlated with unerpploy-
ment duration, but reemployment earnings as well.

The earnings loss 'described above is not surprising when
one consicips-that the loss of a job often, requires that the
worker begi,n at the bottom of the organization again. In
beginning with a new employer, the displaced worker loses
his/her sehiority status and those wage benefits that have ac-
crued to him through' is long years bf company.service. It is
also important to note that many workers 'displaced from
manufft.turing industries, find employment in the service
sector_ pr take a job chat requires less skill. Such changes

'bring with them an unavoidable income decline. While in
those few casts where the displaced employee was receiving
the highest wage in the area, as pas the case at the Mack
plant, ank subsequent employment in the local labor market
will result in art income decline. ~ .

65. Stern, "Consequences of Plant Closure." op. cit.: p. 9.
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A significant number of displaced workers work at more
Than one other job before arriving at permanent employ-
ment. Aiken, Ferman, and- ShepparE166 say that, in the two
years following the closing of the.Packard plant, 35 percent
1if the workers had been employed twice, while 9 percent had
had three different jobs. Other researchers see similar out-
coine. Fifty-two percent Of displaced Mack workers had
secured two successive jobs in the period under study,67 as
had 21 percent° of the Wickwire workers." Clearly, for a
substantial number of displace,- workers, ernployment
security is not necessarily restored when a new job is found.

Summary

Plant-closing research has uncovered a number of 'rela-
tionships among demographics, job search, and reemploy-
mentaxperiences of the displaced worker. WinIt-anumber,
Of factors appear tomaffect either the timing, the 'Mobility,
and/or the method of job search, many of the same factors
also affect reemployment opportunitiesBigh occupational
status workers seem not only to engage in a more organized,
intense and mobile job search than other groups, but they
also have the_greatest reempldYment potential; other groups,
such as older workers, who engage in late-starting, low--_
mobility and low-intensity job searcites also seem ed Ltave°
low reomployment potential. Yet, despite the diversity in job
Search strategies and reemployment opportunities, among
slemographic groups, the rather high age and seniority, levels
coupled with the low etilucational attainment and 'marketable
skills characteristic of thost Kesidual workforces involved in

,/plant- closing studies inay be responsible for the long periods
of unemployment and low-paying, less stable employment
experienced by most plant-clOsing victims.

66 Aiken, Ferman and Sheppard, op. err , p. 43.

67. Ijorsey, op. ca., p. 196.

68. Flohman; op. CH., p. 78
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Chapter 5
Progiam Participation

and Impacts
ti

SeVeral of the plant-closing studies covered in this
monograph deal with the impacts of public or private at-
tempts lo aid the displaced worker. Four planklosing pro-
grams have received much attentiontransfer, retraining,
retirement and early retirement, and early notice; other pro-
grams., such as blue-collar employthent development or ex-
tended\health insurance coverage, have been suggested or set
in motion, but never evaluated. To evaluate properly the
results of such efforts, plant-closingjesearch has focused on
more than program activities. By examining the unique

,characteristics of program participants and contrasting their
experiences with those of the rest of the workforce, re-
searchers have hoped to assess the true impact of plant-
closing policies on displaced workers. , Although, such
assessments have been plagued both by the complexities of
the real world and., by underiitilization of sophisticate
statistical techniques, there is still a great deal that-can be
said about such programs.

Transfer
tit

As a manpower tool, relocation assistance aims to reduce.
costs and iMprove benefits associated with transfer and s9
increase ,worker mobility. The -collectively bargained or
company-based transfer assures displaced worker of a ,

97
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job should he decide to relocate with the same company.
While this assurance greatly reduces the uncertainties of job

111 search, it does not eliminate therri, for the displaced worker
must still evaluate his chance's of finding a job on his own
against the, company's offer. The question for tile displaced
worker npw is: What are the chancesof my haling a better
job than the one the company is offering in an acceptable
time period? In other words, Is the c9mPany's offer the best
I can do? The displaced worker maylalso be confronted with
'other difficult uncertainties. `While assured of a job,. he or
she rnay have little information on what the new job would
entail or even what the wage rate would be. Crucial privileges
gained through seniority may be an issue under negotiation
when the decision to relocate must be rnacretigs clear that a
transfer policy may be asgproblematickias a job search.

Indeed, plant-closing research does offer an instance
,where the transfer policy implemented created just thiS sort
of uncertainty. At the Mack plant in Plainfield, New*Jersey
the transfer arrangem,ent that was implemented guaranteed
nothing more than a job at Macles new plant in Hagerstown,
Maryland,' Management notified the soon-to-be displaced
workers that the incentive pay issue would not be resolVed
kir at least two years, that ,seniority issues would be deter-
mined after the move had been completed, and that produc-

,---
tion standards at the new plant would "be established by the
company at a workpace considerably higher- than that now
prevailing in Plainfield." Faced .with such 'forbidding
possibilities and under considerable company pressure to ac-
cept termination instead of transfer, only 10 percent Qf the
workforce at Plainfield made- the move to Hagerstown. The
assurance of a jOb, ir)_light of a hostile company policy, was
not enough to promote increased workforce mobility.

I John W Dorsey, "Thc Mack Case. A Study in Ilnemploymento" in Studies in the
Economics of Income Afaintenance, Otto Ecksteiri. ed. (Washington, DC Brookings In-
stitution. 1267). pp.'178.182,

I I
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Other transfer arrangements have often been more attrac-
tive than those offered at Mack. In his study of the Armour
closing at Omaha, Nebraska James Stern' credits the im-
plementation of "flowback rights" with the improved
transfer participation rates of Omaha workers over previous
Armour shutdowns. By giving displaced workers the option
of changing their minds during the first few months of
employment at the new plant and accepting separation pay,
Armour further reduced the risks inherent transfer by
allowing die w.orkers, to scout out their new environment and
so eliniiraite the potential cost of lost severance pay should
the worker reject transfer. While it was hoped that. this ar-.
rangement would encourage more workers to accept pefrna-
tient relocation by offering it on a trial basis, the 17 percent
participation rate achieved at Omahaimpressive as com-
pared to previous Armour experiencescannot be taken asa
valid: measure of flowback success. As an evaluative
measufe, comparative participatioR rate analysis ignores the
potential variations in demographic characteristics of the
workforCe. While it is true that the implementation of
flowback Ights coincided with an increased relocation rate,
variations ig age, sex, occupational status, or education
might have had some bearing on the rate.Unled the Omaha
workforce had the same mobility-relevant characteristics and
the same mobility- relevant environmental factors as in
previous closings, the isolated effects of flowback rights can-
not be properly evaluated. This might better be accomplish-.
ed by a controlled experiment or some other design capable

toe isolating flowback rights.

Examination of worker respon to seniority retention
provisions has led to more signific t results. In his examina-
tion of General Foods' interp ttt transfer arrangement,

2 James Stern, "Evolution of .Private Manpower Planning' in Armour's Plant
Closings," Monthly Labor Review. December 1969. p/23.
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David Lipsky notes the effects of seniority retention provi-
sions:

.

It is clear that seniority was an irnportant_Correlate
of relocation. Only by transfe'rring to Dover could

4 the General Fodds work=er retain the privileges at-
tendant on long,service. Seniority also can be view-
ed as a measure of the worker's loyalty to the com-
pany. The plant relocation was a test of his attach-
menttothe company vis-a-vis his attachment to the
copmwnity. Therew*as a tendency for long yearsf
service to dominate long years of residence in the
old area, and this for seniority to be a crucial
variable among those found to be associated with
relocations.'

Thus General Foods raised thP. Ven.efits associated with'
relocation by continuing the work6r's accumulated rights.
Insignificarit in the early years of employment, such rights
increase with years of company service and, if Lipsky's
analysis is correct, may offset community attachment. As a
result, seniority retention may improve the mobility of the
long term employee and of the old6r worker with these
characteristics: While the large disparityin community at-

, tachment between transferees and terminees (29.9 years
wresidence to 41.6) seems to weaken Lipsky's claim, both the

higher mean seniority of the -transferees (16.1 compared to
13.1 years for terminees) afici the relatively low age differen-
tial between those who did and did not participate, supports
this hypothegis.4 If LipSky,s findings are valid for most
displaced Workforces of high seniority, the mobility gains in-
duced by'seniority retention provisions could be significant.

.
3 David B. Lipsky, "Interplant Transfer and Terminated Workers. A Case Study," In-
dustrial and Labor Relations Review, J npary 1970. p. 195.

4. Ibid., p. 124.
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The unusually small age disparity betWeen terminees. and
transferees and the highest' participation rate described.in the
literature (22.7 percent }- experienced at General Foods,
despite the generally immobile character of the workforce,'
suggests a nee_ d to tailor! transfer policies td the specific
characteristics of the displaced workers. Yet, while General
Foods speaks of seniority retention and Armour of flowback
rights, plant-closing research lacks-documentation of a fully
implemented transfer policy consciously designed to it-1W-
the needs of a specific workforce. Despite the
characteristically, high age, low educational attainment, and
relatively low skill level of the residual workforce (the,
workers who withstood early contractions of the firm and re-
mained until the closing and phase-out period), no combina-
tion of transfer provisions designed to increase the participa-
tion rates oflall characteristically immobile grOups within a
specific workforce haS been documented. Despite the in-

. dustrial relations problems of implementing such a com-
prehensiveprehensive program and the relatively minor costs of. per-4 suading low occupational status workers to relocate by the
use of floWback rights or the long term employee by means
of seniority retention, the costs associated with attracting all
immobile workers to relocation may be prohibitive. While
transfer arrangements have indeed furnished relocation
allowances ranging from $1,000 and one weeks' pay at
General Foods_to $200 at Mack, it may not bes.possible for
any transfer policy to counteract all the obstacles to reloca-
tion mentioned by Hammerman:

Two cases 'involving interplant transfer cast some
liht on inctucements and *tacks to worker
rnbbility. Only the guarantee of transfer with full
seniority rights was sufficient to induce substantial
numbers of displaced workers to relocite., Even in

5. Ibid., p. 193.
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this case, some four out of five did not accept
relocation. Relatively few workers were willing to
transfer with accumulated rights to pensions, vaca.1
tion, and other. economic benefits, but with no
seniority rights on layoffs. A study of the
characteristics of the transferees indicates that
other inducements to relocate were the need to con-
serve rights to pensions and other employee
benefits, fear of age discrimination, and the
economic pressures of large families. Obstacles to
mobility included the secondary role of the wife's
job in the family, .home ownership, family and
social ties, children in school, fear of future
layoffs, and the high costs of transfer_ Apart from
costs of relocation, many transferred. workers
fotuid it ,necessary or expedient to maintain two
hAes and to commute between areas on
weekends, at least in the first year after transfer.
Some complained that tax laws worked in favor of
the companies, which could write-off the cost of
their move,. while transferringworkers rectived no
deductions whatsoever -.6

A depressed housing market is common in areas losir*a
major employer, and a transfer policy committed to high
worker participation may have to protect workers against
this contingency. The costs here are so heavy that attempts to
induce workers with strong attachment to their community
or to a growing family to move may be financially impossible
for the company. Unless all the, costs are absorbed, the

`transfer option, despite efforts to tailor provisions to worker
needs within budgetary constraints, is likely to 'continue to be
the optimal labor market strategy of only about 20 percent
of any given displaced workforce.

6. Herbert Hammerman, "Fire Case Studies of Displaced Workers," Monthly r..agor
Review, June 1964. p. 668.
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As Lipsky notes, one problem associated with the evalua-
tion of assisted relocation is that the workers who accept
relocation possess the characteristics most strongly
associated with successful reemployment, while those who
choose termination have the opposite characteristics.' Stern
attempts to resolve this difficulty by using a multivariate
regression analysis and concludes that, for those males who
transferred, relocation resulted in an annual income gain of
$3,093 over those males who reentered the labor market.'
However, Stern admits that factors outside his regression
analysis may reduce this disparity. If transferees have some
skills outside the skill measure or other yet undetermined

' qualities, the disparity observed at Kansas City may be
reduced. Handicapped by lack of conclusive research and
lack of theory, one can only conclude that the post-closing
incomes of transferees,_rem to be substantially larger than
those of their terminated co-workers. The determinants of
the disparity may not be completely identified:

Many workers. do indeed return to their former localiiy
shortly after participating in a transfer program. Stern found

\_that 15 percent of the Omaha transferees exercised their
flowback options and returned home, as did 20 percent of
the transferees at Kansas City.' For.thep workers, the finan=
cial benefits of relocation never compthisated for the loss of
their familiar surroundings.

In conclusion, the decision to transfer prompts the worker
to assess the personal costs `and benefits associated with it.
For those who are older, have a low occupational stasis, lit-
tle education, or are secondary wage earners, Personal bar-
riers inhibiting job search mobility are unlikely to be over-

7- Lipsky, op. ql . p. 206

8 James L. Stern. "C9nsequences of Plant Closure," Journal of Human Resources.
Winter 1972. p 14.

9. Stern, "Evolution of Manpower Planning." op. ca., p 23.

i
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come by even the best theoretically designed and well-funded
*of transfer policies. On the other hand, for the worker who is
chaiacteristically. mobile and would probably be the most
successful in, lob search should no assistance exist; transfer
programs allow maintenance of income, while allowing the
company to retain its most desirable workers. Such observa-
tions and findinis lead to our present corklusion, echoed by

-David Lipsky:

If cane -can be permitted to generalize, the following
appears to be true: workers most likely to benefit.
froin the protection 'of an interplant-transfer
system were least likely to exercise the option of
relocation. Workers who least needed the protec-
tion were most likely to move. It follows that if the
General Foods experience is any guide, the use of
an interplant-transfer system can serve only as a
limited way of avoiding the hardship of worker
displacement after plant shutdown.' It wouldkjbe
better from the viewpoint of the workers affected
'by plant shutdowns to offer them greater protec-
tion for the period following their displacement,
rather than to devote corporate resources to the
enhancement of relocation opportunities. In par-
ticular, in such situations, companies and unions
should devise special policies to handle the prob-
lem of the displaced older worker [and other disad-
vantaged groups] in the labor market. For example,
extension- of company-supported health insurance
beyond termination would be a particularly
valuable form of protection for the older worker.' °

41p,

Retraining

In seven of the 27 closings, terminated workers were given
the 6pportunik to retrain: The decision to accept or reject
10 Lipsky, op. cit., p..206.
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the traNng course may be regarded as a function of the costs
and net discounted value of any future income stream at-'
tributable to the knowledge and skills gained: As JameS
Stern writes:

Training seems less attractive to an individual when
there is a job available for him that in his opinion
will probablybce'as satisfactory as the job he might
obtain aftez,training."

Therefore, in,making his assessment, the terminated Worker
must weigh his present saleable job skills against the im-
provements in those skills that should be provided by retrain-
ing; if this income- producing ability will be improved in ex-
cess of costs, he then will accept the option. Notice .that such
a decision does not assurrie a permanent job change or a
commitment to a new occupation following completion pf
the course. The benefits of retraining may enlarge the spec-
trum of job opportunities, since income. gains may accrue
from alternating between jobs requiring his new and old
skills, in response to market' conditions. The appopriate
evaluation is determined by maximizing the future revenue
stream in the light of added' opportunities." 'Rut if 'the
worker believes that the benefits associated with training will
not offset his costs, theory suggests that he will reject retrain-
ing..

While theory also suggests- that certain demographic
'groups would be more likely than others to accept retraining,
plain-closing research has established no relationthip be-
tween worker demographics and the decision to retrain.that
parallels the degree of association observed between worker
demographics and the decision to relocate. The difference
may be due to two factors. First, only two plant-closing
1. Slim, "Evolution of Wnpower Planning," op. cit., p. 24.

12. HerlAft Chits! "The Retraining Decision in Massachusetts," in Gerald Somers, ed.,
Retraining the Unemployed (Madison: University of WisconskPress, 1%8), p. 151.
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studies (Shultz and Weber," and Stern, Root and Hills"),
have devoted any resources to docuniting this relationship.
Second, the data used in these studies describes the
characteristics of only those workers in training. programs
and not of those who were genuinely interested in.retraining
and would have accepted it if it had been offered. Both fac-
tors must be considered when examining the relationship be-
tween worker, demographics and the decision to retrain.

The most statisticallyisignificant association between in-
dividual characteristics and the decision to retrain establish-
ed in the plant-closing literature is that of sex. While females
at Oklahoma City, Sioux City, and Fort Worth 'comprised
only about 15 percent of the total workforce; they =comprised
35 percent of the retrainees at Sioux City and 40 percent at
Fort Worth and Okalahoma City..." Two possible explana-
tions exist for this relatively high percentage. First, the costs

mof retraining may be lower for females. If most of them are
not primary income-producers in the family, economic
pressures may be lessened and training more feasible. Sec-
ond, Ferman and' Harvey' suggest; that, with the increasing
demand for fatior in the service sector of the economy,
retraining courses have often been geared to such jobs,
which often pay less and may be less attractive to a'family
head. In other words, the unusualry high percentage of
women in retraining programs pay be a function of the type_
of -course offered. , Ad _

_ Another pertinent characteristic of the retrainee is age.
While the displaced workers at Oklahoma City,.Sioux City,
13. George P. Shultz and Arnold B. weber. Strategies for the Displaced Worker (New
York: Harper and Row, 1969).

14. James L. Stern. Kenneth A. Root, and Stephen M: Hills, "The Influence of Social-
Psychological Traits and Job Search Patterns in the Earnings of Worktrs Affected by a
Plant Closure." Industrial and Labor Relations Review, October 1974, pp. 103-121.

15, Shultz and Weber. op. cit., p. 8.

16. Louis A, Ferman and Scott Harvey, "Job Retraining in Michigan" in Geralt1Somers.
cd., op. ca., p. 223.

1.
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and Fort Worth had mean ages of 47, 46, and 49 respective-
ly, Shultz and Weber found that workers enrolled in retrain-
ing programs averaged only 45, 42, and 42 years of age.''
This age disparity is also obseryed by Stern, Root and Hills;
the averge age of the Omaha workers was 39, while that of
the Omaha retrainess was only 36 years."

Explanations for this disparity come from outside the
plant-closing context. First, older workers, with fewer work
years left to them, have a shorter time, to accumulate the
benefits of retraining and its incremental income gain.
Therefore, for the older wrorker, the income disparity at-
tributable to retraining must be great enouglmo offset its
costs in a shorter time than for'tbe younger worker. Second,
as Herbert Chester points out,'4' relatively older workers
place a higher value on present income and consequently are
more reluctant than younger workers to forego income while
they retrain. Third, as Chesler also points out, the older
wo/kker may reject the opportunity to change occupations
because of sociopsych gical personality aspects. Often an
older worker has sp t an entire working life at one trade or
occupation and i eluctant to change the jab he has iden-
tified with over the years. Finally,- the probability that an
older worker will find training-related employment is much
less than in the case of a younger worker."Lack of experience
in a new occupation, if coupled with age; would place an
older worker farther back in an employer's labor queue than
a younger trainee, who may lack experience but offers the
employer potentially a longer peribd of service. In summary,
increased age not only reduces the benefits associated with
retraining but increases the costs. With less time remaining
and less chance of training-related employment, the older

.
17. Shultz and ,Weber, op. cit., pp. 127.132.

18. Stern, Root and Hills, op. cit.. p. 112.

19. Chesler, op. cit., p. 153. 1



108 Impacts ;
,

worker cannot realize the maximum ,benefits of retraining, .

and attachment to a familiar occupation anitto a present in-
come increases the costs to be taken into account. t

Educational status may also have an impact on the deci-
sion to retrain. Retrainees at both Sioux City. and at
Oklahoma. City were slightly better educated than either
workforce as a whole, with an average ninth-grade education
as .compared to .31years less for the total workforce.2° Such a
mild disparity is also reported' by Stern, Root and Hills for
Omaha, where the average retrainee had 10.2 years of educa-
tion compared to 9.9 years for the workforce as a whole.2'

While such small discrepancies may indeed be statistically
i4 there are sound theoretical reasons (again
developed outside the plant-closing context) for suspecting
that better-educated workers are more amenable to retrain-.
ing because they are more aware that education is important
for success. Thus the better-educated workers tend to place a

. higher value on retraining, seeing it as a way to improve their
qualifications and their charices for higher-status jobs.
Although plant-closing research has yet to establish this con-
nection,. t least for those displaced workers, howeier few,
who h e received a good education the perceived benefits of,
retraining may be higher, thereby 'increasing the likelihood
that the worker will accept- tI'e retraining option.

On the other hand, the differences in age and education
noted above may be due to the training program's screening
policy. Less educated or older workers may be viewed as
poor risks by program' administrators and may be denied
retraining in favor of better educated or younger workers
whom administrators feel have a better chance to complete
the program and secure -stable training-related employment.
If this is the case, the observed difference in age and educa-
20. Shultz and Weber, op. ca., pp. 102-128.

21. Stern, Root and Hills, op. cit p. 112.
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tion between The training group and the workforce as a
whole is not related to worker preferences, but instead to ad-
ministrative decisions.

. Other *demographic variables, unexplored in the plant-
{'losing context,' may also influence the retraining decision.
The way in which the displaced worker perceives his own
education is important, and such perceptions are based on
past experjence. Those workers who were refused a job in the
past because they lacked the necessary skills for joh'are
more likely to place a highersvalue on retraining'. The worker,
who realizes the necessity of being ilroperly equipped to
liter the job market has an increased appreciation for train-
ing. But the displaced worker, suddenly cast into 'the job

.,

market after several years of employment with the same
company, may have no such` awareness, since he has func-
tioned as an accomplished wage earner, whatever his educa-.
tion.0 If the worker entered his last job without a high
school education, why should he not repeat the perfor-
mance? Under such conditions, the perceived benefits of
retraining are likely to-be very low, and if so, the chances of
his accepting retraining are apt to be small.

It has been hypothesized that married men may be less
hilling to retrain than unmarried men, although if the latter
ave working wives the generalization does not hold true. No

evidence yet piesented supports this hypothesis. Weber'
finds' that the majority of retrainees are married, but
Chesler" finds no relationship between marital status and
acceptance of training. Chesler regards the final decision to
enter retraining as a personal-one rather than one based on

Average oeniority in the studies covered by this monograph ranges from about 30 years t'
at Roanoke to II at Omaha. 1

23 Arnold B Weber, "Experiments in Retraining: A Comparative Study," in Gerald
Somers; ed., op. cu., p. 266.

24. Chester, op. cit., pp. 157-159.

1 '"
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status as a single unit, as economists often define the married
state.

_ In co;clusion, there are several groups of workers who
may be identified \* likely to accept retraining. Like job
search mobility, these demographic characteristics affect the
perceived costs .and benefits that the worker associates with
retraining. For the older, poorly informed, poorly educated
or farnily'head,, the benefits of retraining are seen as relative-
ly low and Jhe 'costs relatively high. Since significant
numbers of displaced workers showat least one of the
characteristics- negatively_ correlated with_the decision to
retrain, retraining program administrators have introduced
sevOilpoliciss designediareducecosts or/increase benefits.
One feat :COrnmon Co all the retraining. programs discussed
in the literature r predisplacement counseling, which serves,
two put ses. Firs nseling has been used as a screening
device, ,Matching `retrainable" workers' interests and
capacities; Shultz and Weher2sjound this deUiee necessary to
maximize programr4oureet: and worker potential. CounselT

n,_of Course,*6 be used as an educational tool to in-
e the worker's awareness, as to the value of retraining,

*and may actually are numbers of workers entering
-retraining.-3his latter fly' pothesis has yet tq betested:-

k;

Placem another benefit-increRiing_,golicyw1p d in
refraining., rr4jitofa worker duri*Ahe'trai g-period
offers the),a itional benefit of having an ageritwho will
assist in an early job search. As Shultz and Weber note
below, such assistance can be of great value to the trainee,

.,.particularly in a new field.

Following an initial failurkO obtain a training-
d job, a ,v9iker was

_
reluctant to follow-up
,a07

bsequent qilpOrtuniti galling for his newly-
,

hultr.a-nd Weber. P.:
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acquired skills.' Several persons who had founcl
unrelated jobs failed to follow-up such leads from
the committee and other sources, but chose instead
to keep the jobs they had. Inertia, uncertainty, and
the usual range of factors favoring immobility ob-
viously overbalance any anticipated gains from a
job more closely related to training. Ideally, then,
intensive efforts to place the retrainees on ap-
propriate jobs should begin before the worker yen-
tires out into the labor market. Otherwise, a

. cautious self-interest may cause him to retain any
'job which affords some income and security.26

Obviously any benefits perceived by the workers are)latti:Threlatecl to the placement program and its ad-
ministru tOrs, Withou a successful placement record, the
program might look to the potential retrainee like an empty
promise until it has proved its value,

Policies have also been designed to reduce the costs of
- retraining, Tuition payments, subsistence stipends, travel
allowances, and loan guarantees have all been used to.reduce,
retraining costs. At Armour, the only extensive retraining
programs documented in the literature, enough aid was
usually distributed by, the Automation Committee to offset
The entirecosts bf tuition and transportation, Yet the finan-
cial benefits proved inskticient for some family breadwin-
ners even after subsistence allowances were added, As Sliultz
and Weber dekribe:

The most significant addition to the financial
resources available to retrainees consisted of su
sistence allowances, Under the provisions 'of
'MDTA, workers enrolled in an approved govern-..

ment course who were also heads of households

26. Shultz and Weber, op. cat pp. 164-1657
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drew a "training allowance" equal to the average
unemployment benefit amount paid in the state in
the quarter preceding payment of the allowance.
This allowance was payable for a maximum of
fifty-two weeks and averaged approximately $32
per week for trainees in Iowa. These allowances
had an extremely salutary effect; among other
things, they made it possible for trainees to pursue
a full-time program without jeoParAing an impor-
tant source of income. NonethelesS, as originally
constituted, the subsistence allowance was not an
unmixed blessing. First, allowances were the same
for each trainee regardless of the number of
dependents. For persons with large families, $32
was generally insufficient support over the long
period required to complete many of the courses.
Second, if a retrainee sought to augment his income
by part-time employment, deductions were made
from his all-CA-Nance on the basis of the number of
hours worked.27

Just how effective these forins of financial assistance have
been in improving retraining participation rates is difficult to
evaluatetWithout a control group, we can make few in-
ferences. While participation at Sioux Citywas slightly
greater than at other Arthour closings, any significant dif-
ferences in the workforces could'invalidate the apparent im-
pact of the program."

Still other policies have been tried in an attempt to reduce
the costs of retraining, the most common of which has been
Teduction of training time. The more rapid thb retraining
course, the less time a worker may have to forego full-time

27. Shultz and Weber, op. cit., p. 148.

28. Shultz And Weber, op. cit., p. 134.
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employment. Another cost-reducing measure is to offer
evening courses, making it possible for many trainees to
work during the day, or to collect unemployment benefits.
Many states to pay unemployment insurance to
members enrolled in day training courses because they are
not available for work. Since no systematic evaluation of
either of these policies has been thade, it is not known
whether they have increased retraining participatiok rates.

While the actual effect of each benefit-increasing or cost-
reducing policy is unknown, it is clear that most displaced
workers d6 not turn to retraining. Participation rates range
from 16.4 percent at Fort Worth" to only 6 percent of the
workforce at Kansas City." Low participation rates may be
due in part to the financial and emotional strain of retraining
and to the inadequate financial support offered:

. . .Training 4s generally an arduous experiencelor
the unemployed worker, and can scarcely be con-
Sidered institutionalized malingering. Even with the
financial support available to trainees in Sioux
City, many men and their families were to
make genuine sacrifices in order to capitalize on
this opportunity for self-improvement. Moreover,
the hard economic facts indicate that this piice of
low support in a lengthy prog-Fam is a high dropout
rate, which wastes the resources already invested
from public or private funds and by the trainee
himself."

Simply put, unless they are given substantial financial sup-
port, the number of retrainees is likely to be small and the
number of dropouts high.Such an investment would be wise
only if the social benefits of rsirining are greater than the

Shultz and Weber. op. cit., p. 130.

30. Stern, "Evolution of Manpower Planning,'! op. cnt., p. 26.

31. Shultz and Weber, op. cit., p. 150.



I14 Impacts

social costs. Evaluating retraining programs has been dif-
ficult because information is ,often lacking about the specific
goals or intended benefits of a program. However, even
where program administratOrs have a sound t#derstanding
of potential benefits, we still have no research that presents a
cost-benefit analysis many retraining program for displaced
workers.

To the terminated.Worker interested in reemployment, the
only relevant criterion for the value of retraining is the in-
cremental benefits it provides over other options. Despite the
dangers in comparing nonequivalent groups, studies do note
that retrainees are unemployed for, a shorter time than non-
retrainees. At Fort WO, th, 90 percent of -those workers coin-
pleting retraining were employed within a year to 18 months
following completion of their courses, while non-retrainees
maintained a 40, percent unemployment rate at the end of
this period." A disparity was also found at Sioux City, but a
smaller one: only 28 percent of the non-retrainees were
unemployed after 18 months, compared to 20 percent for
retrainees:While such data appear to support the benefits of
retraining, it is again 'Unclear as to whether the unemploy-
ment differential is due to the value of retraining or to the
favorable characteristics of_the retrainee group. Shultz and
Weber do break down the data on employment rates of
retrainees over non-retrainees by age and race, but other
demographic factors need to be isolated and studied.

In defense of the proposition that. retraining improves,
employment opportunities, Stern" found that 8& percent of
the employed trainees in Omaha found work directly or in-
directly related to training. Results are almost as impressive
at Fort Worth, where Shultz and Weber" indicate that 77

32. Shultz and Weber, op. cu., p. 157,

33.'Shultz and Weber, op. cll., p. 25.

34. Shultz and Weber. op. cu., p.
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percent of the trainees'found work in a training-related field,
while Conant" documents that in Sioux City 55 percent of
the retrainees had the ,same experience. Although these
figures illustrate substantial occupational mobility, they do
not prove that the retrainee would not have found a job, or
even the same job, without" training. Nor does it prove that
the training-related job"was the one with the greatest poten-
tial that the worker could obtain. Given these uncettainties,
to draw any conclusions about the effectiveness of retraining
as an unemployment-reducing or employment opportunity-
expanding jool would be unwise.

Only limited work has been done on the impact of retrain-
ing on worker income. While §hultz and Weber36 note a,
$2.00 per week gain in income for Sioux City rettainees over
non - retrainees, the only multivariate analysis of such a rela-
tionship was done by Stern at Kansas City." There it was
found that the average Kansas City retrainee had an income
of $303 a year less than those who chose,the market option!
Such a result, Stern writes,

. .Raises- the suspicion that short-term training
may lead more of these individuals into low-paying
occupations than would have occurred without
retraining.!'

An alternatiye hypotheses also exists. When there is little
demand for labor, 'retegining may simply delay entry into the
workforce and thus prevent the worker from competing for
the few high-paying jobs available. Therefore, it is possible

35. Eaton H. Conant, "Report and Appraisal: The Armour Fund's Sioux City Project,"
Monthly Labor Review, November,1965, p. 1301.

36. Shultz and Weber, op. cit., r..169.

37. Stern, "6oniequences of Plant Closure," op. cit., p. 12.

38. Stern, "Consequences of Plant Closure," op. 8.'It should also be noted that
part of it'll result may be due to the fact that Stern's alysis uses retrainees who sought

placement services. See p. 17.
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.
that Sioux City trainees may have benefited from an improv-
ing economy at the end of their training,"while trainees at
Kansas City may have been released into the job market at a
time of local contraction"at least a plausible partial ex-
?planation. Alternatively, the Kansas City program may not
have had a firm grasp of local labor market needs. In fact,
the literature mentions attempts by other administrators to
analyze labor needs fn the local community, but such efforts
are so often hampered by lack of time that they may finally
consist of scanning the want ads. Without foresight into
future needs, the retraining program is in the preCarious
situation of training workers for jobs that may not exist by
the time the program ends, a situation that may also be
responsible for disparities between programs.

Retraining programs have not overcome the classic income
differentials experienced by distinct demographic groups. As
Shultz and Weber found, men undergoing retraining earned
more than females and whites earned more than minorities:,

, . , .There was also considerable variation in the ex-
perience of different elements in the retraining
group. As indicated above, women fared con-
siderably worse than men. Moreover, for the
-minority groups at Forth Worth, decrease in earn-
ings was more precipitous than retrainees who did
not face discriminatory.barriers. Thus, the average
hourly earnings of Negroes and Latin Americans
were consistently below- those of white trainees.
Some of these may reflect differences in education
and in the nature of the retraining' program
selected.4'

39. Shultz and Weber, op. cit., p. 166

40. Stern. "Consequences of Plant Closure," op. cu., p. 17.

41. Shultz and Weber, op crt., p. 168.
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Such a statement opens up the issue of whether certain
demographic groups .are steered into low-paying training-
related courses more often than others.:

In summary, retraining provides those vTorkers who are
younger, slightly better alleged, and relatively secure finan-
cially the opportunity to, learn additional skills that can be
used to secure a new job.However, despite the attractive
provisions included in the most worker-responsive training
Programs, the unfavorable demographics of the displaced
workers, coupled, with .inadequate financial assistance for
theni, have limited participation to about 15 percent. Just
how successful retraining programs have been 'in reaching
the goals of redued unemployment, increase() iob potential
and improved earning ability is unknown. While much
evidence has been presented in the literature in upport of
each of these objectives, the fact is that the feavailable
evaluations (with exception of Stern) are methodologically
adequate and do not permit a decisive statement about the
benefits of retraining the displaced worker.

Retirement and Early Retirement

Plant-closing research has, for the most tjart, considered
retirement and early retireme as ways to provide the older,
long-service worker with so form of income maintenance.
Stern states:

. . .This benefit [special 1.5 retirement benefit] in-
stituted in 1961 to help older long service workers
who were expected to have greater difficulty find-
ing new employment than younger short-service
workers, has proved very helpful."

As with relocation and retraining decisions, the decision_to
retire can be .considered a cost-benefit analysis of this

42. Stern. "Evolution of Manpower Planning," op. cit., p. 23.
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specific labor market strategy. The'decision to accept retire-
ment benefits does not require t at the individual retire from
the labor force completely. Sin e none of the pension plans
surveyed imposed restrictions on the type or number of
hours of work a displaced worker accepting , retirement
benefits could undertake, the worker qualifying for the
retirement plan simply receives a guaranteed income flow

1. after displacement frdm the plant. Therefore, within the
plant-closing experiente, the decision to accept retirement
benefits and, the decision to retire are two separate issues.
First, the decision to accept retirement benefits, requires a
very sir 44 analysis if the worker is well informed about the
benefits available. Since there is no benefit to be gained from
rejecting the company's offer, nor any costs associated with
accepting it, it is unlikely that any qualified individual would
decline retirement benefits. The only demographic
characteristics associated with the decision are those
necessary to qualifyithe worker for its acceptance. At Ar-
mour, this option was open to workers between the ages of
55 and 65 with a minimum of twenty years of service. The
pension plan covered 101 workers at Fort Worth, 1q10 at
Sioux aty, 100 at Mason City and 260 at Omaha."

For those workers betweedthe ages of 55 and 62, who had
the same required seniority, the pension benefit was 50 per-
cent greater than the amount ,normally paid to employees in
this age category. The income allowance, *hick provided
qualifiedArmour workers at Omaha with $150 .per month,
was used by 46 workers at Fort Worth, 54 in Sioux City, 68
in Kansas City, and 126 at Omaha." Although this is a
sizable sum, many Omaha workers deemed it deilrable to
supplement their retirement benefits with a wage. Thirty-
three of the forty-two 1.5 pensioners who found employment

43. Scc Stern, "Evolution of Manpower Planning," op. cif., p. 23 and Shultz and Weber.
op. cii., pp. 151-153.

44. Stern. "Evolution of Manpower Planning." op. cu., p. 23.
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with other Omaha firms reported an average post-shutdown
wage of $2.22 per hour. For those workers who were able to
find a supplementary job, the total monthly income from
their two sources was only slightly less than that earned on
the pre-shutdown Armour job.' For these workers then, the
combination of pension and job put them at an income level
appreciably higher than the average worker who accepts
training or direct labor' market entry.

Stern" points out that the 1.5 pension benefits offered to
workers between the ages of 55 and '62 did no_ t seem to cause
appreciably more people to withdraw from the labor force
than otherwise would have been-expected in a relatively tiiiht
labor market. The statement implies that even the 50 percent
ektra benefit was not enough to maintain the worker's ac-
customed standard of living and that labor market re-entry
was still essential. While the benefit surely alleviated some
financial burdens faced by the displacyl worker, apparently
a number of people felt it did not'completely compensate
them for loss of employment. Pension benefits may pro-Vide
the worker with some income maintenance, but for many of
them it simply was not enough.

But in the cases of 84 of the 1.5 pensioners and an -un-
disclosed number 'of the regular retirees who either did not
look for work or failed to find it and subsequently retired,
plant-closing research offers,movexplanation for their deci-
sion. The-number of retires AO fall into each of theabove
categories is unknown, but we do know something about
their characteristics. The most interesting of these applies to
the worker who, for some reason or another, decides not to
look for new work after receiving pension benefits following
displacement. Barfield and''Morgan'i identify some of the
45. Stern, "Evolution of Manpower Planning." op. cit., p. 23.

46. Stern, "Evolution of Manpower Planning." op. cit., p. 24.

41 Richard Barfield and James Morgan. Early Retiriment the Decision and the Experience
(Ann Arbor: Institute for Social Research. The university of Michigan, 1969).
.
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characteristics associated with the decision to retire per:
manently. While these decisions dti not deal with a plant`
closing experience, many of them mayse tentatively applied
to workers who did not ldok for a job after accepting retire-
ment benefits.

Of primary importance is the worker's perception of ade-
quate financial resources, including retirement benefits.
Those workers who see their financial resources as providing.
them with a comfortable retirement are of course the ones
most likely to retire. Perceived financial security, then, put
into terms of a cost-benefit analysis, reduces the costs of

retirement by relieving financial pressures. Barfield and
Morgan note that the retirees and potential retirees surveyed
in 1967 felt it necessary to be assured of approximately
$4,000 a year before they could enter retirement." While
such a threshold figure is not constant, it does give some idea
of the figure the worker feels he should have at retirement.

A closely related factor is the pumber of dependents the
worker must support after retirement. While' Barfield and
Morgan considered this point less statistically significant
than financial resources in the decision to retire, the effect
was expectable: the more dependents the.worker had, the less
likely he Was to retire.`' This is a characteristic that demands
a retirement income sufficient to support the customary
standard of living of the retiree and his *family:

Another correlate with post-retirement security and the
retirement decision is the presence or absence of a home

4 trtOrtgage. Mortgage payments increase the financial costs of
retirement and ofteil postpone a worker's retirement untr
the .debt is paid off. Here too there was a much weaker
association with the decision to retire than in the case of ex-
pected post-retirement income. ,

48. Mid., p. 14.

49. /bid.. p. 14.
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'However, a worker may still choose to refire 'even if he
feels his financial resources are inadequate to support a
customary standard of living. A critical determinant in the
decisiondecision to retire is the worker's perception of health. 'For

--, those workers perceiving themselves to be ill, the decision
may be forced upon them. Furthermore, a worker may reject
retraining programs, relocation, and labor market re-entry
on the grounds that the physical demands would be too
great. This characteristic reduces the benefits associated with
all other labor market strategies and leaves only retirement
as an acceptable choice. If many mental health and health
researchers are correct in believing that job displacement is a
stressor that may, actually cause illness to surface,"
theoretically the number of displaced workers falling in this
category could be substantial_No firm evidence exists, but if
such outcomes are significant among displaced workers,
perhaps some sort of medical insurance should be provided
in the hope of easing the inancial burden of health care and
facilitating the return of the worker to the workforce.

Unsuccessful job seekers constitute'. a second group of
displaced workers who accept retirement benefits and then
withdraw from the labor force. Faced with extended periods
of unemployment after displacement, unwilling to accept the
stigma of unemployment, and lacking other' alternatives,
these workers simply withdraw into premature retirement.
Workers who customarily find it difficult to become
employed, as we shall discuss in the next section, are more
likely to fall into this category than their more advantaged
co-workers.

In summary then, three groups of workers accept retire-
ment benefits and then choose not to return to the labor
force. First, those workers who perceived benefits as ade-

i
50 M Harvey Brenner, Mental Illness and the Economy (Cambridge: Harvard University
Press, 1973). ..
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quate to support their customary standard of living, given
the number of dependents and financial obligations they
have at the time the decision is made. -Second, those who,
faced with perceived disability, remain out of t)e workforce
for "health reasons" and accept retirement as the only solu-
tion to their displacement. Third, those who do not find a
new job and resign themselves to retirement through sheer
discouragement and low self-esteem.

While we have virtually no information on the economic
outcomes for workers who choose retirement after being
displaced from their jobs, the findings of Barfield and
Morgan" allow us to speculate on the subject. Of primary
importance to the plant-closing experience is the relationship
between post-retirement security and 'pre-retirement plan-
ning. Simply put, those workers who are able to plan for
retirement are much more likely to have an enjoyable retire-
ment than those who are forced into it either through per-
sonal illness or company action. Given the limited time per-
mitted by most plant closings for the worker to plan for the
future, the displaced worker will be less prepared for retire-
inent than the average worker, and therefore more .likely to
have an unsatisfactory retirement. For the worker who is
sick or unable to find employment, retirement is ,not'a solu-
tion but another facet of the problem.

Even the worker who retires froth the labor force after
careful consideration and with adequately perceived finances
cannot count on security. Since the retiree depends on fixed .

pen ion payments; unexpected inflation can greatly reduce
buyi g power and put a financial strain -on retirement in-
come Many retirees have attenpted to re-enter the labor
fore u er these conditions only to find that their retire -
me iw status has added to their undesirable labor market
characteristics to such an extent that securing another job is

51. Barfield and an, op. crt., pp. 53-59.
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almost impossible. Therefore, while retirement may seem an
affordable luxury to some displaced workers, in the long run
it may prove the wrong course for many of them.

In 'conclus n, two types of workers accept pension
benefits. Thrfirst sees the benefits as providing some income
maintenance but.believes it necessary to continue to work in
order to maintain financial stability. The second, either
because benefits are perceived as adequate or for other
reasons, decides to retire from the labor force. Although Ar-
mour workers of the first sort achieved an income level after
displacerrient comparable to their former level," evidetice in
the retirement literature indicates that the second type may
fare less well. The plight'of the ill, unemployed, -or inflation-
stricken worker remains .one of income deficiency despite the
aim of pension plans to provide a subsistence income. Pen-
sion plans: while they te helped to reduce thkfinancial
burdens of the retired, are sometimes inadequate.

Three policies are needed to relieve the financial pressures
displacement brings to theie groups. For the ill, or those who
perceive themselves as ill, some form of Medical insurance
may reduce the costs of healthcare and help bring a speedy

ortawery and allow the worker., return to the workforce.
FOr the inflation-stricken raifve, unable to find a sup-
plementary job, a cost of livireeiause in the ar-
rangement would seem the opfimal.aid." And finally, for
those workers characterized by long periods of unemploy-
ment, there is no adequate substitute for jobs; perhaps
employment subsidized or stionsored by the government is
the answer. Until further research is undertaken in this area,
programs and policies will be based on informed guesses and
will have limited effectivenesS.

52. Stern. "Evolution of Manpower Planning," op. cit., pp'. 23.24.

531.,lhe UAW has sought just such a clause in its recent bargaining rodnd.
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Early Notice

The subject of early notification. as arisen in several -con-
texts throughout this volume. The fact that advance notifica-
tion, as it is also called, is a recurrent topic reflects its impor-
tance as a rhetorical rallying point, rather than its
demonstrated effectiveness.

It is generally supposed that two kinds of benefits to
displaced workers are associated with early notice. The first
is directly. Early notification gives necessary lead time to
agencies and grotips that provide vital services to the displac-
ed workers. Lead time is crucial in the development of ap-
propriate needs assessments and inventories of resources for
both workers and the community. Without it, the quality of
the planned intervention will be diminished and the benefits
to th displaced worker proportionately limited.'

I also argued that early notice has a direct positive ef-
fec)t can give workers a chance to find new employment
before the permanent layoff and thereby reduce or avoid a
period of unemployment. Of course, this hypothesis assumes
that workers will use the early notice period to conduct job
searches; otherwise the advantage of early notice would be
lost.

Substantial variations can be found in the 27 closings ex-
amined in this review with respect to early notice. Only the
Armour studies consider the effects of advance notice on
program implementation and effectiveness. Both Stern and
Conant speak of the importance of the ninety days' early
notification for the development of the Automation Fund
program, arguing that this period allowed time for a perma-
nent program staff to be assembled and for plaiement
possibilities to be explored before the closing. However, just
what impact this arrangement actually had on the success of
the Automatiyn Fund's program is not clear. A
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methodology is needed to isolate the effects of adv nce
notice on the AutomItion Fund's program and one to assess
the operation of an identical program without early notice if
we are to evaluate the benefits claimed by Stern and Conant.

Portis and Suys provide some data about the direct effect
of advance notice in a plant closing where no specially
developed programs to assist displaced workers were
mounted: At Kelvinator in London, Ontario the yearilog
early notification period was not Utilized by all workers in
the same manner. Approximately 26 perdent of the produc-
tion;workers found jobs during that period and left before
closing. Some 15 percent of the workers used the period to
line up jobs which they took directly after the closing." The
authors stress the fact that production workers over 40 find
it, difficult to find new employment under ordinary cir-
cum$gnces, and they attribute the relative success in job
search here of an older group (average age 44 years) to ad-
vanced notification." While it is-obvious in the Fortis and
Suys study that the early notice period; was pseful for con-.
cluding the closing agreement,' it is difficult to attribute
benefits, particularly job search success, to early notification
in fhis instance. Without a comparative perspective, notably
an assessment of the success of job search among similar
workers without 'advance notification, no firm conclusions
can be reached. Moreover, within the study itself, no men-
tion is made of the local rate of unemployment, normally a
powerful variable in reemployment.

rt -

,Thetefore, while advocates of advance -notification con-
tinue to press for the adoption of this strateb by manage-,.
ment and even argue for its being required by law, moresin-

.

54 Bernard Fortis and Michael Suys, The Effects of Advanced Nonce on a Plant Shut-
down A Case Study of the Closing of theKelvinator Plant in London, Ontario (London.
Ontario_ School of Business AdministratiOn, The University of Western Ontario, 1970), p-.

55..Portis and Suys, op cti., pp. 14 and 21.
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formation is required. No only do we need an effective
evaluation methodology tb assess the benefits of advance
notifiCation, but also a comparative evaluation with cases
where no notice and no programming have been provided.

.),



I.
The Effects of Job Displacement

on Mental Health

One schematic representation of the consequences to in---
dividuals of job loss, from whatever circumstance, might
present the following progression:

A Macroeconomic Chkge

B Job Separation

C Economic Consequences of Job Loss

D Noneconomic Cot sequences of Job Loss

E Evidence of Individual Pathology'

4

This diagram is designed to show the hypothetical relation-
ship between large-scale economic change and the indicators
of dividual distress, as seen specifically in admissions to
me tal treatment facilities.' The diagram may be broken

l',1- down into a number of propositions.

1. Louis A. Ferman and John Gardner, "Economic Deprivation, Social Mobility and Men-
tal Health," in Mental Health and the Economy, Louis A. Ferman and Jeanne P. Gordus.
eds. (Kalamazoo, MI: The W.E. Upjohn Institute for Employment Research, 1979), pp.
193-224.

2. Ralph Catalano and David Dooley, "Does Economic Change Provoke or Uncover
Behavioral Disorder?" in Ferman and Gordus, op.4cit., pp. 321-346.
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Economic Status; Economic Change,
and Mental Health

While this schema is applicable to the mental health out-
._

comes of plant closings, most research` is focused. on other
types of unemployment. 'There are several important
n _ons of unemployment research to be considered. Some of

can be identified'
between points considered. One stand. soc ogical ap-
proach, dating back to Durkheirri'$ study of suicide,'

( establishes, connections_ 4between indicators of
'N macroeconomic change and aggregate indicators of social

and psychological disorder (A-E). Brenner's' study of admis-
sions mental hospitals 'as well as more recent work
centered upon indicators of` mortality, morbidity, and
criminal behavior have stimulatedanother,type of research
involving data collection such at work by Catalano and
Dooley,' -more recently i)y Fermat and Gardner.6 In one
sense, such massive 14gitudinai studies and large-scale
surveys bracket research that is focused upon job loss, on its
noneconomic consequ
patholo -C-D
Komarov y
fashion, th
frommassiv

!liti" GS

ces, and, On-evidence of individual
ndard studies in this field (Bakke,'

d Angell?etthjore, 'in a. nonquantitative
.relationships fotintin unelnyloyment resulting

layoffs (B-C:D-E).Dne essay,, a study of the

3. Emile Durkheun, Suicide: A Sti;e6 in Sociology: J.A. Spalding and G. Simpson,
translators } New York: The Free cress, 051). ,

4. M. HarifgBrenner, Mental IlIncss and the Econmy,(Cambridge. Harvard University
Press, 1973).. 4
5. Catalano and Dooley, op. cit.

6. Ferman and Gardner, opcit.

7. E.W. Bakke, The Unemployed Mart (New Yor.k:.E.P. Dutton and Company, 1934).

B. Mirra liomarovsky, The Utteinployed Man and His Family (New York. The Dryden
Press, 1940).

9. R.C. Angell, The Family Encounters the epression (New York. - Charles Scribner and
Sons, 1936). ,
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Baker plant by Al Slote," doctunents those relationships in
two particular plant closings and is actually an outgrowth of
an epidemiological study to be considered in detail in.a later
section. A significant literature has recently developed which
is small-scale,-modestly longitudznal in nature, and depen-
dent upon a combination of -surveys, case studies, and
clinical evidence, all of which stress the relationship between
job separation and individual pathology..,

Taken together, these three traditions, archival research,
surveys, and case studies, provide evidence that these con-
nections exist, on both aggregate and individual levels; but
the relationships between the connections are less firmly
established. Finally, the schema assumes that economic
change and job loss precede the appearance of individual
pathology, while it makes no provision for other possible

tw connections between socioeconomic status, unemployment,
and mental illness,, or example.

Perhaps because research on, plant closings must begin
with a single event, that event is contrued riot only as taking
place before individual distress, but is identified as causative
of the disorders subsequently observed. In contrast, cross-
sectional studies often reverse the order of the schema and
construe individual disorders as preceding and capable of
causing negative labor market experiences. This tradition of
research includes the work of Hollingshead and Redlich,"
the classic study of New Haven in which the concepts of
psychiatry and sociology are joined to' produce a convincing
argument that the incidence of mental illness is significantly
related to social class and that treatment modalities are also
related to socioeconomic status and class, so that longer and
more frequent hospitalizations are inflicted on persons of
10_ Al Slote. Termination: The Closing at Baker Plants. (Indianapolis:.Botibs.144emll,
1969).

11 August B Hollingshead and Frederick C. Redlich, Social Class and Mental Illness: A
Community Study (New York: John Wiley and Sons, 1958).
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o lower status. The Midtown Manhattan study presents over-
whelming evidence of the relationship between mental
disturbance and social class and it implicates childhood

rpoverty as well." Other major studies, such as those of...
Gurin, Veroff anti Feld,'' emphasize the connection from
another perspective. Even more recently, Turner and Gar-
trell'' developed from their investigation a construct of
social competence that encompasses measures of occupa-
tional status, marital status, educational level, and work per-
formance. Low social competence is crsidered interactive
with psychopathology and accepts the association of low
economic status and mental disturbance without assigning a
causative role to anemployment.

No conclusive argument can yet be made as to whether an
unfortunate labor market experience triggers individual
disturbance or vice versa. Well-designed studies are needed
that will incorporate (1 the cross-sectional approach that
connects mental illness.. to low socioeconomic status, and
(2) longitudinal studies that often associate job separation
with mental disorder. The two approaches will have to be
mounted together and include a series of case studies that
take other significant variables into account.

Plant Closings and Mental
Health Outcomes

Yet, even without such conclusive studies, it must be ad-'
mitted that sufficient study of the mental health outcomes of
unemployment has been conducted for discussion to proceed

4

12, Leo Sro le and Thomas Langner, M;Intal. Health in the Metropolis. The Midtown
Manhattan Study (New York, Harper and Row. 1975).

13. Gerald Gunn, Joseph Veroff. and S.0 Feld. Americans 1,'iew Their Mental Health
(New York: Basic Books. 1960)

14. R.J. Turner and 1 W Gartrell, "Social Factors in Psychiatric Outcome_ Toward the
Resolution of Interpretise Controversies," American Sociological Review. June 1978, pp
383-404

1
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on a relatively sophisticated level. Recent developments
stand in marked contrast to the scholarly consideration given
to the problems of the displaced worker only 15 years ago.
At that time, studies associating social class with mental ill-
ness had been made, but virtually no large-scale studies were
in print; only a few on the mental health effects of job loss
were even in preparation. At that time, the only available
data dealing with the mental health status of workers af-
fected by plant closings as distinct from unemployment
resulting from other causes were found in the study by
Aiken, Ferman and Sheppard of former employees of the
Packard Motor Car Company."

A morale scale was used there to measure mental
healthor more properly, well-being or its absence. The
live-item morale score was based on .situational variables,
but it was chiefly an attitudinal determination. The
measurements made a clear distinction between displaced
workers who had economise security (savings, other sources
of income, a readily marketable skill, or some combination
of these resources) and those who did not-. The f r group
had higher scores on the morale scale than valor s who lack-
ed such resources. Whether this measdeme t did in fact
show something about the response to unemployment of
those faced with little or no economic deprivalion compared
with those less fortunate was not then clear. It was possible
that workers with outside resources were so endowed
because of certain personal characteristics that enabled them
to cope with life and its difficulties more successfully than
their coworkers.

These points remain unsettled gtill, although the ways in
which the questions are asked have changed. Furthermore,
the fact that there are plausible alternative explanations sug-

15 michael Alken. Lows A Ferman. and Harold L. Sheppard. Economic Failure. Aliena-
tion. and Extremism (Ann Arbor The linisersity of Michigan Press. 1968)
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gesy an important issue in plant-closing researchthat of
the methodological dilemma. Much is lost_ost to plant-closing
research because the sample of unemplued workers studied
is not necessarily a random sample, and may not contain
those persons whose unfortunate labor market experiences
can be regarded as related solely to their own physical and
psychological predispositions. While there is no doubt that
suc a samp es ve w aseswo pa y
older and working in a declining industry and/or declining
geographical area, for examplethe workers have, on the
other hand, usually been long term employees with stable
work hik.tories. The difference in -samples will prove crucial
to a balanced understanding of the research findings.

Moreover, any study which focuses on the impact of plant
closings oh individuals will uncover many of them whose ex-
periences escape the path described by the schema. It is ob-
viously inappropriate in those cases ,where reemployment is
immediate and satisfactory or even where reemployment is
delayed but occurs before diffictilties have been en-
count Basically, the schema is concerned with those
cases in which difficulties do arise for individuals, particular-

-Ay difficurtles associated with prolonged or recurrent
unemployment. While this path from unemployment to ill-
ness has been described in Many studies of-tmemployed per-
sons, it has not been as major focus of plant-closing studies.
However, in this specific respect the two genres of research,
unemployment and individual reactions to plant closings,
come together in the Cobb and Kasl study, Termination: The
Consequences of Job Loss."

The fact that the Cobb and Kasl work is comprehensive,
well designed, and significant would set it above many other
studies of the unemployment experience. Its scope and focus

16. Sidney Cobb and Stanislav V, Kasl. Termination. The Consequences of Job Loss.
DHEW (NIOSH) Publication No. 77-24 (Cincinnati. OH. U.S. DHEW. Division of

. Biomedical and Behavioral Sciences. 1977).
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are unique, as 6ther worlon individual responses to plant
closings make clear. Mick,' in his 1175 assessnient of the
social and personal costs of plant shutdowns, devotes only
two sentences to noneconomic personal outcomes and-refers
to Aiken, Ferman and Sheppard for the first and to Cobb
and Kasl for the second. More thcently',-1-lolen" focuses her
review- on those studies concerning adjustment and

11; i

in other areas. While several studies of the correlates of the
negative outcomes of unemployment are in progress, they
are devoted either to unemployment not specalcally at-
tribuiable to plant closings or to correlates less psychological
of physiological.

The Cobb and Kasl study was undertaken in 1969 and field
studies continued for several Years. Two plants about to shut
down permanently and lay off all employees were identified
by the research team. Among-the workers at these facilities,
the target group for study was comprised of married blue-
collar workers, aged 35 to 60, who had worked at the plants
for more than three years, Close to0 percent of those
selected for study agreed to participate.

Displaced workers for the study weredrawn from both
plants. One was an urban establishment, a paint manufac-
turing facility, where work was relatively light for all
classifications of employees. The second plant, located in a
rural community, employed operatives who ranged from
skilled and semi-skilled to unskilled, a somewhat more
heavily industrial enterprise. A major lifength of this study
was the use of a control group, a methodological necessity
often omitted from plant-closing studies. Workers in the
control group came from four establishments, chosen not

Stephen S Mick. "Social and Personal Costs of Plant Shutdowns," Industrial Rela-
tions. May 1975, p. 207ff.

18 Arlene Nolen. LOSpn to Workers Displaced by Plant Closure or Layoff.. A Survey of
(he Literature. Public Research Institute. November 1976.
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only because they were comparable to the two target plants,
but also because they preserved the rural-urban spectrum.

In the study of ex-Packard workers by Aiken, Ferman and
Sheppa-rc' the importance of situational pressures as ari in-
fluence on mental health was established. Using an index of
economic deprivation as an indicator of situational
pressures, a close association between the existence of such_
pressures and mental health was indicated. Respondents with
high scores had a greater indication of poor mentalliealth
than respondents with low scores. It was interesting that
predisplacement statuses (e.g., age, skill status) and labor
market experiences (number of months of unemployment
and cldwnward mobility) had little or no predictiVe value in
relationship to mental health, but the index of economic
deprivation was the most powerful variable as a predictor of
mental health. The authors suggest the following linkage:

Predisplacement statuses predict labor market outcomes
(e.g., -the older worker imore likely than others to ex-
perience a long period of unemployment)

Labor market outcomes are related to the occurrence of
economic deprivation( e.g., workers with long periods
of unemployment are more likely than others to ex-
perience a loss of savings, an increase in debt and a cut-
back in major expenditures)

Economic deprivation is a predictor of attitudinal and
behavioral indicators of poor mental health (e.g:,
workers with sigh economic deprivation are more likely
than others to develop dissatisfaction with life and
reduce contact with kin and neighbors)

19. Aiken. Ferman and Sheppard. op: err.
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The linkage pattern may be diagrammed as follows:

411119

The Determinants of Anomia

Difficulty in
Old age finding and

keeping a job
Low skill
level

Low
educational
attainment

Young age

High skill
leVel i 1 Few months Low Low

of unemploy- economic feelings of
High educa- ment deprivation anomia
tional
attainment Upward job

mobility

Many
months of
unemploy-
ment

Downward
job mobility

Finding and
keeping
another job

High High
economic feelings
deprivation of anomia

The authors conclude that situational pressures *in the
form of economic depriVation are the link between labor
market outcomes and behavioral and attitudinal states.
*Predisplacement status and labor market outcomes are
necessary but not sufficient conditions to influence mental
health. The necessary ingredient is economic deprivation
(i.e., the extent of resource depletion). The older worker ex-
periences longer periods of unemployment,. and this in turn
reduces his available resources, which results in negative
psychological and behavioral states. The authors conclude
that the availability of resources is the most important single
factor-affecting the morale and mental health of the worker.
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Why is money so important? Ressource availability makes
continued social reciprocity possible, permits continued
membership in associations and makes possible an element
of control over the environment. These findings argue
strongly for the centralimportance of income maintenance
programs in the post-shutdown period.

The Cobb and Kas12 study, which examined worker men-
tal states at a number of points in time, confirms this rela-
tionthip between economic deprivation and social and
psychological indicators of pathology. They conclude that
the relationship is strongest at the anticipation period before
the plant shuts down and weaker at succeeding periods. This
may suggest that, as time passes, resources are brought into
line with demandsa situation that does not occur prior to
the shutdown.

Data collected in interviews were subjected to a number of
sophisticated types of analysis, and numerous scales were us-
ed to assess variables. Such measures as the Crowne-
Marlowe measure of the need for social approval, the Block
Scale, the CPI Scale and several others indicated not only the
crucial variables (such as general psychological adjustment)
but provided validity checks for certain kinds of response in
the self-reporting areas of the instrument. Such extensive in-
terweaving of different measures of many variables points
up how far the apparatus of social-psychological study of
unemployment-related outcomes has come since the workers
terminated at Packard were studied. Still, it is significant
that major emphasis in analysis and interpretation was placi.
ed upon two .indices, Relative Economic Deprivation and
Relative Econ.-oink Change, both of which were adopted
fiom the Packard study.

20. Sidney Cobb and Stanislav V. Kasl, "Some Mental Health Consequences of Plant
Closing and Job Loss," in Ferman and Gordus, op. cit., p. 293.
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In the Cobb and Kasl study, unemployment experiences of
the terminated workers differed between the rural and urban
workers. On average, the men were unemployed for about l5
'weeks during the two years of the study, and for most of the
workers these 15 weeks were concentrated in the period
directly after the plant closing. lirthe urban situation, 25
perahl 6f the workers experienced no unemployment during
the first }rear., Once they were immediately reemployed, and
50 percent hair less than two months of unemployment. It
was more difficult for workits in the rural setting to find a
job in the First year, and it was reported that one-third of
them were still unemployed after three or more months. Dur-
ing the first year, the rural workers had an average twelve
weeks of unemployment, while urban workers had about
seven weeks. In the second year, the pattern was reversed,
and at the end of the study the jobless period over the two
'years was about the same for both groups. Numerous
workers found themselves without a job more than once.
However, despite the early difficulties encountered by the
rural workers, their lives were less disrupted than those of
their urban counterparts. This may be explained by the fact
that the,plant in the urban setting had been a kind of com-
munity in itself, AIlfilling many assciciative needs that rural
workers continued to derive from dependable community
associations.

4 While it was important that this study identified apprehen-
sibh before the fact as one stage of distress in the experience
of unemployment associated with plant closings, the general
findings did not confirm any consistent, ongoing, high level
of distress among all displaced workers from the time they
knew that unemployment was approaching until they were
reemployed. Indeed, a particularly valuable finding was the
presenceafter an early perid4 of stresskg adaptation to
prolonged unemployment. Those who underwent more than
one period of 'unemployment in the Nurse of the study ap-
peared to fare the worst.



138 Effects on Mental Health

Thus, there is the anomaly that periods of employment in
the work history of a displaced worker may be more destruc-
tive than prolonged joblessness. Prolonged unemployment
c. b a re stable and predictable existence than the wild
fit ations of periodic employment. We have been led to

be eve, particularly in the literature of the 1930s, that pro-
longed joblessness Ivas the most destructive social ex-
perience. The data both from the work of Aiken, Ferman
and-Sheppard and Cobb and Kasl dispute this image.

The Cobb and Kasl data have been used by numerous
writers to support policy development regarding the social,
phylical and psychological Impact of plant closings. Their
quotations have been carefully chosen because the Cobb and
Kasl study does not blame job loss for all cases of distress or
deviant behavior that may follow unemployment. Cobb and
Kasl state explicitly:

". .the mental health impact of job loss and
unemployment appears to be a limited--one,-both in
terms of its magnitude as well as 'in terms of its
duration.'"'

Such findings differ somewhat from the earlier Packard
study, although the differences are more marked between the
Cobb and Kasl findings and the recent work of Brenner. But
again, Brenner (as well as those who--revise }Renner, notably
Catalano and Dooley22) is studying unemployment in a
broader sense. The schema pre.u.t'a at the beginning of this--
discussion indicates the underlyikratignale of the Durkhei-
mian approach used by Brenner and others. In the Cobb and
Kag instance, individuals would experience job separation
resulting from macroeconomic change, and might (although
always depending upon reemployment and adjustment to

21. Cobb arrd Kasl, Termination, bp. cit., p. 175. j
22. Catalano and Dooley, op. cit.
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prolonged unemployment) proce d to a position of depriva-
. tion brought about by the econ is consequences of job

loss. Cobb and Kasl attempted in at least four ways to relate
the two scales-- relative economic deprivation and relative
economic changeto indicators of negative physical and
mental health outcomes with virtually no success. In fact,
they queStioned whether physical and mental health pro-
blems, when they . .eared in their study group, were related
to the experienc oss

Despite the fact that this study was exemplary among
i-hose of plant closings generally and unique in the extent of
its assessment of physical and mental health outcomes, pro-
blems appear that mayontribute to the variance betyten its
findings and the close correlations found by Brenner and
others Iztween unemployment and other social and
psycholMcal problems. It -is likely that the psychic invest-
ment of unskilled blue-collar. workers in their jobs, quite
apart from the financial aspect, is smaller than the invest-
ment of other groups of m re -skilled 'and more profei--
sionalized workers. -Cobb an
low-skilled, blue-collar,work
to the wofk role. Kanter" and
wk attaehment may result
sirila's
ticul

Kas1 themselves speculate that
s may have weak attachments
thers have demonstrated that
om blocked opportunity and

of the workplace that are par-
mon in large manufacturing enter.prisesConse-,

q nt y, t e argument goes, the trauma accompanying
etachment from a valued social role may vett), wsti have

taken placelmany years, before the plants closed: in the
worklives orthe participants of these studies. the hope of a
valued work role Was relinquish d at that Ark. and. the
primary attachment to e job the came eeonainic and, in
the case of thcurban w rkers, a tive. At tftst, therefore,
the conclusio r d in this st y are only suggestive.and

o abeth Kanter. d Women of the Corporation (New York. Basic Books,
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suggestive only for other workers with a simAarly weak at-
tachment to theimork role.

'isThem is another factor peculiar to plant-closing studies
but not to unemployment studies. Unemployment resulting
from plant closings carries with it less self-condemnation
than more generalized unemployment does. Whether or not
an individual was in any way responsible for the loss of a job
in any particular case, it is highly probable that the worker
who is laid off while others remain on the job suffets-a loss
of self-esteem. Although there may be no rational reason for
self-blame, the unemployed individual sees himself or herself
as somehow inferior. Clearly,, as noted above, a general
plant shutdown offers much less opportunity for blaming
one's own shortcomings. The very nature of a mass layoff
`provides the newly unemployed with an opportunity to join
with others similarly afflicted, even for a short time, for
discussion, mutual support, and solidarity.

The data in the Packard study clearly indicates that skid-
ding in the labor market (in the form of reduced status and
hourly wage on succeeding jobs) was related to poor mental
health (high anomie scores, low satisfaction with life and
reduced contact with kin and neighbors). Ex-Packard
workers who returned to jobs with status and wages equal to
or higher than the old Packard job had the highest,ental
health scores while those who had reduced status and wages
had the lowest scores. What is suggested here is tha't work in
and of its is nb cure-all for job displacement. Work that is
.dowvardly mobile can be more destructive than no work at
all. As a matter of fact, the ex-Packard workers who remain-
ed totally unemployed for the 27-month period had mental
health ,-scoires subjectively higher than the workers with
downwargly mobile jobs.

. ,..
Moreover, even if the major problem identified in the

pint- closing studies by Cobb and Kas as the impact of

* .
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economic deprivation on jobless workers, the negative aspect
would be nderated somewhat by severance pay. The
periods of unemployment experienced by these workers were
not exces 'vely long. It is suggested that there may well be a
certain p iod of joblessness required before negative effects
begin to appear, Only studies that follow workers over a
period considerably more than two years can begin to assess
the long term effects.

This necessity js dramatically highlighted by the work
histories derived from the data provided by the plant-closing
studies analyzed in this revieIN In general, the average
seniority is consideiably more thdecade, often fifteen
yew's. The plant closing means, for these individuals, the
poTssibility of a downward journey through the labor market,
a long process which Cobb and Kasl assert may change-an
unemployed person into an unemployable Such
"bumping mid skidding" associated with e'conorrlic
deprivation, and both these faEtors are associated With
negative mental .health-outcomes for displaced workers. In-
deed, the cross sectional studies, as well as the genre of
reseal-eh focusing upon class, the Midtown Manhattan
study" and Hollingshead and Redlich,26 with their emphasis
on the" close relationship between mental illness and
socioeconomic status, all document the possible end of a
work history first disturbed by a plant closing, followed by
economic deprivation and recurrent bouts al unemploy-
ment, broken only by reemployment at lower and lower
levels.

The emphasis in this section has been upon mental health
and mental illness, although Cobb and Kas1 consider
physical health outcomes as well. Brenner, who began ,his

24. Cobb and Kasl, op, cm. 1979. p. 289.

25. Srole and Langner, op. cit.

26. Hollinp,shead and Redlich, op. cit.



45

142 Effects on Mental Health

research in this area with mental hospital admissions as the
indicator, has recently worked on morbidity and mortality
and, indeed, made projections on a national scales. The
research done on the connections between unemployment
and physical disability are traditionally an outgrowth of con=
.cents about the relationship between physical well-being and
environmental factors- in the workplace, and about the:ef-
fects of occupational stress upon physical'health. -The com-
plexities Rf measuring physical heafrh outcomes attributable
to plant-closing unemployment are illuminated by the com-
ments of _James House:

"On the whole, there is already considerable
evidence that occupational stress is a factor which .
increases morbidity and mortality from physical
disease, especialljheart disease. The complexity of
this Xividence suggests that different fofms of oc-
ctpational stress may have differential effects on
varitis subgroups of the total population defined in
terms of standard characteristics {such as age, oc-
cupation, and-sex}, personality (such as "Type A")
or social sitvation (such as social support.)"

Giveh the problems of measuring work-related physical ill-
ness and of confusing work-related 'With unemployment-
related illness, and given the fact that plant-closing research,
however carefully designed, often lacks-adequate baseline
data for comparative pqrposes, it is not surprising that the
area of occupational disability remains largely unexplored.
While Cobb and Kas1 did not find a significant increase in ill-.
ness in their sample; it must be emphasized thgt the same dif-
ficultieslimited follow-up period (24' months) and the
possibility that unemployment in the present may have an
impact on an individual's well being that will not be evident

27pJames S. House, "Effects of Occupational Stress on Physical Health," in Work and

tht Quality of Life (Cambridge: MIT Press, 1974), p. 161.
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from some yearsfound in unemployment-related mental
illness research are exacerbated in unemployment-related
physical illness research.

Job Loss and Family Changes

Attention has who been focused upon the psychosocial ef-
fects of unemployment upo.n families. From the earliest
studies of unemployment during the Depression," emphasis
has been placed on the disorganizing effect that such a major
event can have upon family structure and roles, and this
theme has surfaced again and again with variations. A par-
ticularly.important analysis was made by Elder" in a massive
longitudinal archival study of families whose functioning
had changed during the Depression. While Elder makes a
Convincing argument for locating the major .impact of
unemployment crises at the point where the individual, the
family, and the social environment meet, his analysis is not
based upon plant-closing unemployment nor does its
longitudinal emphasis relate the family's experience of
joblessness either to the work history of the principal worker
or to the family's own stage in the life cycle.

It might be expected that some of these difficulties would
be 'rectified in recent research by Walter G. Strange based
upon case studies of thirty workers who lost their jobs after a
plant closed in Saltville, Virginia.3 While Strange em-
phasizes that his study concentrMtes upon the individual
rather than the community, it is clear that he adopts a
perspective rather like Elder's, since marriage and family

28. Bakke, op. cit.; Angell, op. cit.; Komarovsky. op. cit.

29. G.H. Elder,- Children of the Great Depression: Social Change in Life Experience
(Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1974).

38. Walter G. Strange. Job Loss. A-PsyEhosocial Study of Worker Reactions to a Plant.
Closing in a Company Town in Southern Appalachia (Blackslaurg, VA. Virginia -
Polytechnic Institute, 1977).
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loom large in the adjustment of these Appalachian workers
to the closing of their plant. While acknowledging the impor-
tance_of the work done by Cobb and Kasl and the associated
analysis of that data by Susan Gore," Strange places his
stress upon a model of job loss that perceives that loss as
analogous to the grief over the death of a loved one or to
other major losses in adult life.

Following the conceptualization by Robert Weiss" of
emotional and social isolation as loneliness, Strange
hypothesized that mechanisms rather like those suggested by
Weiss and others in his tradition could probably be expected
to become manifest-ih Saltville." As its underlying rationale,
the study asserted that the closing of the plant at Saltville had
"stripped that community of what had been its principal
mechanism of social integration."" It is here that.the major

- problem with this approach appears, for in assigning to the
plant the foundation for the sets of relationships that define
community and community function, Strange set the stage
for a social cataclysm. Such an exaggerated view of the
plant's symbolic and actual importance in a rural setting pro-
vides a framework in which anything short of catastrophe
would be anticliMactic. Moreover, considering the compell-
ing arguments given by Cobb and Kasl'and by Gorees
analysis of the importance of social support in rural en-
vironments in that larger study, such a conceptuali ion ap-
pears unnecessarily simplistic. And, as one might expec , e
findings of the study indicate that the family, in particular
the wife, is both vulnerable to the adverse changes in family

31. Susan Gore. The Influence of Social Support and Related Variables in Ameliorating the
Consequences of Job Loss. Doctoral Dissertation, University of Michigan. 1973_,.._

32_ R_S_ Weiss. Lonelmer.s The Experience of Emotional and Social Isolation (Cambrid c
MIT Press. 1973)

33. Strange. op cif_

34_ Strange, op. cat; p 31
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resources and roles brought about by the closing, and in-
strumental in bringing some new order to at least a portion
of the ensuing chaos.

In effeit, Strange is viewing the family as a social support
mecharNin, particularly strong in this traditional communi-
ty, but pne that demands much at the same time that it pro-
vides much. There is sufficient semblance between the
responses of individuals in this study and the general phases
of grieving to permit the identificatiokof part of the in-
dividual and family adjustment to plant closing as a kind of
grief. The fadt that this plant shutdown took place ih a set-
ting in which attachment to the land, springing from long-
standing family residence in the area, is particularly strong
gives rise to another pair of contradictory impulses. Rational
economic decisions might well dictate that these workers
move elsewhere to seek jobs, but most of them chose toac-
cept the loss- o n job and its attendant distress and to reject a
move that would have entailed, in Strange's terms, ahother
loss,' conceivably much more traumatic. This study provides
indirect and inadvertent support for a hypothesis that.places
the family in a critical, position during catastrophic
unemployment, but it does not analyze the processes at work
here because they are not central to the conceptual
framework. Grieving places the individual in the center,
although there is reason to suppose (and studies already cited
indicate) that much of what occurs after a plant closing is a
social and family process.

It seems fortuitous then, given. the fact that most studies
are suggestive yet inconclusive about the family and the
psychosocial response to plant shutdowns, that when Ken-
neth Root undertobk research on the 1975 Mason City, Iowa
closing of the Armour plant, he placed a specific focus on
family." The closing provided a substantial unemployed
35 Kenneth Root. "Workers and Their Families. Some Attitudinal and Behavioral
Responses to a Plant Closing." National Instatite of Mental Health research prospectus.

4
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population, although the list from which the sample was
chosen was not ideal. In total, a sample of 103 individuals
with families were chosen for study, and subsequent
followup dealt with a reduced sample of 77 persons. Con-
sidering the emphasis on age-related reemployment dif-
ficulties encountered by workers in other plant-closing
research, as well as the differing needs and perceptions of in-
dividuals and families according to their places in the life-
cycle, it is particularly unfortunate that this study was
hampered .at the outset by the refusal of both management,
and union to provide the researchers wit), lists of essential
demographic information. Still, as the sample wasp finally
drawn, it would have been possible' to emphasize age and
age-related phenomena.

.

Another problem with this set of studies is its orientation
toward a strongly positive view of plant closings. It is more
than likely that this emphasis accounts for the style of inter-
viewing evident in some lengthy quotations,' a style design-
ed to elicit positive rather than negative responses. On the
basis of these interviews, Root constructs a typology from
the study sample, identifying three types of plant-closing
participants: "winners," "losers," and "marginals." About
40 percent of the sample indicated that they felt the closing
had been good for them and their families, thus qualifying
them as "winners." Another 30 percent indicated that the
closing had been bad overall, making them "losers," while
about 27 percent were "marginal," with another 2 percent
indicating that they were not yet certain what they felt their
personal outcomes were. A critical variable in this study was
the announcement by Armour that another plant would be
opened in Mason City, although it would employ only about_
one-fourth as many workers as the old plant. However, At
that time the Mason City area .generally was not a seriously

v
36. Kenneth Root, Perspectives for Community and Organizations. On Plant Closings and
Job Dislocations (Ames, IA: Iowa State University Press, 1979).



Effects on Mental Health 147

jeopardized labor market, and aggressive efforts by local
economic development agencies and business groups

T. ameliorated the employment situation in objective terms.

To some extent, the Root findings and the interpretation
of them are a logical extension of the work -Of Cobb and Kasl
and.of Strange as well. Root emphasizes discontinuity with
earlier studies, but does not account for it sufficiently.
.Earlier plant-doling studies had concluded that almost
everyone was a victim, that nearly all workers were
casualties. Some recent studies present a more positive view,
finding that support in family and community buffers the
costs to individuals and indeed provides an environment in
which positivechanges can take place. While Cobb and Kasl
find stress and clear evidence of adverse reaction in the early
post-announcement, pre-closing period, Root finds, in some
cases, a sense of relief and a positive attitude toward tlfe
change. But, it must be noted that the ease with which many
vio?rers were reemployed and the accompanying perceptioh
that jobs could bedound are correlates of age, skill, and a
total resource package, factors insufficiently investigated in
this study. Only a majorlongitudinal.study carefully design-
ed, controlling for job hiSTories and labor market conditions,
can answer the questions these discontinuities raise.

To return once again to the schema set forth at the begin-
ning of this section, it is clear that the points noted are not
only discrete events in themselves but that they can also be
constrIped as junctures at which intervention can take place.
Much research, from Durkheim through Brenner and the
new generation of epidemiological researchers, has focused.
in its quest for indicators, on the last point, evidence of in-
dividual pathology. At this stage, intervention is often forc-
ed or inevitable, and the quality of services provided for the
troubled and ill and the costs of such services become a ma-
jor concern. More recently, emphasis has been placed upon
the processes alleged to take place between job loss and ill-
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ness, so that intervention can take place earlier at mental
health centers, counseling centers or health maintenance
organizations, or through the "natural" systems offered
through networks of lay helpers or an individual's social sup-
port system." Depending upon who is describing social sup-
port, this often intangible good can turn up with very tangi-
ble accoutermentslike training or various subsidized pro-
gramsand the concept can even include transfer payments
or other forms or sources of income fnaintenance." These
intervention points) can be geared, again depending on
definition, to the economic or noneconomic consequences of
job loss, 'or even both. Movingtack another step ensures the
appearance of organized labor as well as various policy and
planning groups with proposals for the delay and indefinite
postponement of job loss or the creation of new jobs." In-
terventionists of this type point to arrangements in other
countries that ensure more job security and cushion workers
from the impact off' economic, dislocation. Finally, other
planners and economists would seize the chance to intervene
at a still earlier stage, to guide and channel macroeconomic
change so as to cause the least possible perturbation in local
labor markets.

The available studies of the physical and mental health
outcomes of plant closingi, few as they are, offer a rather
'skimpy needs assessment for one or another of these in-
tervention strategies. However, .unemNoyment studies
generally, whether case studies or large-scale sociological,
enterprises, provide strong incentives and arguments for
developing poWerful public policies to e with negative ef-
fects, while neglecting those areas where vant processes

37. Elizabeth Bott, Family and Social Network, 2nd Ed (New York. The Free Press, 1971).

38. G. 11,rrisay Liem and Joan Buser Liem, "Social Support and Stress. Some General
Issues and Their Application to the Problem of Unemployment," in Ferman and Gordus,
op., cit.

39. S.M. Miller, "Unemployment and Mental Health. An Interpretive Summary," and
Gar Alperovitz. "Strategy and Policy." bdth ih Ferman and Gordus, op. cit.
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--
might be seen and specific intervention tactics suggested. In
other words, unemployment studies in general demonstrate
that there is a need for intervention to alleviate social costs
but do not provide much information about where such ac-
tion had best be taken. Plant-closing studies concentrate on
likelyintervention points but do not make a convincing case
for massive intervention.

Clearly, both the research efforts, as well as the policy and
programs designed to alleviate problems associated with
plant closings in the area of mental health, have proceeded
without certain crucial iteips of information. Some of the
missing information depends upon circumstance. For exam-
ple, the mental health effects of plant closings may very well
resemble the mental health effects of large-scale counter-
cyclical unemployment in situations where these two occur
simultaneously. To date, no plant-closing_ kudy has taken
place in an area where the unemployment over 10 per-

. cent) although the increasing incidence of plant closings in
the rapidly changing northeastern quadrant of the country
will provide ample opportunity for such research. Because a
plant closing may be the point at which individuals enter
upon downward job mobility and prolonged and/or recur-
rent bouts of unemployment, always coupled with relative
and sometimes, actual economic deprivation, it is obviously
necessary that plant-closing studies be designed to follow in-
dividuals for a much longer period than a year or two.
Perhaps a more productive research strategy for the future
would 'focus less on an individual plant closing and em-
phasize more those several instances in which the experience
and success of various intervention strategies might be
documented and evaluated.



Chapter 7
New Directions for Research,

Policy, and Program Development

The purpose of this review of selected plant-closing studies
was to summarize and synthesize the results of research
undertaken over the past 20 years. Interest in plant closings
and industrial relocation increases and decreases in direct
relation to the prevailing economic situation. Such research
depends, in part, upon the availability of plants in the pro-
cess of shutdown, a phenomenon inore. common in bad
economic times than in good, in declining industries, and in
declining geograplical areas. Moreover, ! the problems are
most obvious at such times, and since steps are' often con-
templated to relieve the consequences of eloiures, studies are
often performed in association with such programs. To some
degree, then, this review reflects yet another economic
downturn, another set of opportunities for study and action.
The further purpose of this review was to provide a compen-
dium of information useful to those studying closures at this
time and helpful to policy makers and planners who might
wish to review past efforts in order $c find directions which
might profitably be taken in the present and future.
However, this review can, at best, be only as useful as the
research which it suminarizes. Plant-closing research has
been so limited in scope and conceptualization that the pre-
sent-review-is limited- as well. MoreoVIer, partly because of
the. narrow conceptualizatipn and total lack of an overall
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research framework, research in this area has also been
characterized by methodological inadequacy. In these con-
cluding pages, emphasis is plaCed on this set of conceptual
and methodological problems; for two reasons. First, this
focus highlights the need for a new research agenda and
clarifies the problems which need to be addressed. Second,
the utility of this review as baSis for policy recoinmendations,,
is directly related to the degree of confidence which can be
placvl in the synthesis ands 1.inikmary of the research conclu-
sions. Therefore, only an evtluation which is critical of the
research reviewed will be useful for further research, policy
recommendations and program planning. Four majoi,points
will be stressed in these pages: the problems of past research,
a new research agenda, conclusions about the impact of
plant closings, and some suggested policy developments. The
first two points are closely associated with a major.theme of
this reportthe assertion that, despite the continuing
research in this area, we are still missing critical information.(
They deal with what specific types of information are lack-
ing, and what barriersconceptual, methodolNical, and
practicalhave prevented gathering such data. What steps
can be taken to rectify the situation is the topic of the follow-
ing two sections.

Conceptual and Methodological Problems
of Plant-Closing Research

Plant-closing studies, including-the presdt review cif those
studies, are captives of their own tradition. From the earliest
studies. through several of the more recent 'analyses, the in-
dividual and community consequences of industrial reloca-
tion have been clearly and compellingly revealed through the
preferred method of investigationcase studies...

These case studies have been conducted when ,oppor-
tunities for research were presented and their appearance in
the literature is sporadic. There is no reason to suppose that

I 4
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the plant closings studied are typical cases; for example,
closures which ,are studied are usually unionized
establishments. Therese additional conceptual difficulties
associated with plant-Closing research. There is no:.:.
framework for such study that permits an estimate of exten- '-
siveness of the problem; there is no adequate longitudinal
base from which studies are made; and usually only a single
phase of the shutdown process is scrutinized. All of these
problems are intertwined with program and policy issues
which have served to limit the general field of plant-closing
studies to the point where reality may very well be severely
distorted. _

First, while few will quarrel with the assertion that plant
closing cause severe problems for individuals and com-
munities, particularly for those with fewest resources and ad-
vantages, legitimate questions can be raised about the exten-
siveness of these problems. While the national interest is
perceived to served by the accumulation of information
crucial to policy formation, in the area of employment,
underemployment, and unemployment, these categories
have only recently been subdivided. The subdivisions of cur-
rent interest,the employment, problenis of youth, minorities,.
women, and disadvantaged persons, have been
demonstrated to be extensive. In the absence of evidence to
the contrary, plant closings can be considered unfortunate
but isolated events whose seriousness is reduced, because they
are not perceived 9 be common, recurrent, and significant
on. the national level. The results of this isolation have been
to minimize policy and program initiatives designed to assist
older industrial areas and to minimize transitibnal program-
ming for older workers whose educational levels and skills
added to their high wage aspirations inhibit their reemploy-
ment. No national policy concerning plant closings has
developed because extensiveness of the problem has not been
demonstrated, yet it is unlikely that research of a type ap-

I t ' 1
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'propriatt for measuring extensiveness will be designed, sup-
ported, and utilized until at least-some steps toward a na-
tional policy 'have been taken. Possible methods for approx-

. imating extensiveness are discussed below. /1/.
. 11PP

A secord circularity syhtcb has developed thrOugh the
isolkfion of plant-closing research is related to the failure to

.establish an appropriate longitudinal dimension,
-Throughout the literature we find needs assessments of a

sort; the studies_ clearly indicate that some actions designed
to Promote rapid reemployment sand community economic
dehlopment should have been taken. Other studies describe
the implementation of one or another intervention, retrain-
ing or relocation, and document the relative success or
failure. Since no systematic implementation takes place, no
systematic evaluation takes place and the results of each in-

, dividual program do not provide' any guidelines, based on
rigorous study, for future ihterventions. The displaced
workers are seldom followed, with or withbut intervention,
for more than a couple of years. Without a .good
longitudinal assessment of lost income, and revenue, such
losses might seem relatively lied. The costs of develcipink
`programs or doing eyaluative( research might appear high
when data are not available about the costs of failing to

,t.choose these alternatives.
\ -

A third research problemoith significant policy and pro-
gram ramifications focuses upon the point at which study
begins. Throughout this volume, specific diffiCulties
associated with the starting point are discussed. For instance,

)1( we know little about those Individuals whose jobs were lost
in the waves of contraction comMonbdore a major closing.-,...,_

--Even more critical issues are obscure beiause research begins
too late% A plant closing is an economit and social process

5 With many actors an'd many-dimensiohs, yet very little is ac-
tually known about the prdcess. More important still, little is

' know'? about how the process of a, closing affects the out-

It"
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come. Only in the studies we haveWhich do not begin to
represent the types of closings which have occurred---are at-
tempts made to ascertain whether, in fact, early notification
Conduces to early reemployment when certain programs are
implemented. While this research problem 'does not have as
costly a solution as the problems of extensiveness and dura-
tion, it is fraug4twith equ'al.difficulty. Only in cases where
management has' pledged cooperation can such studies, be
mounted early; there are only a few cases in the literature
and a Yew- situations ofethis type currently in progress. The
utility of even these few cases can- be doubted because the
type of labor-management climate which permits such incur-
sions is unfortunately not common.

. ,

Several of the more serious methodological problems of
plant-closing research are directly related to the conceptual\\and practical problems of undertaking this research. For ex-

ple, it is not rfossible to extrapolate the findings from one
plant closing to another because plants staidied are not
selected fro a national sample of manufacturing facilities.

n
At best, the rch fro one case can provide some indica-
tion of what be expected in similar industries, similar
communities, and in similar groups of workers. Those plant:,
closing studiesawhich are -evaluations, are, in general, un-
satisfactory. In some respects, their limitations reflect the --J
general difficulties of performing such research on a case by
case basis. Ev luations of training programs can only pro-
vide on g results when random samples of other
unemployed workers from plant closings are taken. and the
outcomes for both groups those -T-0 whom training' was.
VroVided and those,Mho did not have such trainingareI measured. The 'methodological problems of plant-closing
research also reflect the fact that in this area, research, policy
and programming are closely interwoven. While the impres-
sion prevails that plant closings are among the ,less critical
employment-related?oblems--and this impression will np
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doubt continue to prevail tinless researc on extensiveness is
begunother efforts to bring plant-cl ing research up to
the conceptual and methodological standards appropriate
for social science research will be unsuccessful.

A New Framework for
Plant-Closing Research

A prgposed research agenda for the study of industrial
relocationi and plant closings would focus on these problem
areas;,extensiveness, duration, scope of the.study, and plan-
ning and coheren \of research efforts.

DeterMining e extensiveness of the plant-closing
phenothenon is a major priority. We do not know the
prevalence of plant closings, the regional patterns in which
closings occur, nor the comparative effects of closings on
different communities. Currently, any estimate of the
number of plant closings must depend upon Dun
pradstrep data, which are not always the appropriate type
of data to be used: It is possible that linkages can be
established between different types of administrative data
bases to provide at least numbers of closings and numbers of
affected wOrkers. Clearly, this type of data collection and
reduction done on a regular basis would be an improvement
over the curreni situation. However, administrative data
provide only beginnings. A national survey, either a free-
standing study, or a substudy 'linked to a major data base in
some way, would have the 'advantage of capturing much
more information than even the most creative exploitation of
current administrative data base's'. Suggestions have been

4 made,...usually in the context of the discussion of legislation
for lull employment or job security, that manageMents of
facilities planning major' changes, especially closures, be re-
quired to inform some agency of governinent and in the
course cirthat notification' to preSent an economic intpact
statement similar to those required when federal defense

9/
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establishnients are az) be closed. Such reports would obvious-
ly have the advantage of continual open access for re-
searchers and could firm a rich administrative data base
about plants, industries; regions, workers, and other sub-
jects crucial to the understanding of the plant-closing pro-
cess..

An ideal arrangement vould feature the following studies:

(1) required economic impact studies;
(2) the inclusion of plant-closing questions in national

studies, e.g., the Parnes data base, the Current Pop-
ulation 'Survey, even the Census.,. and

(3) at least one major national detailed study extending
over at least four years.

This arrangement would reduce but not eliminate the prob-
lems induced by-tIle isolation of plant-closing research:

Not only does no truly coherent conceptual framework or
estimate of prevalence exist, but no data are available to
measure that entire preclosing, phenomenon which may be
characterized by continual contractions. Therefore, any clos-
ing studied may ali,v,ays be ,a study pf a residual worker
-populationolder, less educated, less mobile, subject .to
some costs but not others, appropriate for some programs
and not other's, and whose experience prior to study has been
much affected by continuing contractions in the workplace.

An appropriate strategy would be the initiation of a study
of plants in industries where closings are quite likely. When
closings occur, the entire process could be studied, not just
the death rattle. This( suggested strategy would remedy
another major methodological and conceptual problem
associated with plant-closing research. No other area of
social science research displays such a lamentable lack of
that essential ingredient of any respectable research design, a,
control group. Of all the studies reviewed, the vast majority

\
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stan& by themselves. Several studies purport to be com-
parative case studies, yet the rigor introduced 'is only a
similar methodology used by the researchers,*not a serious
and sustained attempt at selection of a sample. The position
of the study by Cobb and Kasl as a landmark in this field is
related, to a large degree, to.the fact that both Baker and
Dawson plants are matched with other similar plants.
Despite the fact that this is, for plant-closing research, a ma-
jor step forward, a matching exercise is a relatively simplistic,
and unsatisfactory method of sampling.

Within the genre of plant-closing studies, the attempts at
study vary widely. To a large extent, a review such as we pre-
sent here confers a unity upon a series of studies which differ
widely in quality, approach, and focus.. There is a danger
that such studies might be considered appropriate for a type
of cross-study generalization. These studies were not design-
ed in concert with "one another; they capture the plant-
closing process at different points; they emphasize different
measures and differeit variables. Their cme point of unity is
the phenomenon they study, an occurrence which can differ
dramatically, depending upon the concerns, priorities,
resources, responses and interactions of the impacted
groups.

Several other important questions have been raised in the
course of this review and these issues merit study. The em-
phasis in this review, and in the studies generally, has beten
upon the workers and communities. Little research has been
done to v lidate the general assumption that plant closings
do pro o conomic efficiency. No follow-up studies have
been of ilities that moved; it is not known whetter
such moves w s do increase profits. More'important, no
evidence has been adduced to show whether, in -fact, some
closings, characterized perhaps by acrimony, are more costly
than others. Emphasis has been placed, for example, on the
use of transfer rights by workers, but no comparative studies
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have been done to indicate whether facilities with additional
workers who have transferred from a closing plant encounter
any special problems as a result of the tranfers.

Yet other economic studies remain to be done. Opposition
to plant-closings centers on costs incurred by individuals and
communities. A modest beginning has been madein the area
of assessing such costs, yet tlw level of sophistication does
not yet approach the level required for economic impact
statements for defenie establishments. The whole differen-
tiation between private profit versus individual and public
costs should be set aside so that models can be developed to
assess the total cost - benefit package, public and private, of a
Plant closing.

Still other research questions surface as the responses to
plant closings change. The development of new, private sec-
tor firmg, specializing in employability development pro-
gramming; demands that evalbation of such efforts be
undertakenevaluations designed to treasure outcomes
over at least one year, and measure them against outcomes
of public-sector programs.. Community responses, par-
ticularly those which develop from the grassroots and which
involve numerous groups in the comMunity, should be
analyztd and assgssed with respect to the functional social
support they offer displaced workers and'theoossible func-
tion they may have with respect. to community economic
development. Such unofficial programming appears to be
relatively common in communities, but the effectiveness of
such programming is seldom monitored. Another area which
requires investigation is the process and outcome of plant-
closing bargaining in different industries. Experience with
-closings and with union representatives reveals that this in-
dividual bears heavy responsibilities; yet the role of the
union representative, and - indeed the area -of union support
services, has been neglected. Further, nonunionized closures
Must be studied closely because they have been completely



160 New Directions

ignored in the past and because, even in the current state of
research, some comparisons and contrasts between facilities
with unions and without bargaining units can be made.
Finally, the problem of closures no longer affects manufac-
turing plants only. While some studies have been done of
professional and technical workers whose jobs have been
abolished,. the wholesale closing of service facilities in the
public sectormental health institutions, agencies of local,
state and federal departments, as well as employment and
training agencieswill provide an opportunity for careful
study of major thifts in employment. This is a new and im-
portant phenomenon.

Consequences of Plant Shutdowns

If one conclusion of this review was that much Critical in-
foimation is lacking, anotherpr at least part of itis more
reasswing. We do know a great deal about some of the con-
sequences of plant closings and we understand the impact of
such events much better than we did two decades ago. We
know, for example, that the decision to close a manufactur-
ing facility is a process which is still concealed from the view
of researchers and others, although the causes of such in-
dustrial relocation are becoming more obvious and more
complex. Not only are shifts from,north to south in search of
cheaper land and labor continuing, but those shifts are often
further afield, to less developed nations where labor costs are
cheaper still. Such shifts are made possible, in part, by
technological changes. Those technological threats, the vi-
sions of automata replacing workers, which prompted pro-
gram development and research twenty years ago, appear to
have teen premature then. Now, however, the completion of
that technological revolution is underway, in concert with
demographic, geographic, and economic change, a set of
developments which promises to change the American in-
dustrial scene.
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We also know- that while management may, in response to
market changes, decide to close or relocate, other groups are
affected and respond to this action. Research indicates that
labor unions have not succeeded at insuring employment
continuity for members. In many cases, such employment
protection has not been featured as a prominent bargaining
demand, partly because threats to employment seemed dis-
tant, and pressures for Other concessions in wages and
benefits were intense and proximate. Unions with a history
of continuing job loss due to technological change continued
to bargain for security while other unions found that benefits
designed fdr short-term layoffs, supplemental unemploy-
ment bedefits, could be utilized in Plant-closing situations.

Unions attempt to secure favorable closing bargains when
all else fails. And relatively recently, unions have begun to}
assume some role in other broader coalitions whoSe efforts
are aimed at other points in the closing process. Coalition
formation for the achievement of common goals has long
been a strategy employed by Organized labor, and some
beginnings of coalition.formation for the purpoSes of serving
displaced workers, assisting such workers with plans to
relocate, and even in a few cases of developing employee
stock ownership plans (ESOP)-can be seen. Most Strategies
used, by unions are still relativelS, traditional and-itigbo ear-
ly to assess the success of the newer approaches.

Communities also experience the consequences of plant
shutdowns. Within the past 10 years, the image of the
pass has gradually changed. Whether this image was
eve ac rate is unknown. Recently, communities have acted
and the research evidence indicates that communities are
well-advised to take action, for the economic costs to local
areas are substantial. The research also indicates that it is no
easy:tAsk to mobilize a community to do anything in a coor-
dinated fashion, although a community, . such as
Horseheads, New York, can learn to mobilize effectively and

l
O



162 New Directions

that learning remains and enables the community to respond
rapidly and effectively at a later time.

While we still lack the base of information needed td in-
dicate how serious and widespread plant closings have
become in the past five years, it is surely clear that communi-
ty and political activists, as well as legislators from impacted
areas, believe that impressionistic evidence is sufficiently
compelling to indicate that there is a major problem and that
the problem requires legislative remedies. The flood of plant-
closing legislation across the northeast and midwest states is,
in itself, evidence of concern at levels higher than the af-
fected workers and their local communities.

But the primary focus of plant-closing research remains
where it has been for the past 50 years, squarely on the
displaced worker. In the most general terms, we do not know
who that displaced worker is; once again the limitations of
plant-Closing research restrict our conclusions to those few
instances among numerous closiijjs the few cases which
have been studied. However, we do know quite a good deal'
about workers in plants which have been studied.

The job search behavior of blue-collar .workers displaced
by plant closings tends to be late, geographically limited, and
carried on through informal channels. Such behavior is in
-sharp contrast to the more effective job search behaviors of
white-collar workers. More highly educated, presumably
better informed about the labor market, younger and more
mobile/ white-collar workers also tend to 'look for jobs
earlier than blue-collar workers do. Various reasons can be
advanced for this behavior, including the desire of blue-'
collar workers to secure severance pay which is often tied to
remaining on the job until closure.

. .

0 The reemployment experienc of blde-collar workers is
usually accompanied by declines in income, in status, and
almost invariably in seniority, which usually cannot be

S
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transferred. This experience is in contrast to white-collar
workers, who fare rather better. However, those same fac-
torsage, lower levels of skills and education, less will-
ingness to consider gedgraphic or occupational

'mobility which affect the reemployment experience also af-
fect the job search pattern. So far, no opportunity has arisen
for research which permits the separation of job search pat-
tern from reemployment experience for similar types of blue-
collar workers. So whether it is jot search, or other im-
mutable characteristics such as age, race and sex, the result is
that blue-collar workers displaced, by plant closings ex-
perience substantial periods of unerni*byment followed by
lower paying, less stable employment.

A number of alternatives, besides local jo search and
reemployment, can be availible to displaced corkers. The
transfer alternative is available most often because transfer
rights have, been collectively bargained. While management
can either impede or facilitate participation in transfer pro-

, grams, some characteristics of workers appear to become in-
superable barriers to transfl Workers who are older, with
lower occupational status, little education, and presumably
fewer persongresources are less likely to take advantage of a
transfer policy. For somewhat similar reasons, women often
cannot And most often do not use a transfer right. Those,
therefoie, most negatively affected by the closing are those
least lik ly to reduce the impact of the closing upon
themselve and their families by transferring. Those who, all
other things being equal, might seem more likely to become
reemployed relatively easily, those with better skills, better
education, and more youthful, take advantage of transfer
policies.

When geographic mobility is rejected as an alternative, oc-
cupational mobility is another attrictive course. Retraining
programs aim to enhance the eMployment potential of
displaced workers. Once again, those who seem to need such

"
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interventions least, those who are younger, slightly better
educated, and possessed of slightly more resources than their
coworkers, seem to participate the most. Still, participation
in retraining continues to be very Nmited, about 15 percent,
and it is not clear how effective retraining programs have
been.

Retirement, ,either early or regular withdrawal from the
labor force on a pension, appears at first glance to be a
relatively positive outcome for the older displaced worker.
Still, unplanned retirement, even when resources are ade-
quate, is closely associated with negative mental and physical
health outcomes, and resources which depend upon fixed
pension payments often are far from adequate shortly after
retirement in a time of inflation.

Gerltrally, the results of plant-closing research indicate
that these particular displaced workers have age, low skills
and little education as strikes against them. It also shows that
neitheLgeo,graphic nor occupational mobility is attractive to,
such workers, and in many cases, may actually beor be
perceived to beimpossible alternatives. The most powerful
influence upon the outcome of a plant closing is the local
unemployment rate. Yet even when the unemployment rate
is relatively lbw, displaced workers do not become
reemployed rapidly (perhaps by intention) and do not regain
their old status, seniority, and ge rate after reemploy-
ment.

Unemployment is generally c/onceded to be a significant
stressor capable of producing negative mental and physical
health outcomes for individuals so affected. The case studies
reviewed illustrate human costs in rather general and
unspecified terms. In general, the negative physical and men-
tal health outcomes to be expected from plant closings are
not quite so severe as we might have expected. Still, since the
two major mediating factors between the unemployed in-

1
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dividual and illness are financial resources and social sup-
port, the lack of overwhelming evidence of such bad health
outcomes is not surprising. It takes time, longer than the
study period, to exhaust benefits plus severance pay. When
resources are exhausted, problems do arise. Particularly
significant is the fact that rural workers, who maintained the
same networks after the closing as before, suffered least. The
irony which emerges from the study of the mental health of
displaced workers is that, for a time at least,' their former
stable work histories, their community attachment, and their
family stability, provide some safeguard against the early
onset of serious difficulties. Yrt these very same factors are
those which often impede their successful search for new
employment which, ultimately, will provide the only secure
safeguard against the negative outcomes which have been
demonstrated to be consequent upon unemployment.

Some Policy Recommendations

We do know more about plant closings than we did 20
years ago, but we are, in general, doing about the same
things in response to plant closings that were done then. It is
Clear from our analysis of relocation, retraining, and loofa
job search and reemployment that these strategies have been
generally unsuccessful. Moreofer, we know now, in some
detail, that such industrial shifts are costly in economic and
social terms.

Prescriptions which lean heavily upon ideology provide
icies which are unlikely to be adopted'. Legislative at-

tempts to restrict plant closings or to delay them will prob-
ably continue to fail, not only because they are designed to
impose-controls, which will be resisted, but also *cause no,
mechanism has yet been suggested to cope with the ultimaTe
results of the inevitable, albeit delayed and penalized, plant
closing. Attarnpts to cope with results of present and conti-
nuing shifts in capital, production, and technology"must pro-

1
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ceed on different levels with different programs which are
subject to some type of coordination.

Just as priorities have been acknowledged in the area of
youth -unemployment, a major national employment and
training priority should be developed, preferably during the
reauthorization process for the Comprehensive Employment
and Training Act, for older workers displaced by plant clos-
ings. Such a priority is particularly crucial as the drains on
the national and state unemployment funds continue and as
the only alternative for many older workers is retirement,
itself a major drain on the nation's retirement resources.
However, when a major prarram direction is developed for
displaced workers, attention -must be directed toward
analysis of earlier failure and the reasons for them.
Therefore, national policy development must begin with a
.set of research tasks. To mount effective retraining and
relocation efforts, several continuing studies are required.
Regional labor forecast's, particularfS, those which assess
labor shbrtages, should be supported fully and results
disseminated rapidly to planners and program developers.
Studies should be developed which assess the feasibility of
some types of relocation programs; it may be that supported
relocation, together,with retraining, is not prohibitively ex-
pensive if the program is well-designed and closely targeted.
When .retraining prOgrams a';e offered, they should be
designed to provide skills which will be in demand. A major
problem encountered by displaced workers is a lac o
knowledge of the local labor *markets, other labor mar ets,
and thF job search process, The employability develop ent
programt which have. been signed for the hard-to-employ

can be adapted and used for displaced workers w *con-
siderable success. Moreover, in a time of tight resources, in-
come maintenance programs beyond unemployment in-
surance and severance payments, such as Trade Adjus4ment
Assistance, 'should have such carefully developed training

I
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programs funded, available, and then required for par-
ticipants in order to, maximize the utility of the transfer
payments. Programs once set intb operation should be
evaluated rigorously and the results of these evaluations con-
tinuously fed into the program planning and development
process.

While th research and some of the planning function of a
new natiokal priority for displaced workers should be
located on the federal level, service delivery should take
place on several levels. Again, in a time of institutional con-
traction, there are several important yields on the local level
to be realized from the utilization and attendant upgrading
of vocational,education programs in local educational agen-
cies, particularly community colleges. Moreover, community
colleges,. with their traditional tripartite structure around
general education, vocational education, and community
service, have the capacity to respond quickly to local needs
while having the assets of linkages in the local community,
throtighout the state, and through their associations,
throughout the nation. Close coordination with other local
agencies and providers of services should be a major objec-
tive of any local program. .

If the information and goal-setting function lies wit* the
federal government and service delivery depends upon local
and state efforts, a major role for the local community is the
development of an effective communitl response to any type
of large-scale dislocation. _The formation 'of coordinating
groups which minimize duplication of services and activities
while insuring the allocation of resources for neglected ser-
vicessuch a short term health careis essential. From such
a coordinatin# group, allied perhaps with other local
economic de 'Jelopment agencies and groups of concerned
community members and businessmen, can developthe local
131 ning an-d- implementation capacity for economic
rede eloptTt.

Ito
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The research results give us some idea oPh QWsu a pro-.

gram might be designed.Lef'us suppose that a mar et shift,
obsolescence, apd the demand for technological innovation
indicates that the best course for .a sptcific cbmpany is a
'move from t community which was, for jobsind for tax
support and indirect economic activity, highly 'dependent
upon that facility. An ideal stralegiy for management to
adopt jn such a case would be early no'tification'of workers

,and local leaders, accompanied by an indication of wili-
ingness to help suppOrt some minimal fact-finding activities
so aid the community and same additional assistance to
workers. If possible, transfer rights could be offered. Super-
visors and other managers could permit some time off for in-
terviewing and some.assistance with, job search. 'Recently,
companies liave been retaining the services of plant-closing
teams whiCh offer emploAbiity development progriams for
displaced Workers before the closure. Such services can be
costly, but 'similar activities could be provided by local
employment and training agenciesy,aufficie,nt `latitude in
submission, of plies --to regional and fep'eral offices Were
allowed and if offering services todisplacfed worker's became
a priority nationally and for such agencies. Tfip lead time
watild also be helpful for local groups, including community o
agencies and service providers, to begin planning,and coor-
dination activities tcrprovide transition assistance for those
who Wall be jobless for a period of time. ,Labor would off'
viously have considerable interest' in exploritig options fOr-
possible transfer and Wight also assume .responsibility of

o

seeking information from outside groups, if necessary,"411
at the current condition of_the'labor market focally and,
eisew/ere. Labor would also continue to bargain for the best
possible termination settlement, and might consider working
viith other groups in the community should employee owner-

, ship appear a feasible option or should there lie some
Possibility of attracting other industry Gsing sirnilaetylies of
skilled workers, to the area and pettuseven to the facility

Vs!"
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itself. Such union a iyititt woUld, of course, reduce
management's appr nsion about possible damage to the
physical plant and equipment. CoMmunity groups, par-
ticuldly local educational agencies, could . facilitate job
placement and provide training opportunities; in fact, ap-
propriate new training couldOually be developed for the
local lab. II rket. Such training, which must be designed
wit* knowles ge of present labor needs, and some sense from
forecasts of future labor market trends, could become one
basis for continuing economic development. A pool of train-
ed workers is obviously one important selling point in a cam-
paign to attract new industry to an area.

A program such as this differs from those described in the
literature in several important respects. First, it offers more
than one activity designed to facilitate reemployment for
.diSplaced workers; it provides, when possible, transfer,,
employability development assistance, and retraining. It also
'serves to coordinate services for personal; family, and health
problems during the transition period. Third, it relies upon
locil agencies to develop retraining, while it also emphasizes
the necessity for goon' information about labbf market
trends. -Finally, these initiatives have long ter,m,potehtial
beyond the important first task of facilitating ree tr*o:y4ent, °
fbr displaced workers; it begins to pro4ide traitte'dirsv, rs,,
and community cogordination and CiiyeloNgitteffotts, all
important factors in attracting new business. Obviouslysuch,
a coherent program is an:improvement,over those which of-
fer pnly one or two program .elements. Still, the success of
such a program depenqs lafge, part upon' the local
unemployment rate, and to a lesser,, degree on the economic
condition of the region and the country.,

It is to be hoped. that the "new ii5dusttial relations," the
reduZtion of areas of conflict between Abted -manage-
ment and the concomitant enlargement of areas of coopera-
tion, will set-a pattern for such collaborative action implant
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closings to corte,Despite the laCk of precise quantative data,
few-will deny that plant closings are unfortunate and costly.
Many, however, will point to current economic con itions of
slow ,rowth as reasons Co refrain from interventi. Yet in-
terentions need not be particularly costly, nor should all

A, costs and activities be associated with federal' programs.
Resources are mailable in. local agencies and educational in-
stitutions, as well as in management, labor unions, and the
local community. In fact, unfavorable economic conditions

,,dictate a cautious, careful,anc4informed use of all resources.
Given the national priorities which have emerged recently,
what has traditionally happened to displaced workers cannot

, be permitted to continue. Long term survival on income
maintenance programs is destr4tiVe for individuals and
does not provi4N needed Cohtriburions to the economic
growth of the nakon.

The literature reviewed here, despite the shortcomings
described, remains..an_irnportant_r_esource for Suture policy
developmentand program design. It is not so much what.we
have learried to do that Is critical, for the future. It is more
what we have seen does not, work and what the reasons for
failure have been. But most important of all, the research
reviewed bears eloquent witness to that often quOted remark
of the theologian Paul "Not t s to decide."
Indeed, we have not yet decided what to do abo plant clos-
ings and industrial relocation_in America and *til an in-
formed decision is made, .we -will continue to l ye with the
economic stagnation and human, misfortune tha our failure
to decide has permitted.
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